

TURKISH JOURNAL OF OPHTHALMOLOGY

Research Articles

Comparison of Culture-Positive and -Negative Microbial Keratitis Semir Yarımada et al.; İzmir, Turkey

Prospective Study: Frequency of Ophthalmic Findings, Relationship with Inflammation Markers, and Effect on Prognosis in Patients Treated in the COVID-19 Intensive Care Unit

İbrahim Ethem Ay and Demet Alay; Afyonkarahisar, Turkey

Short-Term Clinical Results of Preferred Retinal Locus Training Ayşe Bozkurt Oflaz et al.; Adana, Konya, Turkey

Fixation Stability and Preferred Retinal Locus in Advanced Age-Related Macular Degeneration

Deniz Altınbay and Şefay Aysun İdil; Adana, Ankara, Turkey

Evaluation of Optic Disc Perfusion with Optical Coherence Tomography Angiography in Acute Non-arteritic Anterior Ischemic Optic Neuropathy Hatice Kübra Sönmez et al.; Kayseri, Turkey

Treatment of Nanophthalmos-Related Uveal Effusion with Two- vs. Four-Quadrant Partial-Thickness Sclerectomy and Sclerotomy Surgery Şengül Özdek et al.; Ankara, Sivas, Turkey

Clinical Features of Untreated Type 2 Macular Telangiectasia and Efficacy of Anti-Vascular Endothelial Growth Factor Therapy in Macular Neovascularization

Müge Çoban Karataş et al.; Niğde, Ankara, Adana, Turkey

Effects of Upper Eyelid Surgery on the Ocular Surface and Corneal Topography

Nihan Aksu Ceylan and Barış Yeniad; İstanbul, Turkey

Review

The Effects of Space Radiation and Microgravity on Ocular Structures Bahadır Özelbaykal et al.; Osmaniye, Adana, Konya, Turkey

Case Reports

Surgical Management of Corneal Hydrops: Case Series Gökçen Özcan and Ömür Özlenen Uçakhan; Ankara, Turkey

Diffuse Corneal Edema after Uneventful Pterygium Surgery: Toxic Anterior Segment Syndrome or Toxic Keratopathy? Ceyhun Arıcı et al.; İstanbul, Turkey

Dramatic Improvement of Severe Cicatricial Ectropion after Discontinuing Long-Term Erlotinib Therapy in a Patient with Lung Cancer Mehmet Serhat Mangan; İstanbul, Turkey





TJO

Editor-in-Chief

Murat İRKEÇ, MD Hacettepe University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Ophthalmology, Ankara, Turkey Areas of Interest: Cornea and Ocular Surface Disease, Glaucoma, Allergy and Immunology Email: mirkec@hacettepe.edu.tr ORCID ID: orcid.org/0000-0001-8892-4811

Associate Editors

Tomris ŞENGÖR, MD Istanbul Bilim University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Ophthalmology, Istanbul, Turkey Areas of Interest: Cornea and Ocular Surface Disease, Contact Lens E-mail: tomris.sengor@gmail.com ORCID ID: orcid.org/0000-0002-9436-5582

Sait EĞRİLMEZ, MD

Ege University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Ophthalmology, Izmir, Turkey Areas of Interest: Cornea and Ocular Surface Disease, Contact Lens, Refraction, Cataract and Refractive Surgery E-mail: saitegrilmez@gmail.com ORCID ID: orcid.org/0000-0002-6971-527X

Özlem YILDIRIM, MD

Mersin University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Ophthalmology, Mersin, Turkey Areas of Interest: Uveitis, Medical Retina, Glaucoma E-mail: dryildirimoz@hotmail.com ORCID ID: orcid.org/0000-0002-3773-2497

Banu BOZKURT, MD, FEBO Selçuk University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Ophthalmology, Konya, Turkey Areas of Interest: Cornea and Ocular Surface Disease, Glaucoma, Allergy and Immunology E-mail: drbanubozkurt@yahoo.com ORCID ID: orcid.org/0000-0002-9847-3521

Statistical Board

Ahmet DiRICAN İstanbul University İstanbul Faculty of Medicine, Department of Biostatistics and Medical Informatics, İstanbul, Turkey

English Language Editor Jacqueline Renee GUTENKUNST, Maryland, USA

Publishing House

Molla Gürani Mah. Kaçamak Sokak No: 21, 34093 Fındıkzade-İstanbul-Turkey Publisher Certificate Number: 14521 Phone: +90 212 621 99 25 Fax: +90 212 621 99 27 E-mail: info@galenos.com.tr Online Publishing Date: January 2022 International scientific journal published bimonthly. E-ISSN: 2149-8709

Advisory Board

Yonca AYDIN AKOVA, Bayındır Kavaklıdere Hospital, Ophthalmology Clinic, Ankara, Turkey

Mustafa Kemal ARICI, Bezmialem Vakıf University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Ophthalmology, İstanbul, Turkey

Atilla BAYER, Ophthalmology, Dünyagöz Hospital, Ankara, Turkey

Kamil BİLGİHAN, Gazi University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Ophthalmology, Ankara, Turkey

İzzet CAN, Ophthalmology, Independent Practitioner, Ankara, Turkey

Jose M. BENITEZ-del-CASTILLO, Universidad Complutense de Madrid, Hospital Clinico San Carlos, Department of Ophthalmology, Madrid, Spain

Murat DOĞRU, Keio University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Ophthalmology, Tokyo, Japan

Şansal GEDİK, Selçuk University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Ophthalmology, Konya, Turkey

Ömür UÇAKHAN GÜNDÜZ, Ankara University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Ophthalmology, Ankara, Turkey

Banu Melek HOŞAL, Ankara University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Ophthalmology, Ankara, Turkey

Sibel ÇALIŞKAN KADAYIFÇILAR, Hacettepe University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Ophthalmology, Ankara, Turkey

Murat KARAÇORLU, İstanbul Retina Institute, Ophthalmology Clinic, İstanbul, Turkey

Sarper KARAKÜÇÜK, Anadolu Medical Center, Ophthalmology Clinic, Kocaeli, Turkey

Tero KİVELÄ, University of Helsinki, Helsinki University Hospital, Department of Ophthalmology, Helsinki, Finland



Hayyam KIRATLI, Hacettepe University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Ophthalmology, Ankara, Turkey

Anastasios G.P. KONSTAS, Aristotle University of Thessaloniki, Department of Ophthalmology, Thessaloniki, Greece

Anat LOEWENSTEIN, Tel Aviv University Sackler Faculty of Medicine, Department of Ophthalmology, Tel Aviv, Israel

Mehmet Cem MOCAN, University of Illinois at Chicago, Department of Ophthalmology and Visual Sciences, Chicago

Pinar AYDIN O`DWYER, Ophthalmology, Independent Practitioner, Ankara, Turkey

Şengül ÖZDEK, Gazi University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Ophthalmology, Ankara, Turkey

Hakan ÖZDEMİR, Bezmialem Vakıf University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Ophthalmology, İstanbul, Turkey

Banu TURGUT ÖZTÜRK, Selçuk University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Ophthalmology, Konya, Turkey

Seyhan Bahar ÖZKAN, Adnan Menderes University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Ophthalmology, Aydın, Turkey

Afsun ŞAHİN, Koç University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Ophthalmology, İstanbul, Turkey

H. Nida ŞEN, George Washington University, National Eye Institute, Department of Ophthalmology, Washington, USA

İlknur TUĞAL-TUTKUN, İstanbul University İstanbul Faculty of Medicine, Department of Ophthalmology, İstanbul, Turkey

Nilgün YILDIRIM, Eskişehir Osmangazi University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Ophthalmology, Eskişehir, Turkey

Nurșen YÜKSEL,

Kocaeli University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Ophthalmology, Kocaeli, Turkey

The Turkish Journal of Ophthalmology is an official journal of the Turkish Ophthalmological Association.

On Behalf of Turkish Ophthalmological Association Owner

Ziya KAPRAN Private Practice, İstanbul, Turkey



ABOUT US

The Turkish Journal of Ophthalmology (TJO) is the only scientific periodical publication of the Turkish Ophthalmological Association and has been published since January 1929. In its early years, the journal was published in Turkish and French. Although there were temporary interruptions in the publication of the journal due to various challenges, the Turkish Journal of Ophthalmology has been published continually from 1971 to the present.

The Turkish Journal of Ophthalmology is currently published in Turkish and English languages. TJO is an independent international periodical journal based on single-blind peer-review principle. TJO is regularly published six times a year and special issues are occasionally released. The aim of TJO is to publish original research papers of the highest scientific and clinical value at an international level. Furthermore, review articles, case reports, editorial comments, letters to the editor, educational contributions and congress/meeting announcements are released.

The target audience includes specialists and physicians in training in ophthalmology in all relevant disciplines.

The editorial policies are based on the "Recommendations for the Conduct, Reporting, Editing, and Publication of Scholarly Work in Medical Journals (ICMJE Recommendations)" by the International Committee of Medical Journal Editors (2013, archived at http://www.icmje.org/) rules.

The Turkish Journal of Ophthalmology is indexed in the **PubMed/MEDLINE**, **PubMed Central (PMC)**, Web of Science-Emerging Sources Citation Index (ESCI), Scopus, TUBITAK/ULAKBIM, Directory of Open Access Journals (DOAJ), EBSCO Database, CINAHL, Proquest, Embase, British Library, Index Copernicus, J-Gate, IdealOnline, Turk Medline, Hinari, GOALI, ARDI, OARE and Turkish Citation Index.

Open Access Policy

This journal provides immediate open access to its content on the principle that making research freely available to the public supports a greater global exchange of knowledge.

Open Access Policy is based on the rules of the Budapest Open Access Initiative (BOAI) http://www.budapestopenaccessinitiative.org/. By "open access" to peer-reviewed research literature, we mean its free availability on the public internet, permitting any users to read, download, copy, distribute, print, search, or link to the full texts of these articles, crawl them for indexing, pass them as data to software, or use them for any other lawful purpose, without financial, legal, or technical barriers other than those inseparable from gaining access to the internet itself. The only constraint on reproduction and distribution, and the only role for copyright in this domain, should be to give authors control over the integrity of their work and the right to be properly acknowledged and cited.

Subscription Information

TJO is sent free of charge to subscribers. Address changes should be immediately reported to the affiliates and to the managing editor. Subscribers who do not receive the journal in the relevant time period should contact the managing editor. All published volumes in full text can be reached free of charge through the website www.oftalmoloji.org. Requests for subscription should be addressed to the Turkish Ophthalmological Association.

Manuscripts can only be submitted electronically through the Journal Agent website (http://journalagent.com/tjo/) after creating an account. This system allows online submission and review.

Membership Procedures

 \mathbf{M}

Turkish Ophthalmological Association

Bank Account: Yapı Kredi Bankası, Şehremini Şubesi 65774842 IBAN: TR10 0006 7010 0000 0065 7748 42 Annual Subscription: Domestic: 100.-TL (Tax Incl) Abroad: 100 USD (Tax Incl.)

Correspondence Address

Editor-in-Chief, Murat Irkeç, MD, Professor in Ophthalmology Hacettepe University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Ophthalmology 06100 Sihhiye-Ankara-Turkey **Phone:** +90 212 801 44 36/37 Fax: +90 212 801 44 39 **E-mail:** mirkec@hacettepe.edu.tr

Secretary, Selvinaz Arslan

E-mail: dergi@oftalmoloji.org - sekreter@oftalmoloji.org Address: Avrupa Konutları Kale, Maltepe Mah. Yedikule Çırpıcı Yolu Sk. 9. Blok No: 2 Kat:1 Ofis:1 Zeytinburnu-İstanbul-Turkey Phone: +90 536 656 87 26 Fax: +90 212 801 44 39 Web Page: www.oftalmoloji.org

Permissions

Requests for permission to reproduce published material should be sent to the editorial office.

Editor-in-Chief: Murat İrkeç, MD, Professor in Ophthalmology Address: Avrupa Konutları Kale, Maltepe Mah. Yedikule Çırpıcı Yolu Sk. 9. Blok No: 2 Kat:1 Ofis:1 Zeytinburnu-İstanbul-Turkey Phone: +90 212 801 44 36/37 Fax: +90 212 801 44 39 Web Page: www.oftalmoloji.org E-mail: dergi@oftalmoloji.org - sekreter@oftalmoloji.org

Advertisement

Applications for advertisement should be addressed to the editorial office. **Address:** Avrupa Konutları Kale, Maltepe Mah. Yedikule Çırpıcı Yolu Sk. 9. Blok No: 2 Kat:1 Ofis:1 Zeytinburnu-İstanbul-Turkey **Phone:** +90 212 801 44 36/37 Fax: +90 212 801 44 39 **Web Page:** www.oftalmoloji.org **E-mail:** dergi@oftalmoloji.org

Publisher Corresponding Address

Publisher: Erkan Mor Galenos Yayınevi Tic. Ltd. Şti. Address: Molla Gürani Mah. Kaçamak Sk. No: 21, 34093 Fındıkzade-İstanbul-Turkey Phone: +90 212 621 99 25 Fax: +90 212 621 99 27 E-mail: info@galenos.com.tr

Instructions for Authors

Instructions for authors are published in the journal and on the website www.oftalmoloji.org

Material Disclaimer

The author(s) is (are) responsible for the articles published in the Turkish Journal of Ophthalmology. The editor, editorial board and publisher do not accept any responsibility for the articles.

The journal is printed on acid-free paper.

This work is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution-Non Commercial-No Derivatives 4.0 International License.



TJO

INSTRUCTIONS TO AUTHORS

The Turkish Journal of Ophthalmology is an official peerreviewed publication of the Turkish Ophthalmological Association. Accepted manuscripts are printed in Turkish and published online in both Turkish and English languages. Manuscripts written in Turkish should be in accordance with the Turkish Dictionary and Writing Guide ("Türkçe Sözlüğü ve Yazım Kılavuzu") of the Turkish Language Association. Turkish forms of ophthalmology-related terms should be checked in the TODNET Dictionary ("TODNET Sözlüğü" http://www.todnet.org/sozluk/) and used accordingly.

The Turkish Journal of Ophthalmology does not charge any article submission or processing charges.

A manuscript will be considered only with the understanding that it is an original contribution that has not been published elsewhere.

Reviewed and accepted manuscripts are translated either from Turkish to English or from English to Turkish by the Journal through a professional translation service. Prior to publishing, the translations are submitted to the authors for approval or correction requests, to be returned within 7 days. If no response is received from the corresponding author within this period, the translation is checked and approved by the editorial board.

The abbreviation of the Turkish Journal of Ophthalmology is TJO, however, it should be denoted as Turk J Ophthalmol when referenced. In the international index and database, the name of the journal has been registered as Turkish Journal of Ophthalmology and abbreviated as Turk J Ophthalmol.

The scientific and ethical liability of the manuscripts belongs to the authors and the copyright of the manuscripts belongs to the Turkish Journal of Ophthalmology. Authors are responsible for the contents of the manuscript and accuracy of the references. All manuscripts submitted for publication must be accompanied by the Copyright Transfer Form. Once this form, signed by all the authors, has been submitted, it is understood that neither the manuscript nor the data it contains have been submitted elsewhere or previously published and authors declare the statement of scientific contributions and responsibilities of all authors.

All manuscripts submitted to the Turkish Journal of Ophthalmology are screened for plagiarism using the 'iThenticate' software. Results indicating plagiarism may result in manuscripts being returned or rejected.

Experimental, clinical and drug studies requiring approval by an ethics committee must be submitted to the Turkish Journal of Ophthalmology with an ethics committee approval report confirming that the study was conducted in accordance with international agreements and the Declaration of Helsinki (revised 2013) (https://www.wma.net/policies-post/ wma-declaration-of-helsinki-ethical-principles-for-medicalresearch-involving-human-subjects/). The approval of the ethics committee and the fact that informed consent was given by the patients should be indicated in the Materials and Methods section. In experimental animal studies, the authors should indicate that the procedures followed were in accordance with animal rights as per the Guide for the Care and Use of Laboratory Animals (http://oacu.od.nih.gov/ regs/guide/guide.pdf) and they should obtain animal ethics committee approval.

Authors must provide disclosure/acknowledgment of financial or material support, if any was received, for the current study.

If the article includes any direct or indirect commercial links or if any institution provided material support to the study, authors must state in the cover letter that they have no relationship with the commercial product, drug, pharmaceutical company, etc. concerned; or specify the type of relationship (consultant, other agreements), if any.

Authors must provide a statement on the absence of conflicts of interest among the authors and provide authorship contributions.

The Turkish Journal of Ophthalmology is an independent international journal based on single-blind peer-review principles. The manuscript is assigned to the Editor-in-Chief, who reviews the manuscript and makes an initial decision based on manuscript quality and editorial priorities. Manuscripts that pass initial evaluation are sent for external peer review, and the Editor-in-Chief assigns an Associate Editor. The Associate Editor sends the manuscript to three reviewers (internal and/or external reviewers). The reviewers must review the manuscript within 21 days. The Associate Editor recommends a decision based on the reviewers' recommendations and returns the manuscript to the Editor-in-Chief. The Editor-in-Chief makes a final decision based on editorial priorities, manuscript quality, and reviewer recommendations. If there are any conflicting recommendations from reviewers, the Editor-in-Chief can assign a new reviewer.

The scientific board guiding the selection of the papers to be published in the Journal consists of elected experts of the Journal and if necessary, selected from national and international authorities. The Editor-in-Chief, Associate Editors, biostatistics expert and English language consultant may make minor corrections to accepted manuscripts that do not change the main text of the paper.

In case of any suspicion or claim regarding scientific shortcomings or ethical infringement, the Journal reserves the right to submit the manuscript to the supporting institutions or other authorities for investigation. The Journal accepts the responsibility of initiating action but does not undertake any responsibility for an actual investigation or any power of decision.

The Editorial Policies and General Guidelines for manuscript preparation specified below are based on "Recommendations for the Conduct, Reporting, Editing, and Publication of Scholarly Work in Medical Journals (ICMJE Recommendations)" by the International Committee of Medical Journal Editors (2013, archived at http://www.icmje. org/).

Preparation of research articles, systematic reviews and meta-analyses must comply with study design guidelines:

CONSORT statement for randomized controlled trials (Moher D, Schultz KF, Altman D, for the CONSORT Group. The CONSORT statement revised recommendations for improving the quality of reports of parallel group randomized trials. JAMA 2001; 285: 1987-91) (http://www.consort-statement.org/);

PRISMA statement of preferred reporting items for systematic reviews and meta-analyses (Moher D, Liberati A, Tetzlaff J, Altman DG, The PRISMA Group. Preferred Reporting Items for Systematic Reviews and Meta-Analyses: The PRISMA Statement. PLoS Med 2009; 6(7): e1000097.) (http://www.prisma-statement.org/);

STARD checklist for the reporting of studies of diagnostic accuracy (Bossuyt PM, Reitsma JB, Bruns DE, Gatsonis CA, Glasziou PP, Irwig LM, et al., for the STARD Group. Towards complete and accurate reporting of studies of diagnostic accuracy: the STARD initiative. Ann Intern Med 2003;138:40-4.) (http://www.stard-statement.org/);

STROBE statement, a checklist of items that should be included in reports of observational studies (http://www.strobe-statement.org/);

MOOSE guidelines for meta-analysis and systemic reviews of observational studies (Stroup DF, Berlin JA, Morton SC, et

al. Meta-analysis of observational studies in epidemiology: a proposal for reporting Meta-analysis of observational Studies in Epidemiology (MOOSE) group. JAMA 2000; 283: 2008-12).

GENERAL GUIDELINES

Manuscripts can only be submitted electronically through the Journal Agent website (http://journalagent.com/tjo/) after creating an account. This system allows online submission and review.

The manuscripts are archived according to ICMJE, Index Medicus (Medline/PubMed) and Ulakbim-Turkish Medicine Index Rules.

Format: Manuscripts should be prepared using Microsoft Word, size A4 with 2.5 cm margins on all sides, 12 pt Arial font and 1.5 line spacing.

Abbreviations: Abbreviations should be defined at first mention and used consistently thereafter. Internationally accepted abbreviations should be used; refer to scientific writing guides as necessary.

Cover letter: The cover letter should include statements about manuscript type, single-journal submission affirmation, conflict of interest statement, sources of outside funding, equipment (if applicable), approval of language for articles in English and approval of statistical analysis for original research articles.

REFERENCES

Authors are solely responsible for the accuracy of all references.

In-text citations: References should be indicated as a superscript immediately after the period/full stop of the relevant sentence. If the author(s) of a reference is/are indicated at the beginning of the sentence, this reference should be written as a superscript immediately after the author's name. If relevant research has been conducted in Turkey or by Turkish investigators, these studies should be given priority while citing the literature.

Presentations presented in congresses, unpublished manuscripts, theses, Internet addresses, and personal interviews or experiences should not be indicated as references. If such references are used, they should be indicated in parentheses at the end of the relevant sentence in the text, without reference number and written in full, in order to clarify their nature.

References section: References should be numbered consecutively in the order in which they are first mentioned in the text. All authors should be listed regardless of number.



TJO

INSTRUCTIONS TO AUTHORS

The titles of journals should be abbreviated according to the style used in the Index Medicus.

Reference Format

Journal: Last name(s) of the author(s) and initials, article title, publication title and its original abbreviation, publication date, volume, the inclusive page numbers. Example: Collin JR, Rathbun JE. Involutional entropion: a review with evaluation of a procedure. Arch Ophthalmol. 1978;96:1058-1064.

Book: Last name(s) of the author(s) and initials, chapter title, book editors, book title, edition, place of publication, date of publication and inclusive page numbers of the extract cited. Example: Herbert L. The Infectious Diseases (1st ed). Philadelphia; Mosby Harcourt; 1999:11;1-8.

Book Chapter: Last name(s) of the author(s) and initials, chapter title, book editors, book title, edition, place of publication, date of publication and inclusive page numbers of the cited piece.

Example: O'Brien TP, Green WR. Periocular Infections. In: Feigin RD, Cherry JD, eds. Textbook of Pediatric Infectious Diseases (4th ed). Philadelphia; W.B. Saunders Company;1998:1273-1278.

Books in which the editor and author are the same person: Last name(s) of the author(s) and initials, chapter title, book editors, book title, edition, place of publication, date of publication and inclusive page numbers of the cited piece. Example: Solcia E, Capella C, Kloppel G. Tumors of the exocrine pancreas. In: Solcia E, Capella C, Kloppel G, eds. Tumors of the Pancreas. 2nd ed. Washington: Armed Forces Institute of Pathology; 1997:145-210.

TABLES, GRAPHICS, FIGURES, AND IMAGES

All visual materials together with their legends should be located on separate pages that follow the main text.

Images: Images (pictures) should be numbered and include a brief title. Permission to reproduce pictures that were published elsewhere must be included. All pictures should be of the highest quality possible, in

JPEG format, and at a minimum resolution of 300 dpi.

Tables, Graphics, Figures: All tables, graphics or figures should be enumerated according to their sequence within the text and a brief descriptive caption should be written. Any abbreviations used should be defined in the accompanying legend. Tables in particular should be explanatory and facilitate readers' understanding of the manuscript, and should not repeat data presented in the main text.

BIOSTATISTICS

To ensure controllability of the research findings, the study design, study sample, and the methodological approaches and applications should be explained and their sources should be presented.

The "P" value defined as the limit of significance along with appropriate indicators of measurement error and uncertainty (confidence interval, etc.) should be specified. Statistical terms, abbreviations and symbols used in the article should be described and the software used should be defined. Statistical terminology (random, significant, correlation, etc.) should not be used in non-statistical contexts.

All results of data and analysis should be presented in the Results section as tables, figures and graphics; biostatistical methods used and application details should be presented in the Materials and Methods section or under a separate title.

MANUSCRIPT TYPES

Original Articles

Clinical research should comprise clinical observation, new techniques or laboratories studies. Original research articles should include title, structured abstract, key words relevant to the content of the article, introduction, materials and methods, results, discussion, study limitations, conclusion references, tables/figures/images and acknowledgement sections. Title, abstract and key words should be written in both Turkish and English. The manuscript should be formatted in accordance with the above-mentioned guidelines and should not exceed sixteen A4 pages.

Title Page: This page should include the title of the manuscript, short title, name(s) of the authors and author information. The following descriptions should be stated in the given order:

 Title of the manuscript (Turkish and English), as concise and explanatory as possible, including no abbreviations, up to 135 characters

2. Short title (Turkish and English), up to 60 characters

3. Name(s) and surname(s) of the author(s) (without abbreviations and academic titles) and affiliations

 $\ensuremath{\mathsf{4}}$. Name, address, e-mail, phone and fax number of the corresponding author

5. The place and date of scientific meeting in which the manuscript was presented and its abstract published in the abstract book, if applicable

Abstract: A summary of the manuscript should be written in both Turkish and English. References should not be cited in the abstract. Use of abbreviations should be avoided as much as possible; if any abbreviations are used, they must be taken into consideration independently of the abbreviations used in the text. For original articles, the structured abstract should include the following sub-headings:

Objectives: The aim of the study should be clearly stated. **Materials and Methods:** The study and standard criteria used should be defined; it should also be indicated whether the study is randomized or not, whether it is retrospective or prospective, and the statistical methods applied should be indicated, if applicable.

Results: The detailed results of the study should be given and the statistical significance level should be indicated.

Conclusion: Should summarize the results of the study, the clinical applicability of the results should be defined, and the favorable and unfavorable aspects should be declared.

Keywords: A list of minimum 3, but no more than 5 key words must follow the abstract. Key words in English should be consistent with "Medical Subject Headings (MESH)" (www.nlm.nih.gov/mesh/MBrowser.html). Turkish key words should be direct translations of the terms in MESH.

Original research articles should have the following sections: **Introduction:** Should consist of a brief explanation of the topic and indicate the objective of the study, supported by information from the literature.

Materials and Methods: The study plan should be clearly described, indicating whether the study is randomized or not, whether it is retrospective or prospective, the number of trials, the characteristics, and the statistical methods used. **Results:** The results of the study should be stated, with tables/figures given in numerical order; the results should

be evaluated according to the statistical analysis methods applied. See General Guidelines for details about the preparation of visual material.

Discussion: The study results should be discussed in terms of their favorable and unfavorable aspects and they should be compared with the literature. The conclusion of the study should be highlighted.

Study Limitations: Limitations of the study should be discussed. In addition, an evaluation of the implications of the obtained findings/results for future research should be outlined.

Conclusion: The conclusion of the study should be highlighted.

Acknowledgements: Any technical or financial support or editorial contributions (statistical analysis, English/Turkish evaluation) towards the study should appear at the end of the article.

References: Authors are responsible for the accuracy of the references. See General Guidelines for details about the usage and formatting required.

Case Reports

Case reports should present cases which are rarely seen, feature novelty in diagnosis and treatment, and contribute to our current knowledge. The first page should include the title in Turkish and English, an unstructured summary not exceeding 150 words, and key words. The main text should consist of introduction, case report, discussion and references. The entire text should not exceed 5 pages (A4, formatted as specified above).

Review Articles

Review articles can address any aspect of clinical or laboratory ophthalmology. Review articles must provide critical analyses of contemporary evidence and provide directions of current or future research. Most review articles are commissioned, but other review submissions are also welcome. Before sending a review, discussion with the editor is recommended.

Reviews articles analyze topics in depth, independently and objectively. The first chapter should include the title in Turkish and English, an unstructured summary and key words. Source of all citations should be indicated. The entire text should not exceed 25 pages (A4, formatted as specified above).

Letters to the Editor

Letters to the Editor should be short commentaries related to current developments in ophthalmology and their scientific and social aspects, or may be submitted to ask questions or offer further contributions in response to work that has been published in the Journal. Letters do not include a title or an abstract; they should not exceed 1,000 words and can have up to 5 references.

CORRESPONDENCE

All correspondence should be directed to the TJO editorial board:

Post: Turkish Ophthalmological Association

Avrupa Konutları Kale, Maltepe Mah. Yedikule Çırpıcı Yolu Sk. 9. Blok No: 2 Kat:1 Ofis:1 Zeytinburnu-İstanbul-Turkey Phone: +90 212 801 44 36/37 Fax: +90 212 801 44 39 Web Page: www.oftalmoloii.org

E-mail: dergi@oftalmoloji.org / sekreter@oftalmoloji.org



TJO

CONTENTS

Research Articles

- 1 Comparison of Culture-Positive and -Negative Microbial Keratitis Semir Yarımada, Özlem Barut Selver, Melis Palamar, Sait Eğrilmez, Sabire Şöhret Aydemir, Süleyha Hilmioğlu Polat, Ayşe Yağcı; İzmir, Turkey
- 6 Prospective Study: Frequency of Ophthalmic Findings, Relationship with Inflammation Markers, and Effect on Prognosis in Patients Treated in the COVID-19 Intensive Care Unit Ibrahim Ethem Ay, Demet Alay; Afyonkarahisar, Turkey
- 14 Short-Term Clinical Results of Preferred Retinal Locus Training Ayşe Bozkurt Oflaz, Banu Turgut Öztürk, Şaban Gönül, Berker Bakbak, Şansal Gedik, Süleyman Okudan; Adana, Konya, Turkey
- 23 Fixation Stability and Preferred Retinal Locus in Advanced Age-Related Macular Degeneration Deniz Altınbay, Şefay Aysun İdil; Adana, Ankara, Turkey
- 30 Evaluation of Optic Disc Perfusion with Optical Coherence Tomography Angiography in Acute Non-arteritic Anterior Ischemic Optic Neuropathy

Hatice Kübra Sönmez, Hatice Arda, Duygu Gülmez Sevim; Kayseri, Turkey

37 Treatment of Nanophthalmos-Related Uveal Effusion with Two- vs. Four-Quadrant Partial-Thickness Sclerectomy and Sclerotomy Surgery

Şengül Özdek, Duygu Yalınbaş Yeter, Mehmet Cüneyt Özmen, Murat Hasanreisoğlu; Ankara, Sivas, Turkey

45 Clinical Features of Untreated Type 2 Macular Telangiectasia and Efficacy of Anti-Vascular Endothelial Growth Factor Therapy in Macular Neovascularization

Müge Çoban Karataş, Gürsel Yılmaz, Aslıhan Yüce Sezen, Çağla Sarıtürk; Niğde, Ankara, Adana, Turkey

50 Effects of Upper Eyelid Surgery on the Ocular Surface and Corneal Topography Nihan Aksu Ceylan, Barış Yeniad; İstanbul, Turkey

Review

57 The Effects of Space Radiation and Microgravity on Ocular Structures Bahadır Özelbaykal, Gökhan Öğretmenoğlu, Şansal Gedik; Osmaniye, Adana, Konya, Turkey

Case Reports

- 64 Surgical Management of Corneal Hydrops: Case Series Gökçen Özcan, Ömür Özlenen Uçakhan; Ankara, Turkey
- 69 Diffuse Corneal Edema after Uneventful Pterygium Surgery: Toxic Anterior Segment Syndrome or Toxic Keratopathy? Ceyhun Arıcı, Burak Mergen, Oğuzhan Kılıçarslan, Ahmet Ağaçhan, Beril Tülü Aygün, Akif Özdamar; İstanbul, Turkey
- 72 Dramatic Improvement of Severe Cicatricial Ectropion after Discontinuing Long-Term Erlotinib Therapy in a Patient with Lung Cancer Mehmet Serhat Mangan; Istanbul, Turkey



EDITORIAL

2022 Issue 1 at a Glance:

This issue of our journal features eight original research articles, one review, and three case reports that we hope will be interesting and beneficial for our readers.

Microbial keratitis is a serious condition that can result in corneal scarring, perforation, and blindness. It usually occurs in the presence of predisposing factors such as contact lens (CL) use. Determining the incidence, the diversity of microbial agents, and predisposing factors of microbial keratitis are necessary for effective treatment and prevention. Yarımada et al. evaluated the medical records of 314 patients with corneal ulcers suggestive of microbial keratitis who presented to a tertiary center in Izmir and had cultures performed. They recorded the patients' demographic, clinical, and laboratory data; lesion characteristics including the location and number of keratitis foci; presence of predisposing factors such as CL use, trauma, recurrent corneal erosion, corneal graft, and ocular or systemic disease; and the type of microorganism detected in culture. The results showed that in western Turkey, CL use was the biggest risk factor for microbial keratitis and Pseudomonas aeruginosa was the most frequently isolated microbial agent. The authors emphasized that microbiological analysis and culture are important steps in the appropriate therapeutic management of microbial keratitis (see pages 1-5).

Ay and Alay determined the frequency of ocular symptoms and levels of inflammation markers in 53 patients treated in the intensive care unit due to severe acute respiratory tract infection coronavirus 2 (SARS-CoV-2) infection and prospectively investigated the association between these parameters and mortality. Congestion was observed in 13 patients (24.5%), serous secretion in 6 patients (11.3%), and chemosis in 3 patients (5.7%). Every 1 mg/dL increase in C-reactive protein level was associated with 1.9% lower odds of detecting inflammatory eye signs (95% confidence interval: 3.3%-0.4%). Their results draw attention to the importance of ocular surface examination in patients receiving intensive care treatment due to COVID-19 (see pages 6-13).

Bozkurt Oflaz et al. conducted a study to evaluate the effects of auditory biofeedback training using microperimetry in patients with foveal scar and a retinal locus eligible for better fixation. They observed that the retinal locus trained with biofeedback training increased average retinal sensitivity, fixation stability, and reading speed and improved contrast sensitivity and quality of life (see pages 14-22).

Altınbay and İdil examined 63 eyes of 63 patients with age-related macular degeneration (AMD) in their prospective study to determine

fixation stability and characteristic features of the preferred retinal area (PRL) in advanced AMD. They determined that the distance of the PRL from the fovea was significantly associated with fixation stability, with greater PRL-fovea distance in patients with unstable fixation compared to patients with stable fixation (p=0.023). Considering the strong relationship between fixation stability and reading speed, this finding emphasizes the importance of knowing the factors associated with fixation stability in late AMD in terms of restoring reading ability in low vision rehabilitation (see pages 23-29).

Sönmez et al. analyzed the optical coherence tomography angiography (OCT-A) and peripheral visual field data of 11 patients with acute non-arteritic anterior ischemic optic neuropathy (NAION) and 14 controls. They determined that peripapillary and optic nerve head hypoperfusion areas correlated with visual field defects in 6 of the patients, and that the patients had lower optic disc head capillary density (p=0.008) and reduced radial peripapillary capillary density in all sectors except the inferonasal sector. The authors concluded that OCT-A is a current, rapid, and non-invasive method for the evaluation of peripapillary microcirculation in NAION patients (see pages 30-36).

Özdek et al. aimed to evaluate the effects of two- and four-guadrant partial-thickness sclerectomy and sclerotomy surgery on visual and anatomical outcomes in the treatment of nanophthalmus (NO)-related uveal effusion (UE). Of 14 eyes of 10 patients operated, 11 eyes underwent four-quadrant surgery and 3 eyes with glaucoma underwent two-quadrant surgery. External drainage of subretinal fluid was added in 1 eye with total retinal detachment. Because retinal reattachment occurred in only 1 of the 3 eyes that underwent primary two-guadrant surgery, in the other 2 eyes the remaining two quadrants were also operated to complete four-guadrant sclerectomy. At last followup, retinal reattachment was observed in 11 eyes (78.6%), partial reattachment in 1 eye (7.1%), and recurrence of macular detachment in 2 eyes (14.3%). The authors noted that partial-thickness sclerectomy and sclerotomy surgery are effective in the treatment of UE in eyes with NO, and external drainage of subretinal fluid may be an option to achieve a faster response in severe cases (see pages 37-44).

Idiopathic juxtafoveal telangiectasia (IMT) is associated with foveal thinning, crystalline deposits in the macula, telangiectatic vascular changes with leakage, and macular neovascularization (MNV). Macular telangiectasia type 2 (MacTel 2), a subgroup of IMT, is an acquired bilateral disease that causes decreased visual acuity and metamorphopsia, most commonly occurring in middle-aged adults. Çoban Karataş et al. compared the best-corrected visual acuity, central macular thickness (CMT), and central choroidal thickness (CCT) values

 \mathbf{D}



TJO

EDITORIAL

of MacTel 2 patients and a control group and evaluated the efficacy of intravitreal anti-VEGF therapy in MacTel 2 patients with MNV. The MacTel 2 group had significantly lower CMT and CCT than the control group, 8 eyes of 7 patients with MacTel 2 developed MNV during follow-up, and all patients were treated with intravitreal anti-VEGF. The authors concluded that MacTel 2 patients should be closely monitored for the development of MNV, and intravitreal anti-VEGF therapy may be beneficial in patients with proliferative MacTel 2 and reduced visual acuity (see pages 45-49).

Ceylan and Yeniad prospectively evaluated tear film changes with tear film break-up time and Schirmer tests, corneal staining patterns, Ocular Surface Disease Index scores, and corneal topography and autorefractometry results preoperatively and at postoperative 1 day, 1 week, 1 month, 3 months, and 6 months in 32 eyes of 20 patients who underwent ptosis surgery and/or upper lid blepharoplasty: blepharoplasty in 12 eyes (group 1), blepharoplasty with levator surgery in 8 eyes (group 2), and levator surgery only in 12 eyes (group 3). They determined that ptosis surgery and upper lid blepharoplasty can cause dry eye symptoms that vary according to the surgical procedure performed and can persist at postoperative 6 months, that levator surgery can cause temporary refractive changes, and upper lid blepharoplasty does not cause postoperative keratometric changes (see pages 50-56).

The space race began with the Soviet Union launching the artificial satellite Sputnik 1 on October 4, 1957, followed by animal and manned flights. Thanks to the International Space Station, the numbers of space flights and people exposed to space conditions are increasing. Space studies have revealed several problems that affect human biology, including low gravity, lack of atmosphere, galactic cosmic rays, and solar energetic particles. Microgravity (MG) and space radiation constitute a major part of these problems. In this issue's review, Özelbaykal et al. examines the literature on the effects of MG and space radiation on the eye and shares treatment methods and hypotheses about what can be done to mitigate the effects of MG and space radiation on biological structures (see pages 57-63).

Conditions involving disruptions in Descemet's membrane (DM) integrity such as rupture and detachment manifest with corneal edema and vision loss due to DM folds. Acute corneal hydrops is characterized by DM rupture as a result of stretching of the DM due to corneal ectasia. The DM rupture allows aqueous fluid to enter the corneal stroma and corneal epithelium. Although loss of DM integrity resolves spontaneously, severe visual symptoms or vision loss and long disease duration negatively influence quality of life and cause significant visual morbidity. Özcan and Özlenen Uçakhan evaluated treatment responses in a total of four patients, two who were treated with isoexpansile $14\% C_3F_8$ injection into the anterior chamber for acute hydrops due to keratoglobus or keratoconus, and two who were treated with intracameral $14\% C_3F_8$ injection with corneal compression sutures for chronic, large DM detachments due to keratoglobus and chronic hydrops complicated by multiple stromal clefts on anterior segment optical coherence tomography in one patient and after cataract surgery in the other patient. Complete and effective DM reattachment with surgery was reported in all patients. The authors stated that surgical treatment of corneal hydrops with intracameral gas injection and corneal compression sutures provides rapid symptomatic relief, better visual rehabilitation, less corneal scarring, and may reduce the need for corneal transplantation in this patient group (see pages 64-68).

Arici et al. detected diffuse corneal edema, DM folds, and an intact upside-down graft on slit-lamp examination of a 29-year-old woman who was referred for corneal edema after uneventful pterygium excision with conjunctival autograft. Within two weeks of treatment with topical dexamethasone, a complete response was observed, but severe endothelial cell loss was observed in the operated eye on specular microscopic examination. In long-term follow-up, mild corneal haze causing a decrease in visual acuity to 20/50 was observed. With this case report, the authors emphasize that povidone iodine should be carefully cleared during pterygium surgery and its penetration into the anterior chamber should be prevented to avoid potentially serious complications (see pages 69-71).

Erlotinib is a tyrosine kinase inhibitor that specifically targets the epidermal growth factor receptor and is frequently used in the treatment of lung cancer. It can cause ocular complications ranging from mild dry eye syndrome to corneal perforation requiring corneal transplantation. Mangan presents a patient who was using erlotinib for 3 years for non-small cell lung cancer and was referred from the oncology clinic with complaints of burning, stinging, pain, and dryness in both eyes and outward turning of both lower eyelids. One week after temporarily discontinuing erlotinib with approval from the oncology department, the patient's cicatricial ectropion had improved dramatically and all complaints completely resolved. The author noted that good communication between oncologists and ophthalmologists along with risk assessment and joint decision-making can reduce systemic and ocular complications (see pages 72-74).

We hope that the articles in our first issue of the year will make for interesting reading and provide guidance in your professional practice.

Respectfully on behalf of the Editorial Board, Özlem Yıldırım, MD



Comparison of Culture-Positive and -Negative Microbial Keratitis

● Semir Yarımada*, ● Özlem Barut Selver*, ● Melis Palamar*, ● Sait Eğrilmez*, ● Sabire Şöhret Aydemir**, ● Süleyha Hilmioğlu Polat**, ● Ayşe Yağcı*

*Ege University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Ophthalmology, İzmir, Turkey **Ege University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Microbiology, İzmir, Turkey

Abstract

Objectives: To evaluate and compare the risk factors, presenting features, and outcomes of patients with culture-positive and culture-negative microbial keratitis (MK) who presented to a tertiary referral center.

Materials and Methods: We conducted a retrospective review of the medical records of 314 patients who were diagnosed with MK in our clinic between 2012 and 2019.

Results: Among 314 patients, 142 had positive cultures (45.2%). The mean ages of the culture-positive and -negative patients at the time of diagnosis were 51.39 ± 21.31 (range, 14-90) years and 56.68 ± 21.34 (7-94) years, respectively (p=0.028). The mean best corrected visual acuity (BCVA) of the culture-positive and -negative patients were1.74±1.25 (0-3.1) LogMAR and 1.91 ± 1.23 (0-3.1) LogMAR prior to treatment and increased to 1.21 ± 1.30 (0-3.1) LogMAR and 1.27 ± 1.29 (0-3.1) LogMAR at last visit, respectively. There was no statistically significant difference between culture-positive and -negative patients' BCVA levels at presentation or last visit. Ninety-two patients (64.7%) were infected with bacteria and 50 patients (35.2%) with fungi. The most common pathogen was *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* (18.3%), followed by *Streptococcus pneumoniae* (11.2%) and *Fusarium* spp. (11.2%). Keratitis foci were either centrally or paracentrally located in 105 eyes (73.9%) of culture-positive patients and 149 eyes (86.6%) of culture-negative patients. Multiple foci were present mostly in culture-positive patients (p=0.001). There was no significant difference between the culture-positive and -negative groups in terms of hypopyon presence (p=0.364). The proportion of contact lens (CL) wearers was 33% (n=47) among culture-positive MK patients and 13.3% (n=23) among culture-negative MK patients, respectively (p<0.001). Culture positivity was found to be significantly higher in keratitis associated with CL use (p=0.0001).

Conclusion: Microbiological analysis and culture evaluation are important steps in order to manage proper treatment in microbial keratitis. Prognosis mostly depends on the infectivity of the microbiological agent.

Keywords: Contact lens, culture, microbial keratitis

Address for Correspondence: Melis Palamar, Ege University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Ophthalmology, İzmir, Turkey E-mail: melispalamar@gmail.com ORCID-ID: orcid.org/0000-0002-2494-0131 Received: 25.12.2020 Accepted: 07.05.2021

Cite this article as: Yarımada S, Barut Selver Ö, Palamar M, Eğrilmez S, Aydemir SŞ, Hilmioğlu Polat S, Yağcı A. Comparison of Culture-Positive and -Negative Microbial Keratitis. Turk J Ophthalmol 2022;52:1-5

> ©Copyright 2022 by Turkish Ophthalmological Association Turkish Journal of Ophthalmology, published by Galenos Publishing House.

Introduction

Microbial keratitis is a severe disease that can result in corneal scarring, perforation, and finally blindness. Predisposing factors such as contact lens (CL) usage are usually present in the incident of the disease. Determining the incidence, microbial agent diversity, and predisposing factors of microbial keratitis are necessary for effective diagnosis, management, and prevention.¹

The demographics and microbiological profile of the disease differ, and various reports have been published through the world.^{2,3} Shifting trends in the microbiological profile of keratitis have also been reported in some studies.^{4,5,6} Therefore, regular studies of the microbial profile are essential in order to determine local microorganisms and their antimicrobial sensitivities.⁷

The present study aimed to identify the features of culturepositive and culture-negative microbial keratitis in a tertiary referral center in İzmir, Turkey.

Materials and Methods

We performed a retrospective data analysis of patients who presented to our clinic between 2012 and 2019 with corneal ulcer findings suggestive of microbial keratitis (central and/or large (\geq 3 mm) corneal infiltrates or corneal infiltrates extending to the mid to deep stroma, Figure 1) and underwent culture. The medical records of 314 patients were reviewed for demographic, clinical, and laboratory findings. Lesion characteristics including the location and number of keratitis foci were noted. Lesion location was defined as central if it invaded within 2 mm of fixation, peripheral if it involved a zone within 2 mm of the limbus, and paracentral if it was between the central and peripheral zone. Predisposing factors such as CL use, trauma, recurrent corneal erosion, corneal graft, and ocular or systemic disease, as well as the type of microorganism detected in culture were noted. The study adhered to the tenets of Declaration of Helsinki and was approved by the institutional ethics committee of our university.



Figure 1. Central deep corneal infiltrates extending to the middle to deep stroma

Microbiological samples for Gram staining and cultures were obtained from the patients by a cornea specialist using a scalpel blade and cotton-tipped swab. If present, CLs and their solutions were also sent to the laboratory for microbiological investigation. Collected samples routinely underwent Gram staining and were inoculated on 5% sheep blood agar, EMB agar, chocolate agar, and Sabouraud agar for culturing. A culture result was noted as positive if microorganism growth was observed along the inoculation line in plates at 48 hours for bacteria or detected on Sabouraud agar after 6 weeks of incubation for fungi. Cultured microorganisms were identified using standard microbiological procedures. Antibiotic sensitivities were demonstrated based on antibiotic susceptibility testing standards of the Clinical Laboratory Standards Institute, using the VITEK 2 (Biomerioux, France) automated system. Patients were hospitalized and empirically initiated on topical fortified vancomycin (Vancotek 50 mg/mL vial, Kocak Farma, Turkey), ceftazidime (Iesetum 50 mg/mL vial, I.E. Ulagay, Turkey), and fluconazole (Fungan 0.2% vial, I.E. Ulagay, Turkey) drops hourly for the first 48 hours along with 1% cyclopentolate (Sikloplejin, Abdi Ibrahim, Turkey) 3 times a day and non-preserved artificial tear drops every 2 hours. Disruption of the tear film by the infection can lead to increased risk of ocular surface dryness and promote bacterial adhesion. Thus, to mimic tear film function and protect the ocular surface from dryness, preservative-free artificial tear solutions were used as a part of medical treatment. Moreover, artificial tears dilute the load of microbial and inflammatory agents in the tear film.

Statistical Analysis

According to microbiological results, treatment was modified to target the specific microorganism. Clinical improvement with this treatment was followed up until complete resolution of keratitis foci, seen as unstained stromal opacity with no signs of inflammation.

The statistical analysis was performed using SPSS software for Windows version 15.0 (SPSS Inc, Chicago, Illinois, USA) and Microsoft Office Excel (Microsoft, Redmond, Washington, USA). Statistical analyses were performed using frequency tables, paired t-test for within-group comparisons of best corrected visual acuity (BCVA) at presentation and last follow-up visit, unpaired t test for comparisons of BCVA between the culturepositive and culture-negative groups, and chi-square test for qualitative data. A value of p<0.05 was accepted as statistically significant.

Results

Among 314 patients, 142 had positive cultures (45.22%). The mean ages of the culture-positive and -negative patients at the time of diagnosis were 51.39 ± 21.31 (range, 14-90) years and 56.68 ± 21.34 (range, 7-94) years, respectively (p=0.028). The male to female ratio in the culture-positive and culture-negative patients was 0.8 and 1.17, respectively (p<0.001, chi-square test).

The mean time from symptom onset to diagnosis in the culture-positive and -negative patients was 27 ± 24 (range, 0-90) days and 13.2 ± 16.8 (range, 1-90) days, respectively (p=0.014). The mean BCVAs of the culture-positive and -negative patients were 1.74 ± 1.25 (range, 0-3.1) LogMAR and 1.91 ± 1.23 (range, 0-3.1) LogMAR prior to treatment and increased to 1.21 ± 1.30 (range, 0-3.1) LogMAR and 1.27 ± 1.29 (range, 0-3.1) LogMAR at the end of the follow-up, respectively (p=0.0002; p<0.001, paired t test). There was no statistically significant difference between culture-positive and -negative patients' BCVAs at presentation (p=0.316, unpaired t test) or at last visit (p=0.716, unpaired t test) (Table 1).

In the culture-positive group, 92 patients (64.7%) were infected with bacteria and 50 patients (35.2%) with fungi. Among the cultured microorganisms, 30 different strains were identified (43.3% gram-negative bacteria, 16.6% gram-positive bacteria, and 40% fungi). The most common pathogen was *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* (18.3%), followed by *Streptococcus pneumoniae* (11.2%) and *Fusarium* spp. (11.2%). Culture results

were positive for multiple species in 10 patients (7%) (Table 2). No statistically significant difference was observed in BCVA after treatment in polymicrobial infections (p=0.068, Wilcoxon nonparametric test). Evisceration surgery was performed to only one eye which had polymicrobial infection. According to culture results, fungal infections were associated with significantly worse BCVA. The mean BCVA of the fungal infection group was 2.15±1.14 (range, 0.1-3.1) LogMAR, versus 1.61±1.26 (range, 0-3.1) LogMAR in bacterial infection group (p=0.044, unpaired t test).

Keratitis foci were either centrally or paracentrally located in 105 eyes (73.9%) of the culture-positive patients and 149 eyes (86.6%) of the culture-negative patients (p=0.001, chi-square test). A single focus was present in 92 (64.7%) culture-positive and in 161 (93.6%) culture-negative patients (p=0.0001, chi-square test). Multiple foci were present in 50 eyes (35.2%) of culture-positive and 11 eyes (6.4%) of culture-negative patients (p=0.0001, chi-square test).

Table 1. The presenting features of the patients with microbial keratitis					
	Patients with culture-positive MK (mean ± SD, range)	Patients with culture-negative MK (mean ± SD, range)	p value		
Initial BCVA (LogMAR)	0.84±1.04 (0-3.1)	1.91±1.23 (0-3.1)	0.649		
Last BCVA (LogMAR)	0.28±0.46 (0-3.1)	1.27±1.29 (0-3.1)	0.170		
Mean duration of symptoms (days)	27 ± 24 (0-90)	13.2 ± 16.8 (1-90)	0.014		
Number of keratitis foci, n (%) Single focus Multiple foci	92 (64.7) 50 (35.2)	161 (93.6) 11 (6.4)	0.0001		
Location of keratitis foci, n (%) Central/paracentral Peripheral	105 (73.9) 37 (26.1)	149 (86.6) 23 (13.3)	0.001		
Hypopyon (n, %)	55 (38.7)	56 (32.5)	0.364		
Risk factors Contact lens wear Trauma with organic material Corneal graft	47 (33) 38 (26.7) 19 (13.3)	23 (13.3) 24 (13.9) 15 (8)	0.0001 0.007 0.225		

MK: Microbial keratitis, SD: Standard deviation, BCVA: Best corrected visual acuity

Table 2. Culture results of patients with microbial keratitis	
Group and species	n (%)
Gram-negative bacteria	43.3%*
Pseudomonas aeruginosa	26 (18.3)
Gram-positive bacteria	16.6%*
Streptococcus pneumoniae	16 (11.2)
Staphylococcus aureus	6 (4.2)
Fungi	38.7%*
Fusarium spp.	16 (11.2)
*Percentage of the microorganism among all species isolated from culture (n=30)	

Repeated corneal scrapings were performed in 14 patients (8.1%) due to the lack of clinical regression, but cultures of these samples were negative.

Hypopyon was present in 55 eyes (38.7%) of culture-positive and in 56 eyes (32.5%) of culture-negative patients (p=0.364, chi-square test).

The prevalence of ocular/systemic comorbidity in culturepositive and -negative patients was 28.1% (n=40)/30.2% (n=43) and 33.1% (n=57)/37.2% (n=64), respectively (p=0.251 and p=0.133, chi-square test). The most common accompanying systemic diseases in culture-positive and -negative patients were diabetes (12/142, 8.4%) and hypertension (25/172, 14.5%), respectively. The most common accompanying ocular disease in both culture-positive and -negative patients was glaucoma (8.1% for both). Other associated ocular diseases were dry eye syndrome, bullous keratopathy, keratoconus, and exposure keratopathy.

Twenty-five (14.5%) of the 172 culture-negative patients had a history of steroid use due to corneal transplantation (n=18), bullous keratopathy (n=6), and marginal keratitis (n=1).

The most common predisposing factor for culture-proven microbial keratitis was CL usage. The proportion of CL wearers was 33% (n=47) among the culture-positive patients and 13.3% (n=23) among culture-negative patients. Culture positivity was found to be significantly higher in keratitis associated with CL use (p=0.0001, chi-square test). All patients used frequent replacement soft CLs except one, who used a rigid gas-permeable CL. History of overnight wear and showering/swimming was reported by 50% and 58.9% of the CL wearers, respectively.

History of ocular trauma with organic material was present in 26.7% (n=38) of culture-positive patients and 13.9% (n=24) of culture-negative patients. Presence of corneal grafts was a predisposing factor in 13.3% (n=19) and 8% (n=15) of culturepositive and -negative patients, respectively.

The rate of antibiotic use before admission to our clinic was 36.7% in the culture-positive group and 45.9% in the culturenegative group (p=0.097, chi-square test). Positive clinical response to empiric antimicrobial treatment was observed in 59.1% and 86.6% of culture-positive and -negative patients, respectively (p<0.001).

Despite proper treatment according to antibiogram results, 47 patients (33%) in the culture-positive group needed evisceration and penetrating keratoplasty surgery. In the culturenegative group, 18 (10.4%) of the patients needed evisceration and penetrating keratoplasty surgery (p<0.001, chi-square test). In order to limit infection and protect the eye, therapeutic keratoplasty was performed in 19.0% (n=27) of the culturepositive and 8.7% (n=15) of culture-negative patients (p=0.011, chi-square test). Unfortunately, 8 patients in the culture-positive group and 3 patients in the culture-negative group underwent evisceration surgery.

Discussion

Microbial keratitis is one of the most common causes of corneal blindness worldwide. Although microbial agent characterization according to corneal scraping assessment is essential for effective treatment, clinicians need to start the antimicrobial regimen before culture and antibiogram results are available. The local microbial distribution pattern is one of the key factors in making this decision accurately.¹ As geographical and climatic influences result in regional differences in the pattern of microbial isolates, local epidemiologic studies are important for this decision.²

Although microbial determination is essential, culture positivity rates reported in the literature range from 25.6 to 78%.^{1,2,4,5,6,7,8,9,10,11,12,13} Even though our clinic is a regional tertiary center and most patients were referrals who already received broad spectrum antimicrobial therapy before presentation, the positive culture rate for microbial keratitis was 45.2%, consistent with the literature.

Microbial keratitis generally occurs in the presence of predisposing factors such as ocular trauma and CL wear. CL wear was reported to be the major risk factor for microbial keratitis in developed countries, with a prevalence of 34-50%.^{7,14,15} In developing countries, trauma remains the main risk factor, reported in 48-83% of cases.^{16,17,18} In the present study, CL wear (33%) and trauma history (26.7%) were the major risk factors.

As mentioned above, geographic and climatic influences result in regional variation in the pattern of microbial isolates, thus the microbiological profile of microbial keratitis differs between countries. Although gram-positive bacteria are more frequent in microbial keratitis according to the literature,¹ Pseudomonas aeruginosa has been reported as the most common pathogen in several studies.¹⁴ In the present study, the most common microbial agent of culture-proven microbial keratitis was P. aeruginosa. In 2007, Yilmaz et al.19 reported the most common agents as gram-positive microorganisms among culture-proven microbial keratitis in the western part of Turkey, with a relatively high rate of 68.8%. In their study, the most common predisposing factors were reported as trauma (26.6%) and recent intraocular surgery (17%). Only 3.2% of the patients were reported as CL wearers. The inconsistency between these two studies from the same region may be due to the substantial difference in predisposing factors and the increasing popularity of CLs in the last 13 years.

The proportion of fungal keratitis among microbial keratitis cases also varies by country due to topographic features and climatic effects. Fungal keratitis is much more prevalent in agricultural areas.¹⁴ The percentage of fungal keratitis was reported to be 5.3-40% in the literature.^{4,9,13,16} In our series, fungal keratitis accounted for 35.2% of the cases, and 75% of these patients had a history of ocular trauma with organic material. The high rate of fungal keratitis might be related to agriculture being common in Turkey.

Medical management was successful in 68.1% of the culturepositive patients and 89.6% of the culture-negative patients, which is consistent with the literature.²⁰ We also observed that empirical treatment was more effective in the culture-negative group. Despite a higher rate of globe loss due to the infection in the culture-positive group, visual prognosis was similar in both groups. Similarly, Bhadange et al.²⁰ reviewed culturepositive and -negative patients and reported that visual outcomes were comparable. In the culture-positive group, gram-negative microorganisms (e.g., *P. aeruginosa*), which have prominent destructive nature, were found to be the most common causative agents. The potential causative microorganisms in the culturenegative group were assumed to be gram-positive agents due to the ocular microbiota distribution. Thus, devastating complications were observed less frequently in the culturenegative group.

Study Limitations

The most important limitation of the present study was its retrospective nature. The most vital contribution was demonstrating the distribution of microbial agents in bacterial keratitis in a specific geographic region with a noteworthy amount of patient data.

Conclusion

The present study showed that CL wear was the major risk factor for microbial keratitis in the western part of Turkey, and *P. aeruginosa* was the most commonly isolated microbial agent. These results differ substantially from those of a previous study conducted in Turkey 13 years earlier and may demonstrate the current local microbial distribution pattern.

Ethics

Ethics Committee Approval: Ege University Medical Research Ethics Committee (approval number: 19-5.2T/68).

Informed Consent: Obtained.

Peer-review: Externally peer reviewed.

Authorship Contributions

Surgical and Medical Practices: M.P., Ö.B.S., A.Y., S.E., S.H.P., S.Ş.A., Concept: M.P., Design: Ö.B.S., A.Y., Data Collection or Processing: S.Y., Analysis or Interpretation: S.E., M.P., Literature Search: S.Y., M.P., Writing: Ö.B.S.

Conflict of Interest: No conflict of interest was declared by the authors.

Financial Disclosure: The authors declared that this study received no financial support.

References

 Ng AL, To KK, Choi CC, Yuen LH, Yim SM, Chan KS, Lai JS, Wong IY. Predisposing Factors, Microbial Characteristics, and Clinical Outcome of Microbial Keratitis in a Tertiary Centre in Hong Kong: A 10-Year Experience. J Ophthalmol. 2015;2015:769436.

- Lichtinger A, Yeung SN, Kim P, Amiran MD, Iovieno A, Elbaz U, Ku JY, Wolff R, Rootman DS, Slomovic AR. Shifting trends in bacterial keratitis in Toronto: an 11-year review. Ophthalmology. 2012;119:1785-1790.
- Sızmaz S, Bingöllü S, Erdem E, Kibar F, Koltaş S, Yağmur M, Ersöz R. Polymicrobial Infection of the Cornea Due to Contact Lens Wear. Turk J Ophthalmol. 2016;46:83-86.
- Green M, Apel A, Stapleton F. Risk factors and causative organisms in microbial keratitis. Cornea. 2008;27:22-27.
- Ibrahim YW, Boase DL, Cree IA. Epidemiological characteristics, predisposing factors and microbiological profiles of infectious corneal ulcers: the Portsmouth corneal ulcer study. Br J Ophthalmol. 2009;93:1319-1324.
- Aydemir S, Eğrilmez S, Masaroğulları M. Our Microbiological Analysis Results in Microbial Contact Lens Keratitis. Turk J Ophthalmol. 2010;40:349-353.
- Bourcier T, Thomas F, Borderie V, Chaumeil C, Laroche L. Bacterial keratitis: predisposing factors, clinical and microbiological review of 300 cases. Br J Ophthalmol. 2003;87:834-838.
- Saeed A, D'Arcy F, Stack J, Collum LM, Power W, Beatty S. Risk factors, microbiological findings, and clinical outcomes in cases of microbial keratitis admitted to a tertiary referral center in ireland. Cornea. 2009;28:285-292.
- Cariello AJ, Passos RM, Yu MC, Hofling-Lima AL. Microbial keratitis at a referral center in Brazil. Int Ophthalmol. 2011;31:197-204.
- Shalchi Z, Gurbaxani A, Baker M, Nash J. Antibiotic resistance in microbial keratitis: ten-year experience of corneal scrapes in the United Kingdom. Ophthalmology. 2011;118:2161-2165.
- Pandita A, Murphy C. Microbial keratitis in Waikato, New Zealand. Clin Exp Ophthalmol. 2011;39:393-397.
- Hong J, Xu J, Hua J, Sun X. Bacterial keratitis in Shanghai. Ophthalmology. 2013;120:647.
- Gopinathan U, Sharma S, Garg P, Rao GN. Review of epidemiological features, microbiological diagnosis and treatment outcome of microbial keratitis: experience of over a decade. Indian J Ophthalmol. 2009;57:273-279.
- Lai TH, Jhanji V, Young AL. Microbial Keratitis Profile at a University Hospital in Hong Kong. Int Sch Res Notices. 2014;2014:689742.
- Keay L, Edwards K, Naduvilath T, Taylor HR, Snibson GR, Forde K, Stapleton F. Microbial keratitis predisposing factors and morbidity. Ophthalmology. 2006;113:109-116.
- 16. Laspina F, Samudio M, Cibils D, Ta CN, Fariña N, Sanabria R, Klauss V, Miño de Kaspar H. Epidemiological characteristics of microbiological results on patients with infectious corneal ulcers: a 13-year survey in Paraguay. Graefes Arch Clin Exp Ophthalmol. 2004;242:204-209.
- Srinivasan M, Gonzales CA, George C, Cevallos V, Mascarenhas JM, Asokan B, Wilkins J, Smolin G, Whitcher JP Epidemiology and aetiological diagnosis of corneal ulceration in Madurai, south India. Br J Ophthalmol. 1997;81:965-971.
- Basak SK, Basak S, Mohanta A, Bhowmick A. Epidemiological and microbiological diagnosis of suppurative keratitis in Gangetic West Bengal, eastern India. Indian J Ophthalmol. 2005;53:17-22.
- Yilmaz S, Ozturk I, Maden A. Microbial keratitis in West Anatolia, Turkey: a retrospective review. Int Ophthalmol. 2007;27:261-268.
- Bhadange Y, Das S, Kasav MK, Sahu SK, Sharma S. Comparison of culturenegative and culture-positive microbial keratitis: cause of culture negativity, clinical features and final outcome. Br J Ophthalmol. 2015;99:1498-502.



Prospective Study: Frequency of Ophthalmic Findings, Relationship with Inflammation Markers, and Effect on Prognosis in Patients Treated in the COVID-19 Intensive Care Unit

İbrahim Ethem Ay*, Demet Alay**

*Sandıklı State Hospital, Clinic of Ophthalmology, Afyonkarahisar, Turkey **Sandıklı State Hospital, Clinic of General Surgery, Afyonkarahisar, Turkey

Abstract

Objectives: To prospectively evaluate the frequency of ocular findings and inflammation markers levels in patients treated in the intensive care unit due to severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus 2 (SARS-CoV-2) infection to determine the relationship between these parameters and mortality.

Materials and Methods: We prospectively evaluated 53 patients who were treated in the intensive care unit of a pandemic hospital between January 1 and June 30, 2021 and whose SARS-CoV-2 diagnosis was confirmed by reverse transcriptase polymerase chain reaction test from nasopharyngeal swab samples. Ocular findings were evaluated together with white blood cell, neutrophil, lymphocyte count, C-reactive protein, lactate dehydrogenase and ferritin levels, and mortality rate.

Results: There was no statistically significant correlation between lactate dehydrogenase, white blood cell, neutrophil, and lymphocyte count elevation and the frequency of inflammatory eye signs (p=0.308, p=0.694, p=0.535, p=0.374). In multivariate analyses, no statistically significant correlation was observed between ferritin level and the frequency of inflammatory eye findings (p=0.087). In addition, for each 1 mg/dL increase in C-reactive protein level, the detection of inflammatory eye findings decreased by 1.9% (95% confidence interval: 3.3%-0.4%; p=0.015). It was determined that 7 of 13 patients with inflammatory eye findings died and this was not statistically significant (p=0.810).

Conclusion: Inflammatory examination findings of the ocular surface were detected in 13 (24.5%) of 53 patients treated in the intensive care unit for SARS-CoV-2 infection. Ocular surface examination of patients treated in the intensive care unit due to the SARS-CoV-2 epidemic is important.

Keywords: SARS-CoV-2, chemosis, congestion, intensive care unit

Address for Correspondence: İbrahim Ethem Ay, Sandıklı State Hospital, Clinic of Ophthalmology, Afyonkarahisar, Turkey E-mail: ibrahimethemay@windowslive.com ORCID-ID: orcid.org/0000-0002-3468-7096 Received: 12.07.2021 Accepted: 24.11.2021

Cite this article as: Ay IE, Alay D. Prospective Study: Frequency of Ophthalmic Findings, Relationship with Inflammation Markers, and Effect on Prognosis in Patients Treated in the COVID-19 Intensive Care Unit. Turk J Ophthalmol 2022;52:6-13

> ©Copyright 2022 by Turkish Ophthalmological Association Turkish Journal of Ophthalmology, published by Galenos Publishing House.

Introduction

In December 2019, an enveloped RNA virus of unknown origin was reported to be the cause of pneumonia-related deaths in Wuhan, China.¹ Because of its structural similarity to SARS-CoV (severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus), the novel virus was named SARS-CoV-2. Within a short time, the World Health Organization announced that coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19) was a pandemic.^{2,3} Later, there were reports of ocular findings associated with SARS-CoV-2, especially conjunctivitis, and it was shown that the virus could be transmitted through tears.^{4,5,6,7}

In this study, we prospectively evaluated the ocular surface examination findings and laboratory data of 53 patients who had a positive SARS-CoV-2 reverse transcriptase polymerase chain reaction (RT-PCR) test result and were treated in the COVID-19 intensive care unit. The results were compared with mortality data.

Materials and Methods

Patients who were hospitalized in the COVID-19 intensive care unit of a pandemic hospital in accordance with predetermined treatment criteria and had a positive RT-PCR test between January 1 and June 30, 2021 were included in the study (Table 1). We prospectively recorded the patients' age, sex, presence of systemic disease, mechanical ventilation support, white blood cell, neutrophil, and lymphocyte counts, and C-reactive protein (CRP), lactate dehydrogenase (LDH), and ferritin levels. Other than the routine follow-up tests recommended in the Turkish Ministry of Health COVID-19 guideline (https://covid19.saglik. gov.tr/TR-66301/covid-19-rehberi.html), no additional tests were ordered for the study. Necessary measures were taken to prevent SARS-CoV-2 transmission, especially the use of N95 masks. Each patient underwent daily ocular surface examination using a handheld biomicroscope (Portable Slit Lamp, Reichert Inc, NY, USA). In addition, the optic nerve, macula, and vascular arcades of all patients were evaluated using a 90 D Lens (V 90C, Volk Optical Inc, OH, USA) lens due to the risk of developing Valsalva retinopathy and intraretinal hemorrhage or optic neuropathy associated with impaired perfusion. Ethics committee approval was obtained for the study. Written informed consent was obtained from conscious patients and from the first-degree relatives of unconscious patients. The study was conducted in accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki.

The diagnosis of SARS-CoV-2 infection was made by detection of viral RNA using the nucleic acid amplification method by RT-PCR. The SARS-CoV-2 RNA test kit developed in the Microbiology Reference Laboratories-Virology Laboratory of the Turkish Ministry of Health General Directorate of Public Health was used.⁸ Diagnostic nasopharyngeal/oropharyngeal swabs and sputum specimens were tested using marked oligonucleotides specific to SARS-CoV-2 target gene regions. The single-step RT-PCR test was evaluated by sending it to an authorized microbiology laboratory.

Statistical Analysis

The data were tested for normal distribution using visual (histogram and probability charts) and analytical methods (Shapiro-Wilk test). Categorical variables were presented as number and percentage, and continuous variables were presented as mean ± standard deviation (SD) or median (25th-75th percentile). Pearson's chi-square test was used to compare categorical variables between independent groups. Fisher's Exact test was performed if the requirements for Pearson's chi-square test were not met (if the expected value in more than 20% eyes was less than 5 or the observed value was less than 2). In comparisons between two independent groups, Student's t-test was used for normally distributed variables and Mann-Whitney U test was used for non-normally distributed variables. In order to evaluate variables associated with inflammatory eye findings and survival, multiple logistic regression analysis was performed with variables that had results with p<0.05 and p<0.200 in pairwise comparisons. The multiple logistic regression model was established using the backward LR method. Results were evaluated within a 95% confidence interval with an alpha error of 0.05. Statistical analyses were performed using Statistical Package for Social Sciences (SPSS) software.

Results

Of the 53 patients included in the study, 26 (49.1%) were men and 27 (50.9%) were women. The mean age was 69.9 ± 16.0 (19-94) years. Twenty-six patients (49.1%) received noninvasive ventilation via face mask with reservoir bag, 19 patients (35.8%) received invasive ventilation via high-flow oxygen therapy (HFOT), and 8 patients (15.1%) received invasive ventilation support after endotracheal intubation. Thirty-seven patients (69.8%) had hypertension (HT), 7 (13.2%) had diabetes mellitus (DM), and 21 (39.6%) had chronic obstructive pulmonary

Table 1. Criteria for admission to the COVID-19 intensive care unit
Respiratory rate ≥30/min
$PaO_2/FiO_2 < 300$
$\text{SpO}_2 < 90\%$ or $\text{PaO}_2 < 70 \text{ mmHg}$ despite receiving 5 L/min oxygen therapy
Hypotension (SBP <90 mmHg and decrease of >40 mmHg from normal SBP and mean arterial pressure <65 mmHg)
Tachycardia >100/min
Acute kidney injury
Acute liver function test abnormality
Confusion
Acute bleeding diathesis
Immunosuppression
Troponin elevation and arrhythmia
Lactate >2 mmol
Skin findings associated with delayed capillary refill
PaO ₂ : Partial pressure of oxygen, FiO ₂ : Fraction of inspired oxygen, SpO ₂ : Peripheral oxygen saturation, SBP: Systolic blood pressure

disease (COPD). Twenty-six patients (49.1%) survived and 27 (50.9%) died (Table 2). Congestion was detected in 13 patients (24.5%) cases, serous secretion in 6 patients (11.3%), and chemosis in 3 patients (5.7%) (Table 3; Figure 1). On fundus examination, none of the patients exhibited intraretinal hemorrhage, optic neuritis, or Valsalva retinopathy, which are the main findings reported to increase in frequency in COVID-19. The prevalence of inflammatory eye signs was significantly higher among women than men (p=0.031). There was no statistically significant difference in the frequency of inflammatory eye signs between patients who received invasive and noninvasive ventilation (p=0.691). The frequency of inflammatory eye signs did not differ significantly according to survival (p=0.810). The prevalence of inflammatory eye signs increased significantly with age (p=0.011).

No significant relationship was observed between inflammatory eye findings and LDH, white blood cell, neutrophil, or lymphocyte levels (p=0.308, p=0.694, p=0.535, and p=0.374, respectively). In univariate analyses, higher CRP level was associated with a lower prevalence of inflammatory eye signs (p=0.01). In addition, inflammatory eye signs were more frequent among patients with low ferritin levels (p=0.006) (Table 4). However, in multivariate analyses, there was no statistically significant association between ferritin level and the frequency of inflammatory eye signs (p=0.087). In contrast, each 1 mg/dL increase in CRP level was associated with 1.9% lower odds of detecting inflammatory eye signs (95% confidence interval [CI]: 3.3%-0.4%; p=0.015). Each additional year of age increased the risk of inflammatory eye signs by 1.083 times (95% CI: 1.008-1.163; p=0.030) (Table 5).

There was no statistically significant relationship between survival and patient sex or presence of HT, DM, or COPD (p=0.335, p=0.928, p=0.250, and p=0.695, respectively). Older age was associated with significantly higher risk of death (p=0.004). Survival was significantly better among patients for whom respiratory support with noninvasive ventilation via face mask with reservoir bag was sufficient for treatment (p<0.001). No significant difference in survival was observed in patients who received invasive ventilation support with HFOT (p=0.749). All eight patients who received invasive ventilation support after intubation died, which was statistically significant



Figure 1. Congestion in a patient being treated in the COVID-19 intensive care unit

(p=0.004). Seven of the 13 cases with inflammatory eye signs died, which was not statistically significant (p=0.810).

The mortality rate was higher among patients with higher white blood cell and neutrophil counts (p=0.011 and p=0.024, respectively). There was no significant relationship between

Table 2. Sociodemographic and clinical characteristics of the patients				
Variable	n (%)			
Sex Male Female	26 (49.1) 27 (50.9)			
Age (years) Mean ± standard deviation Median (min-max)	69.9±16.0 72.0 (19-94)			
Noninvasive ventilation with reservoir mask No Yes	27 (50.9) 26 (49.1)			
Invasive ventilation with high-flow oxygen therapy No Yes	34 (64.2) 19 (35.8)			
Invasive ventilation by endotracheal tube No Yes	45 (84.9) 8 (15.1)			
Hypertension No Yes	16 (30.2) 37 (69.8)			
Diabetes mellitus No Yes	46 (86.8) 7 (13.2)			
Chronic obstructive pulmonary disease No Yes	32 (60.4) 21 (39.6)			
Congestion No Yes	40 (75.5) 13 (24.5)			
Chemosis No Yes	50 (94.3) 3 (5.7)			
Secretion No Yes	47 (88.7) 6 (11.3)			
Survival Survived Died	26 (49.1) 27 (50.9)			
min: Minimum, max: Maximum				

Table 3. Distribution of inflammatory eye f	indings
Eye findings	n
Congestion	13
Secretion	6
Chemosis	3
Subconjunctival hemorrhage	2

Table 4. Factors associated with the frequency of inflammatory eye findings					
	Inflammatory eye findings (n=13)	No inflammatory eye findings (n=40)	Р		
Sex, n (%) Male Female	3 (11.5) 10 (37.0)	23 (88.5) 17 (63.0)	0.0311		
Ventilation type, n (%) Invasive ventilation Noninvasive ventilation	6 (22.2) 7 (26.9)	21 (77.8) 19 (73.1)	0.6911		
Survival, n (%) Survived Died	6 (23.1) 7 (25.9)	20 (76.9) 20 (74.1)	0.8101		
Age (years) Mean ± SD	77.2±8.8	67.5±17.2	0.0112		
Lactate dehydrogenase, U/L Mean ± SD	384.9±91.1	432.0±156.0	0.308 ²		
C-reactive protein, mg/dL Mean ± SD	86.5±51.2	154.2±86.8	0.010 ²		
White blood cells, x10 ³ /µL Median (25 th -75 th percentile)	8.2 (10.7-14.8)	8.6 (11.2-13.7)	0.6943		
Neutrophils, x10 ³ /µL Median (25 th -75 th percentile)	3.8 (5.9-7.9)	3.2 (4.9-8.1)	0.5354		
Lymphocytes, x10 ³ /µL Median (25 th -75 th percentile)	0.5 (0.6-0.8)	0.5 (0.7-0.9)	0.3743		
Ferritin, ng/mL Median (25 th -75 th percentile)	138.5 (237-603.5)	411 (695-1544.8)	0.0063		
¹ Pearson chi-square test, ² Student's t test, ³ Mar	nn-Whitney U test, SD: Standard deviation				

survival and LDH, CRP, ferritin, or lymphocyte level (p=0.600, p=0.877, p=0.493, and p=0.239, respectively) (Table 6). Logistic regression analysis showed that the risk of death was 40.9 times (95% CI: 6.2-269.9) higher in the group that received invasive ventilation via HFOT or intubation (p<0.001). With each 1000/ mm³ increase in neutrophil count, the risk of death was increased by 1.6 times (95% CI: 1.1-2.3; p=0.015) (Table 7).

Discussion

In the SARS-CoV outbreak of 2003, researchers proved that the coronavirus was transmitted through tears.⁹ After the SARS-CoV-2 outbreak that started in 2019, the novel coronavirus was found to have similar infectious properties.^{10,11,12,13,14} Wu et al.¹⁵ observed findings such as conjunctival hyperemia, conjunctivitis, chemosis, epiphora, and increased secretion in 12 (31.6%) of 38 patients with positive nasopharyngeal RT-PCR test results. In our study, ocular findings were detected in 13 (24.5%) of 53 patients. Wu et al.¹⁵ reported that two-thirds of the patients in their study were treated with mechanical ventilation in the intensive care unit. In our study, 27 (50.9%) of the 53 patients received mechanical ventilation, and the prevalence of ocular surface findings we detected is similar to that observed by Wu et al.¹⁵

Zhou et al.¹⁶ reported that they prospectively observed conjunctivitis as an ocular surface examination finding in 8 (6.6%) of 121 patients with positive RT-PCR. However, their study did not include patients treated in the COVID-19 intensive care unit. The rate of inflammatory findings of the ocular surface was higher in our study than that reported by Zhou et al.¹⁶ Inflammatory eye signs may be more common in patients receiving treatment in the intensive care unit.

In another study, conjunctivitis findings were reported in 35 (11.6%) of 301 patients. Of these, 28 patients (9.3%) had conjunctival hyperemia, 15 (5%) had epiphora, and 12 (3.9%) had foreign body sensation. When evaluated together with inflammation markers such as white blood cell, neutrophil, and lymphocyte counts, CRP, and ferritin level, no significant relationship was found between ocular surface examination findings and inflammation markers.¹⁷ In our study, we also observed no link between higher levels of inflammation markers and the frequency of inflammatory signs of the ocular surface.

Xia et al.⁶ detected no correlation between illness severity and the frequency of conjunctivitis. However, the results reported by Wu et al.¹⁵ and Guan et al.¹⁸ indicated that the frequency of conjunctivitis increased in severe illness. According to their meta-analysis of a limited number of patients, Liu et al. found no link between the frequency of conjunctivitis and disease severity.¹⁹ In our study, the incidence of inflammatory ocular surface findings was not statistically associated with LDH level, white blood cell count, neutrophil count, or lymphocyte count (p=0.308, p=0.694, p=0.535, and p=0.374, respectively). In addition, multivariate analyses indicated no statistically significant correlation between ferritin level and the frequency of

Гurk J Ophthalmol	52;	1:	2022
-------------------	-----	----	------

Table 5. Univariat	e and mult	tiple logisti	ic regressio	on models	of variabl	es associat	ed with the	frequency	of inflam	natory eye	findings			
	Univariat	e analysis						Multivari	ate analysis					
	В	S.E.	Wald	p	OR	95% CI for	r OR	В	S.E.	Wald	p	OR	95% CI for	OR
						Lower	Upper						Lower	Upper
Female (ref: Male)	1.506	0.732	4.236	0.040	4.51	1.074	18.929	1.586	0.917	2.992	0.084	4.884	0.81	29.46
Age	0.048	0.026	3.438	0.064	1.05	0.997	1.105	0.08	0.037	4.733	0.030	1.083	1.008	1.163
C-reactive protein, mg/dL	-0.013	0.005	5.709	0.017	0.987	0.976	0.998	-0.019	0.008	5.921	0.015	0.981	0.967	966.0
Ferritin, ng/mL	-0.002	0.001	4.689	0.030	0.998	0.997	0.999	-0.001	0.001	2.938	0.087	666.0	0.997	1
Constant	-1.506	0.732	4.236	0.040	0.222	0.053	0.931	-4.842	2.557	3.586	0.058	0.008		
CI: Confidence interval. OI	8. Odds rario													

inflammatory signs on ocular surface examination (p=0.087). In fact, with each 1 mg/dL increase in CRP level, the odds of detecting inflammatory signs on ocular surface examination decreased by 1.9% (95% CI: 3.3%-0.4%; p=0.015) (Table 5). We found no other study in the literature in which the risk of detecting signs of ocular surface inflammation decreased with higher CRP level. This suggests that the increase in ocular surface inflammation may have been related to dry eye occurring in the intensive care setting, not due to increased inflammation associated with COVID-19. Studies evaluating patients treated in COVID-19 intensive care units using Schirmer test and fluorescein staining and including larger case series are needed.

In another study of 400 cases, ocular findings were detected in 38 patients (9.5%). Conjunctival injection was reported to be the most common ocular finding. Age, sex, fever, mechanical ventilation, and elevated inflammation markers were not significantly associated with the frequency of ocular findings. Although the prevalence of inflammatory ocular surface findings was lower than in our study, the results were similar in terms of the lack of a relationship between eye signs and elevated inflammation markers or mechanical ventilation.²⁰ The higher frequency of inflammatory findings on ocular surface examination in our study may be because only patients treated in the COVID-19 intensive care unit were included.

Öncül et al.²¹ detected inflammatory eye findings in 28 (7.7%) of the 359 patients in their study. Of these, 294 patients were treated in the ward and 65 were treated in the COVID-19 intensive care unit. Among the 65 intensive care patients, inflammatory eye findings were detected in 4 patients (6.2%). Whereas we included only patients with positive RT-PCR results in our study, Öncül et al.²¹ considered it sufficient for patients to be diagnosed based on lung tomography and clinical evaluation as well as by RT-PCR test for SARS-CoV-2. In our study, the prevalence of inflammatory findings on ocular surface examination was 24.5%, which is a higher rate than reported by Öncül et al.²¹ Unlike Öncül et al.²¹, we defined RT-PCR positivity as a required criterion for the diagnosis of SARS-CoV-2 infection. This may explain the difference in results between the two studies.

In another study conducted prospectively in the intensive care unit before the SARS-CoV-2 pandemic, Öncül and Yektaş²² observed inflammatory signs such as conjunctivitis and increased secretion that required an ophthalmology consultation in 29 (31.2%) of 93 patients. Johnson and Rolls²³ reported that ocular surface problems were seen in 23-60% of intensive care patients. The higher frequency of ocular surface inflammation findings in the COVID-19 intensive care unit may also be related to the conditions in the intensive care unit. Some of the inflammatory signs observed on ocular surface examination in our study may have been a result of problems such as bacterial conjunctivitis. This prospective study was conducted exclusively with patients in the COVID-19 intensive care unit. Therefore, it differs from many other studies, which may explain why our results are different from previous studies in the literature. Further research with larger case series is needed on this subject.

Table 6. Factors associated with survival			
	Survived (n=26)	Died (n=27)	Р
Sex, n (%) Male Female	11 (42.3) 15 (55.6)	15 (57.7) 12 (44.4)	0.3351
Noninvasive ventilation via mask with reservoir bag, n (%) No Yes	5 (18.5) 21 (80.8)	22 (81.5) 5 (19.2)	< 0.0011
Invasive ventilation via high-flow oxygen therapy, n (%) No Yes	25 (73.5) 15 (78.9)	9 (26.5) 4 (21.1)	0.749 ²
Invasive ventilation via endotracheal tube, n (%) No Yes	26 (57.8) 0 (0)	19 (42.2) 8 (100)	0.0042
Hypertension, n (%) No Yes	8 (50) 18 (48.6)	8 (50) 19 (51.4)	0.9281
Diabetes mellitus, n (%) No Yes	21 (45.7) 5 (71.4)	25 (54.3) 2 (28.6)	0.250 ²
COPD, n (%) No Yes	15 (46.9) 11 (52.4)	17 (53.1) 10 (47.6)	0.6951
Inflammatory eye findings, n (%) No Yes	20 (76.9) 6 (23.1)	20 (74.1) 7 (25.9)	0.8101
Age Mean ± SD	63.5±17.5	76±11.8	0.00 ⁴ ³
LDH, U/L Mean ± SD	409.8±142.3	430.7±146.5	0.600 ³
Neutrophils, x10 ³ /µL Mean ± SD	4.9±2.5	6.7±3.1	0.024 ³
Lymphocytes, x10 ³ /µL Mean ± SD	0.7±0.3	0.7±0.3	0.2393
CRP, mg/dL Mean ± SD	139.4±96.8	135.8±72.2	0.877 ³
White blood cells, x10 ³ /µL Median (25 th -75 th percentile)	7.5 (9.8-12.4)	9.3 (12.2-17.7)	0.0114
Ferritin, ng/mL Median (25 th -75 th percentile)	232.8 (497.5-1137.8)	287 (573-1577)	0.4934

¹Pearson chi-square test, ²Fisher's exact test, ³Student's t test, ⁴Mann-Whitney U test, COPD: Chronic obstructive pulmonary disease, SD: Standard deviation, LDH: Lactate dehydrogenase, CRP: C-reactive protein

Table 7. Multiple logistic regress	ion model of v	ariables associa	ted with survival				
	В	S.E.	Wald	р	OR	95% CI for 0	DR
						Lower	Upper
Mask with reservoir bag (ref: Yes)	3.713	0.962	14.906	< 0.001	40.9	6.2	269.9
Neutrophils, x103/µL	0.453	0.186	5.91	0.015	1.6	1.1	2.3
Constant	-0.796	0.978	0.662	0.416	0.451		
CI: Confidence interval, OR: Odds ratio							

Study Limitations

During the COVID-19 pandemic, many hospitals have dedicated intensive care units to patients with COVID-19. A similar study with a control group of individuals being treated in a different intensive care unit for reasons other than COVID-19 may yield more accurate results. In our study, patients treated in the COVID-19 intensive care unit were not evaluated for pulmonary involvement by computed tomography, and a positive RT-PCR test was the only criterion considered for COVID-19 diagnosis. A link may be detected between increased inflammation in the lungs on computed tomography and inflammatory eye signs. A study including patients who have negative RT-PCR results but a history of COVID-19 contact and consistent computed tomography findings could yield different results. In addition, conjunctival RT-PCR samples were not obtained from patients with ocular surface findings because the RT-PCR kit available in Turkey can only detect virus in oropharyngeal/nasopharyngeal swab samples. In the future, new studies should be conducted using conjunctival RT-PCR kits. Another limitation of the study is that in the retinopathy screening, patients were only evaluated for findings expected to increase in COVID-19, such as intraretinal hemorrhage, Valsalva retinopathy, and optic neuritis. For example, the frequency of hypertensive retinopathy could be found to be correlated with mortality and ocular findings in COVID-19 intensive care. New studies on this subject are needed. The patients were not evaluated with Schirmer and fluorescein staining tests. New studies can be planned taking into consideration the possible role of dry eye in ocular findings. The new drugs that have recently been introduced due to the SARS-CoV-2 pandemic may also cause inflammatory findings on the ocular surface, thus warranting further investigation.

Conclusion

The results of this prospective study showed that 24.5% of patients treated in a COVID-19 intensive care unit exhibited inflammatory signs such as congestion, secretion, and chemosis on ocular surface examination. Examination of the ocular surface is important in patients receiving intensive care for COVID-19, and ophthalmologists have an important duty in this field.

Ethics

Ethics Committee Approval: Afyonkarahisar Health University of Sciences, 4/12/20-2020/14. Peer-review: Externally and internally peer reviewed.

Authorship Contributions

Surgical and Medical Practices: İ.E.A., Concept: İ.E.A., D.A., Design: İ.E.A., D.A., Data Collection or Processing: İ.E.A., D.A., Analysis or Interpretation: İ.E.A., D.A., Literature Search: İ.E.A., D.A., Writing İ.E.A., D.A.

Conflict of Interest: No conflict of interest was declared by the authors.

Financial Disclosure: The authors declared that this study received no financial support.

References

- Salata C, Calistri A, Parolin C, Palù G. Coronaviruses: a paradigm of new emerging zoonotic diseases. Pathog Dis. 2019;77:ftaa006.
- Huang Y, Tu M, Wang S, Chen S, Zhou W, Chen D, Zhou L, Wang M, Zhao Y, Zeng W, Huang Q, Xu H, Liu Z, Guo L. Clinical characteristics of laboratory confirmed positive cases of SARS-CoV-2 infection in Wuhan, China: A retrospective single center analysis. Travel Med Infect Dis. 2020;36:101606.
- Renu K, Prasanna PL, Valsala Gopalakrishnan A. Coronaviruses pathogenesis, comorbidities and multi-organ damage - A review. Life Sci. 2020;255:117839.
- Li JO, Lam D, Chen Y, Ting D. Novel Coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19): The importance of recognising possible early ocular manifestation and using protective eyewear. Br J Ophthalmol. 2020;104:297-298.
- Seah I, Agrawal R. Can the Coronavirus Disease 2019 (COVID-19) Affect the Eyes? A Review of Coronaviruses and Ocular Implications in Humans and Animals. Ocul Immunol Inflamm. 2020;28:391-395.
- Xia J, Tong J, Liu M, Shen Y, Guo D. Evaluation of coronavirus in tears and conjunctival secretions of patients with SARS-CoV-2 infection. J Med Virol. 2020;92:589-594.
- Ho D, Low R, Tong L, Gupta V, Veeraraghavan A, Agrawal R. COVID-19 and the Ocular Surface: A Review of Transmission and Manifestations. Ocul Immunol Inflamm. 2020;28:726-734.
- Erensoy S. SARS-CoV-2 and Microbiological Diagnostic Dynamics in COVID-19 Pandemic. MİKROBİYOLOJİ BÜLTENİ. 2020;54:497-509.
- Loon SC, Teoh SC, Oon LL, Se-Thoe SY, Ling AE, Leo YS, Leong HN. The severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus in tears. Br J Ophthalmol. 2004;88:861-863.
- Zhang X, Chen X, Chen L, Deng C, Zou X, Liu W, Yu H, Chen B, Sun X. The evidence of SARS-CoV-2 infection on ocular surface. Ocul Surf. 2020;18:360-362.
- 11. Kumar K, Prakash AA, Gangasagara SB, Rathod S, Ravi K, Rangaiah A, Shankar SM, Basawarajappa SG, Bhushan S, Neeraja TG, Khandenahalli S, Swetha M, Gupta P, Sampritha UC, Prasad G, Jayanthi CR. Presence of viral RNA of SARS-CoV-2 in conjunctival swab specimens of COVID-19 patients. Indian J Ophthalmol. 2020;68:1015-1017.
- Karimi S, Arabi A, Shahraki T, Safi S. Detection of severe acute respiratory syndrome Coronavirus-2 in the tears of patients with Coronavirus disease 2019. Eye (Lond). 2020;34:1220-1223.
- Bostanci Ceran B, Ozates S. Ocular manifestations of coronavirus disease 2019. Graefe's archive for clinical and experimental ophthalmology = Albrecht von Graefes Archiv fur klinische und experimentelle Ophthalmologie. 2020;258:1959-1963.
- van Doremalen N, Bushmaker T, Morris DH, Holbrook MG, Gamble A, Williamson BN, Tamin A, Harcourt JL, Thornburg NJ, Gerber SI, Lloyd-Smith JO, de Wit E, Munster VJ. Aerosol and Surface Stability of SARS-CoV-2 as Compared with SARS-CoV-1. medRxiv. 2020;382:1564-1567.
- Wu P, Duan F, Luo C, Liu Q, Qu X, Liang L, Wu K. Characteristics of Ocular Findings of Patients With Coronavirus Disease 2019 (COVID-19) in Hubei Province, China. JAMA Ophthalmol. 2020;138:575-578.
- Zhou L, Xu Z, Castiglione GM, Soiberman US, Eberhart CG, Duh EJ. ACE2 and TMPRSS2 are expressed on the human ocular surface, suggesting susceptibility to SARS-CoV-2 infection. bioRxiv : the preprint server for biology, 2020.05.09.086165. https://doi.org/10.1101/2020.05.09.086165.
- 17. Güemes-Villahoz N, Burgos-Blasco B, García-Feijoó J, Sáenz-Francés F, Arriola-Villalobos P, Martinez-de-la-Casa JM, Benítez-Del-Castillo JM, Herrera de la Muela M. Conjunctivitis in COVID-19 patients: frequency and clinical presentation. Graefe's archive for clinical and experimental ophthalmology = Albrecht von Graefe's Archiv fur klinische und experimentelle Ophthalmologie. 2020;258:2501-2507.
- Guan WJ, Ni ZY, Hu Y, Liang WH, Ou CQ, He JX, Liu L, Shan H, Lei CL, Hui D, Du B, Li LJ, Zeng G, Yuen KY, Chen RC, Tang CL, Wang T, Chen PY, Xiang J, Li SY, China Medical Treatment Expert Group for COVID-19 (2020). Clinical Characteristics of Coronavirus Disease 2019 in China. NEJM. 2020;382:1708-1720.

- Liu M, Dai C, Lv X, Li B. Letter to the Editor: Are severe COVID-19 patients more susceptible to conjunctivitis?. J Med Virol. 2020;92:2394-2395.
- 22. Öncül H, Yektaş A. Eye Problems, Eye Care and Ocular Awareness in Stage 3 Intensive Care Unit. J Turk Soc Intens Care. 2020;18:70-77.
- Feng Y, Park J, Zhou Y, Armenti ST, Musch DC, Mian SI. Ocular Manifestations of Hospitalized COVID-19 Patients in a Tertiary Care Academic Medical Center in the United States: A Cross-Sectional Study. Clin Ophthalmol. 2021;15:1551-1556.
- Öncül H, Öncül FY, Alakus MF, Çağlayan M, Dag U. Ocular findings in patients with coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19) in an outbreak hospital. J Med Virol. 2021;93:1126-1132.
- Johnson K, Rolls K. Eye Care for Critically Ill Adults, Version 2. Chatswood, NSW: Agency for Clinical Innovation, 2014, pp.1-43.



Short-Term Clinical Results of Preferred Retinal Locus Training

Ayşe Bozkurt Oflaz*, Banu Turgut Öztürk**, Saban Gönül**, Berker Bakbak**, Sansal Gedik**,
Sülevman Okudan**

*University of Health Sciences Turkey, Adana City Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Ophthalmology, Adana, Turkey **Selçuk University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Ophthalmology, Konya, Turkey

Abstract

Objectives: This study evaluated acoustic biofeedback training using microperimetry in patients with foveal scars and an eligible retinal locus for better fixation.

Materials and Methods: A total of 29 eligible patients were enrolled in the study. The acoustic biofeedback training module in the MAIA (Macular Integrity Assessment, CenterVue®, Italy) microperimeter was used for training. To determine the treatment efficacy, the following variables were compared before and after testing: best corrected visual acuity (BCVA); MAIA microperimeter full threshold 4-2 test parameters of average threshold value, fixation parameters P1 and P2, and bivariate contour ellipse area (BCEA) for 63% and 95% of fixation points; contrast sensitivity (CSV 1000E Contrast Sensitivity Test); reading speed using the Minnesota Low-Vision Reading Test (MNREAD reading chart); and quality of life (NEI-VFQ-25). In addition, fixation stability parameters were recorded during each session.

Results: The study group consisted of 29 patients with a mean age of 68.72 ± 8.34 years. Median BCVA was initially 0.8 (0.2-1.6) logMAR and was 0.8 (0.1-1.6) logMAR after 8 weeks of preferred retinal locus training (p=0.003). The fixation stability parameter P1 improved from a mean of $21.28\pm3.08\%$ to $32.69\pm3.69\%$ (p=0.001) while mean P2 improved from $52.79\pm4.53\%$ to $68.31\pm3.89\%$ (p=0.001). Mean BCEA 63% decreased from $16.11\pm2.27^{\circ2}$ to $13.34\pm2.26^{\circ2}$ (p=0.127) and mean BCEA 95% decreased from $45.87\pm6.72^{\circ2}$ to $40.01\pm6.78^{\circ2}$ (p=0.247) after training. Binocular reading speed was 38.28 ± 6.25 words per minute (wpm) before training and 45.34 ± 7.35 wpm after training (p<0.001). Statistically significant improvement was observed in contrast sensitivity and quality of life questionnaire scores after training.

Conclusion: Beginning with the fifth session, biofeedback training for a new trained retinal locus improved average sensitivity, fixation stability, reading speed, contrast sensitivity, and quality of life in patients with macular scarring. **Keywords:** Low vision rehabilitation, microperimetry, preferred retinal locus training

Address for Correspondence: Ayşe Bozkurt Oflaz, University of Health Sciences Turkey, Adana City Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Ophthalmology, Adana, Turkey

> E-mail: draysebozkurtoflaz@yahoo.com ORCID-ID: orcid.org/0000-0001-5894-0220 Received: 25.12.2020 Accepted: 11.08.2021

Cite this article as: Bozkurt Oflaz A, Turgut Öztürk B, Gönül Ş, Bakbak B, Gedik Ş, Okudan S. Short-Term Clinical Results of Preferred Retinal Locus Training. Turk J Ophthalmol 2022;52:14-22

> ©Copyright 2022 by Turkish Ophthalmological Association Turkish Journal of Ophthalmology, published by Galenos Publishing House.

Introduction

Macular diseases affect a significant number of people worldwide. Most are over 60 years old and suffer from agerelated macular degeneration (AMD). With increasing life expectancy, quality of life has become an important concern, and investigations aiming to improve or maintain visual performance are increasing.¹

The human brain contains maps of the retina on the surface of the occipital lobes, called retinotopic maps. In patients with macular degeneration, the loss of foveal input leads to deprivation in the cortical regions responsive to foveal stimuli. Consequently, cortical neurons located in the retinotopic position corresponding to the scotoma receive some degree of activity from the unimpaired neurons in the area surrounding the lesion. Over time, these weak connections are gradually reinforced. The system eventually evolves into a new stable state in which every neuron again receives the same amount of activity from the source layer. The brain's ability to adapt its function and structure to recover visual function is called neuroplastic capacity.^{2,3} This reorganization of visual cortex has been shown by functional magnetic resonance imaging studies in early childhood foveal vision loss.⁴ However, Baseler et al.⁵ demonstrated that large-scale remapping does occur in the adult brain. This raises concerns about peripheral reorganization in the retina, especially the macula.

As is known, some patients with foveal scar start to use extrafoveal areas of the retina to compensate within 6 months. This is called eccentric fixation, and the eccentric region of the peripheral macula selected for fixation is called the preferred retinal locus (PRL).⁶ As demonstrated in a study by Shima et al.⁶, the PRL is not always the area with the highest retinal sensitivity or ability to provide the best visual function and fixation stability. This finding led to the new concept of a trained retinal locus (TRL) selected from among the PRL used for fixation. To determine the TRL, the locus that is closest to the fovea and has the highest retinal sensitivity is preferred to offer the best potential visual acuity (VA).^{6,7,8} However, eyes with foveal scars were not able to achieve stable fixation at these selected points, which decreased their quality of vision. To solve this problem, several rehabilitation strategies have been developed to increase fixation stability.^{7,8} The biofeedback training technique (BFT) proposed by Nilsson et al.8 and Fujii et al.9, which uses a software module incorporated in a microperimeter, appears to be the most promising of these rehabilitation methods.

The BFT system uses audible and visible feedback signals to help patients identify and train the optimal retinal area and improve fixation and related tasks. Patients are asked to perform specific ocular movements to align a selected retinal locus with a visual target. This locus is either the PRL determined by the device software or a new locus determined from among patients' fixation points using special criteria. The latter is called a TRL. Biofeedback audio signals (beeping sounds) aid patients during the oculomotor task by increasing the auditory frequency as the target approaches the desired alignment.¹⁰ This biological feedback causes the intercellular neurotransmitters to increase and establish cerebral links faster than the normal process.^{7,11} Additionally, acoustic stimulation increases the patient's conscious attention and prolongs the time that the fixed image of the object is on the retina. It configures the relationship between neurons in the retina and brain. The theory of the remapping phenomenon is based on this explanation.^{10,12,13,14}

In the literature, a few studies and case reports have described promising outcomes with BFT. Even oculomotor exercises performed in BFT have been shown to improve fixation stability using either PRL or TRL. However, there is no consensus on the optimal duration, number of training sessions, or effect on patient quality of life.^{2,10,15,16,17,18}

Our study aimed to assess the short-term efficacy of BFT on fixation stability. To better understand this effect, we analyzed intersessional changes in fixation parameters. Furthermore, we evaluated the effect of BFT on contrast sensitivity and quality of life in addition to reading speed.

Materials and Methods

This study is based on a non-comparative case series of patients with bilateral macular scarring treated in the retina unit of Selçuk University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Ophthalmology. The study protocol was designed according to the ethical principles of the Declaration of Helsinki and was approved by the Ethics Committee for Non-invasive Clinical Research of the Selçuk University Faculty of Medicine. Among the patients with macular disease, those whose disease was inactive for at least 1 year were included. Patients with any other ocular disease that might affect retinal sensitivity or hearing loss were excluded because it could hinder compliance with the training while receiving audio signals from the device. After explaining the purpose and possible consequences of the study, informed written consent was obtained from all subjects.

All patients underwent a complete ophthalmological evaluation, including best-corrected VA measurement with Snellen chart, biomicroscopic examination of the anterior segment and dilated fundus examination. VA values obtained by Snellen chart (in decimal) were converted to logMAR for statistical analysis using the following established formula: logMAR = log^{10} (1/VA).

Eligible patients underwent a full-threshold 4-2 test using the MAIA (CenterVue[®], Padova, Italy) microperimeter to evaluate localization and fixation stability in a 10-degree area consisting of 37 measurement points. Fixation stability was measured in two ways:

1. Calculating the percentage of fixation points located within a distance of one degree and two degrees, respectively (P1 and P2).¹¹ If more than 75% of the fixation points were located within P1, the fixation was classified as stable. If less than 75% of the fixation points were located within P1 but more than 75% of the fixation points were located within P2, the fixation was classified as relatively unstable. If less than 75% were located within P2, the fixation was classified as unstable.

2. Calculating the bivariate contour ellipse area (BCEA), which is believed to be the most representative fixation stability parameter. It represents the area of an ellipse that encompasses a given proportion of fixation points based on standard deviations of the horizontal and vertical eye positions during the fixation procedure. BCEA 95% describes the area that includes 95% of retinal loci and BCEA 63% represents the area containing 63% of retinal loci used for fixation.

With improvements in fixation stability, P1 and P2 values are expected to increase while BCEA 95% and 63% decrease.^{19,20}

Patients showing eccentric and unstable fixation according to the software were recruited for the study. If both eyes fulfilled the criteria, the eye with lower VA was preferred. The decision to proceed with TRL was based on the locations of the initial and final PRL, which were determined automatically by the microperimeter software, and the location of the scotoma.

The initial PRL was determined after the first 10 seconds of the examination, the point when patients make their strongest effort to hold a steady fixation (labeled with a pink dot in the data). This point determines the center of the MAIA (CenterVue[®], Padova, Italy) stimuli grid. The final PRL, labeled with a blue dot in the printout, is found at the end of the MAIA examination and serves as the reference point for calculating fixation stability. Patients with stable fixation will present both PRLs in the same anatomical location, while longer distances between PRLs show more unstable fixation and lower VA. To estimate the TRL, the initial and final PRLs, the BCEA including all fixation points, the size and extent of the scotoma, and location of the fovea are evaluated. Among the fixation points, the one closest to the estimated fovea but the farthest possible distance from the scar in the superior quadrant is preferred. Additionally, to facilitate reading tasks, a fixation locus with horizontal neighbor points and high sensitivity in the superior quadrant is chosen as the TRL.²¹

For eligible patients who had a suitable TRL and were willing to participate regularly in the training program, the average threshold of retinal sensitivity and the values for P1, P2, and BCEA in the full threshold 4-2 test were recorded (Figure 1a, b).

To better determine the effects of the rehabilitation program, contrast sensitivity was tested using the CSV 1000E Contrast Sensitivity Test (VectorVision[®] Dayton, OH) at 8 feet and reading speed was assessed using the Turkish version of the MNREAD reading chart, with reading glasses under adequate lighting conditions. Reading acuity, critical print size, and maximum reading speed were calculated according to the instructions for the reading cards.²² Reading speed and contrast sensitivity tests before and after treatment were performed in the same room, in the same ambient lighting, and at the same time of day.

Additionally, the impact of treatment on quality of life was evaluated with the Turkish version of the 25-item National Eye Institute Visual Function Questionnaire (NEI-VFQ-25).²³ This questionnaire is composed of 12 groups of questions regarding general health (1 item), general vision (1 item), ocular pain (2 items), near vision (3 items), distance vision (3 items), social functioning (2 items), mental health (4 items), role limitations (2 items), dependency (3 items), driving (2 items), color vision



Figure 1. The change in the fixation area used by the patient after training sessions. According to the MAIA (CenterVue®, Padova, Italy) normative studies, the decibel scale is color-coded where green represents normal values, yellow suspect, red abnormal, and black absolute scotomas. (a) The sensitivity map before training demonstrates difficulty in fixation. (b) In the new sensitivity map (after treatment), assessment of the same area demonstrates convergence of the blue fixation points, indicating more stable fixation behavior

(1 item), and peripheral vision (1 item). The points received from these sections and the overall average score was calculated and analyzed. The questions were read to the patients and their scores were recorded by a nurse (S.O.). The total point calculation and data analysis were performed by the first researcher (A.B.O.).

Outcome parameters included best corrected VA; fixation stability parameters P1, P2, and BCEA 63% and 95%; contrast sensitivity; reading speed; and quality of life. P1, P2, BCEA 63%, and BCEA 95% values were recorded at the end of each session for analysis of changes in fixation parameters during training. To analyze changes after training, the parameters were reassessed 1 week after the training program and compared with pretreatment values.

Exercise Techniques

Patients were invited to TRL treatment preferably on the same day and time each week during the 8-week testing period. There is no consensus in the literature about the optimum duration of the training program. Based on experiences in similar studies and to increase the likelihood of adherence to the program, we scheduled 8 sessions once per week for 10 minutes.¹⁸ Patients were allowed to rest for 15 minutes before training. During the 10-minute exercise, patients tried to fix their eyes on the previously determined TRL point. As the patient got closer to the targeted fixation locus, they heard a sound increasing in volume as well as positive comments from the clinician, who was reading from the screen. The patients were also asked to remember the gaze movement performed during the training sessions and try to reproduce the same movement in their daily lives when attempting to focus on a target.

Statistical Analysis

All obtained data were uploaded to the software after proper encoding. The Statistical Package for the Social Sciences version 18.0 (SPSS, Inc., Chicago, IL, USA) Windows software package was used for the statistical analysis. The data were analyzed for normal distribution. Best corrected VA was analyzed with Mann-Whitney U-test; other parameters were analyzed using the parametric paired t-test. Data obtained during follow-up were evaluated using a repeated measures test. If any significant change was detected, the data were analyzed in paired groups using the paired t-test. For all analyses, p<0.05 was considered statistically significant.

Results

A total of 29 patients with a mean age of 68.72 ± 8.34 years at enrollment met the selection criteria and agreed to participate in the study. Eighteen (62.1%) of the patients were men and 11 (37.9%) were women. There was no significant difference between male and female patients in terms of age (p>0.05). In 27 of the patients, AMD was the etiology of the central scotoma, and trauma was the cause in the remaining 2 patients. Of the AMD patients, 13 had geographic atrophy and 14 had disciform scars. Patients who completed all training sessions are analyzed.

The median value for best-corrected VA was initially 0.8 (0.2-1.6) logMAR and increased to 0.8 (0.1-1.6) logMAR after 8 weeks of PRL treatment. This change was statistically significant

(p=0.003). Median best-corrected VA in the fellow eye was 0.5 (0.0-1.0) logMAR. The mean average threshold value was 12.96 ± 1.16 dB before training and showed a slight increase to 13.24 ± 1.33 dB, but it was not significant in the statistical analysis (p=0.900).

Before training, fixation stability parameters P1 and P2 were $21.28\pm3.08\%$ and $52.79\pm4.53\%$, respectively. After training, the values increased to $32.69\pm3.69\%$ for P1 (p=0.001) and $68.31\pm3.89\%$ for P2 (p=0.001). BCEA 63\% was 16.11 ± 2.27 deg² before training and decreased to 13.34 ± 2.26 deg² after training. Similarly, BCEA 95\% decreased from 45.87 ± 6.72 deg² before training to 40.01 ± 6.78 deg² after training. However, these changes were not statistically significant (p=0.127 and p=0.247, respectively) (Figure 2). Further subgroup analysis of initial and final VA and fixation parameters P1, P2, BCEA 63\%, and BCEA 95\%, according to scar etiology (geographical atrophy, disciform scar, or trauma) revealed no statistically significant difference before and after treatment (p=0.77, p=0.67, p=0.33, p=0.98, p=0.46, p=0.96, p=0.98, p=0.87, p=0.91, and p=0.85, respectively).



Figure 2. P1 and P2 values were significantly increased in full-threshold 4-2 tests conducted after preferred retinal locus training compared to before training. Despite favorable changes in BCEA 63%, BCEA 95%, and average threshold, they were not statistically significant

BCEA: Bivariate contour ellipse area



Figure 3. P1 and P2 values recorded over 8 sessions show a significant increase after session 5, while no significant changes were observed in BCEA 63% and BCEA 95% values

BCEA: Bivariate contour ellipse area

The intersession variation of fixation parameters P1 and P2 values showed a consistent rise in each session. Statistical analysis of intersessional change showed statistically significant increases after the fifth session compared to the pre-training value (p<0.001). BCEA 63% and BCEA 95% demonstrated fluctuations in each session with no statistically significant difference (p>0.05) (Figure 3).

Contrast sensitivity was evaluated at four different spatial frequencies: 3, 6, 12, and 18 cycles/degree. The pre- and post-training values at each frequency demonstrated a statistically significant increase (p<0.001, p<0.001, p=0.01, and p=0.001, respectively). For reading speed, the mean values for reading acuity, critical print size, and maximum reading speed (words per minute) changed significantly at the final visit compared to before training (p<0.001 for all parameters) (Table 1).

The quality of life questionnaire results showed statistically significant improvement in overall composite scores and all sections except general health and ocular pain. The scores are shown in Table 2.

Discussion

According to data from the World Health Organization (WHO), there are 285 million people with low vision worldwide.²⁴ Over the years, several rehabilitation methods have been developed for this group of patients. Equipment such as magnifiers, text shifting, or prisms is focused on improving reading skills.^{6,25,26} To improve perceptual skills, rehabilitation methods such as training based on eccentric imaging, oculomotor control, and perceptual learning were introduced.^{26,27} They enable effective sensitivity improvement through technical training and can be easily implemented during clinical practice because they do not require expensive equipment.²⁸ Research on integrating perceptual and oculomotor training to induce a new fovea was further developed with the addition of auditory

	Pre-treatment (mean ± SD)	Post-treatment (mean ± SD)	p value
Contrast sensitivity	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		
3 cycles/degree (A)	1.07±0.056	1.19±0.061	p<0.001
6 cycles/degree (B)	1.23±0.051	1.36±0.061	p<0.001
12 cycles/degree (C)	0.91±0.05	1±0.056	p=0.01
18 cycles/degree (D)	0.37±0.04	0.48±0.05	p=0.001
MNREAD reading chart			
Reading acuity	1.05 ± 0.05	0.96±0.06	p<0.001
The critical print size	1.12±0.04	1.07±0.05	p<0.001
Maximum reading speed (wpm)	38.28±6.25	45.34±7.35	p<0.001

Table 2. Quality of life questionnaire scores before and after treatment					
	Pre-treatment (mean ± SD)	Post-treatment (mean ± SD)	p value		
General health	46.552±25.63	48.276±24.93	p:0.480		
General vision	30.172±29.41	43.965±28.07	p<0.001		
Ocular pain	72.413±19.30	75±20.04	p=0.083		
Near activities	30.169±21.29	42.239±21.47	p<0.001		
Distance activities	24.699±20.35	31.319±20.97	p<0.001		
Social functioning	34.052±24.52	44.396±23.76	p<0.001		
Mental health	27.802±18.26	34.482±19.23	p<0.001		
Role difficulties	18.534±19.93	23.706±20.41	p=0.001		
Dependency	30.170±28.90	34.480±27.52	p=0.001		
Driving (n=3)*	58.33±8.33	66.663±8.33	p=0.102		
Color vision	34.483±27.88	43.965±26.43	p=0.001		
Peripheral vision	28.448±27.32	35.345±24.56	p=0.005		
Overall composite score	32.945±17.81	40.795±16.97	p<0.001		
SD: Standard deviation, *Only 3 of the patients were	e driving	·			

feedback.⁸ In some studies, additional oculomotor exercises at home following training were shown to increase reading speed and decrease smallest readable font size.^{29,30}

This rehabilitation method uses eccentric imaging to look directly at the relatively healthy retina locus to improve visual function. The retinal locus, called a TRL, is in an area advantageous to reading.³¹ Nilsson et al.⁸ reported initial outcomes for TRL training and found improved reading rates in scotomatous eyes following 5.4 hours of training with scanning laser ophthalmoscope. Watson et al.³² trained the better-seeing eye and reported that the development of a TRL was easy and fast. In contrast, Baker et al.⁴ observed that eyes with more severe foveal scarring were more prone to reorganization. In our study, we also preferred the weaker eye for training, and the patients' improvement after training supported this hypothesis.

Initial trials were performed with basic systems like the AccommotracVision Trainer, Visual Training System (VTS), or the Improved Biofeedback Integrated System (IBIS).^{10,33} Significant advancements in rehabilitation methods have been made by developing a software package uploaded to the microperimeter. There are a few studies in the literature reporting the therapeutic outcomes of visual rehabilitation programs containing an auditory feedback mechanism in several disorders, including nystagmus, AMD, glaucoma, anisometropia, amblyopia, retinitis pigmentosa, oculocutaneous albinism, myopic maculopathy, vitelliform dystrophy, posttraumatic macula scarring, and cone dystrophy.¹⁴ These studies differ in several aspects. Some evaluated training the PRL to increase fixation stability, while some identified a TRL and trained to force fixation on that point. In addition, the intensity, frequency, and duration of training were different. Establishing the optimum training program required to transport the central fixation locus to the nearby healthy retinal locus permanently is already a challenge.^{34,35}

Two devices currently use this available software training, the MP-1 (Nidek Instruments, Italy) and MAIA (CenterVue[®], Padova, Italy). Although the purpose is similar, there are small differences that hinder a head-to-head comparison. The MP-1 does not present objective fixation stability parameters like P1, P2, or BCEA. Typically, reading speed and VA are assumed to be primary outcomes in studies. Vingolo et al.¹⁰ reported improved results in 15 AMD patients who underwent bilateral BFT with the MP-1 device in 10 weekly 10-minute sessions. They claimed that 5 follow-up training sessions every 3 months would maintain visual performance. In 2009, Tarita-Nistor et al.² applied BFT using the MP-1 device for 5 sessions lasting 1 hour to relocate the PRL and reported improved fixation stability and better reading performance. In another study, Raman et al.³⁶ applied BFT to both eyes with myopic maculopathy using the MP-1 device and demonstrated that VA did not change after exercise; only retinal sensitivity and fixation stability improved. The most extensive study with the longest follow-up using MP-1 was conducted by Pacella et al.³³, who reported results for 171 eyes of 99 patients. They applied 16 TRL training sessions

and showed improved VA in 76% of the patients. Of those, 19.2% lost the benefits of training after 12 months.

Our study conducted with the MAIA microperimeter resulted in significant improvement in best-corrected VA, average retinal sensitivity, and fixation stability parameters P1 and P2 after 8 sessions of BFT. The initial values were 16.11 ± 2.27 deg² for BCEA 63% and 45.87 ± 6.72 deg² for BCEA 95%. Normal values for BCEA 95% and 63% in the MAIA microperimeter are 2.40 ± 2.04 deg² and 0.80 ± 0.68 deg², respectively. BCEA 63% and BCEA 95% have been reported to serve as an accurate, independent parameter with which to evaluate fixation stability.¹⁹ Although not statistically significant, a decline in BCEA 63% and BCEA 95% values were observed at the end of this study. The lack of significance could be explained by the low number of subjects included and fewer training sessions than recent studies, which typically scheduled 10 sessions.^{11,12,36-38}

We preferred to train the optimum locus with higher sensitivity, which we believe would enhance plasticity more efficiently. Recent studies support our hypothesis. Morales et al.7 compared training for the PRL and TRL and suggested that a selected TRL would improve fixation stability more after training. They postulated that spontaneously developed plasticity reflects a compensatory motor pattern rather than true recovery and that selected locus training may enhance plasticity more efficiently. Raman et al.36 also showed improved fixation stability and retinal sensitivity after TRL training that was maintained at 1-year follow-up. In a study reporting the outcomes of PRL therapy in AMD patients, Vingolo et al.¹⁰ found no statistically significant change in best corrected VA but reported significant improvements in font size and reading rates. Vingolo et al.37 reported that the P100 latency of visual-evoked potentials (VEP) changed significantly between pre- and posttreatment examinations. However, the effect of this finding on daily life is unknown.

In another study evaluating BFT with the MAIA microperimeter, 9 patients underwent macular hole surgery and 3 BFT sessions lasting 10 minutes each. Within 3 months, the patients showed a statistically significant increase in best corrected VA. Their fixation stability, BCEA 63%, and reading speed also improved but nonsignificantly, like the BCEA 63% values in our study. The investigators attributed the results to the small number of subjects in their study.³⁹ In our opinion, the low number of sessions may also have influenced the study outcome. Pacella et al.33 conducted a study with a larger sample size and demonstrated a statistically significant improvement in best corrected VA, reading rate, and fixation behaviors. The etiology of macular scar might be another confounding factor contributing to the different results obtained in various studies. We enrolled patients with disciform scar, geographic atrophy, and traumatic macular scar in this study. However, subgroup analysis demonstrated no statistically significant difference in the short-term evaluation. As macular degeneration is progressive, unlike macular hole or traumatic scar, different long-term outcomes might be expected with different durations of training.

As the training process is static, assessing function during dynamic situations is essential because they occur in everyday life with moving objects or when performing tasks involving eye movement such as reading. According to our data, the new TRL appeared to improve reading speed, contrast sensitivity, and quality of life. Our study findings should be considered preliminary, as this is the first study on this training method to address contrast sensitivity and quality of life. The data demonstrated statistically significant improvements in contrast sensitivity at all spatial frequencies, a finding consistent with substantial improvement in other parameters (VA, reading speed, and fixation stability). Our results indicated that TRL treatment made positive contributions to visual quality. This promising effect was also observed in two patients with a VA higher than 0.4 logMAR who were enrolled due to unstable fixation parameters and complaints about reading. As their number was limited, a subgroup analysis according to VA level could not be performed. However, these patients showed a 1-line increase in VA and slight improvement in fixation parameters after training, which in turn improved their reading speed and quality of life according to questionnaire scores.

The Turkish version of the NEI-VFQ was used to compare quality of life before and after treatment. Except for general health and ocular pain, the overall scores changed significantly with treatment. Few studies have utilized this questionnaire after PRL treatment. A re-evaluation of the NEI-VFQ-25 questionnaire after exercises revealed statistically significant changes consistent with our study findings.⁴⁰ Scuderi et al.¹⁴ implemented BFT for TRL in a patient with Stargardt disease who experienced reduced VA over the previous 3 years. Based on the NEI-VFQ-25 quality of life questionnaire, they observed an increase in VA, reading speed, and overall satisfaction. A metaanalysis conducted by Hamade et al.⁴¹ showed that eccentric viewing training caused the most improvement in reading speed among the low-vision rehabilitation strategies. However, there was no significant effect on the scores for depression.

The total number of BFT sessions required for permanent, stable fixation is unclear. In most studies, the BFT program was designed as 10 sessions of 10 minutes each, although session numbers ranging from 3 to 16 have been reported in the literature.^{7,33,39,42} For our study, we preferred a program consisting of 8 sessions of 10 minutes each. This schedule was in response to the difficulty in adhering to hospital visiting rules for AMD patients due to age and poor vision. Based on our follow-up sessions, the changes in the P1, P2, and BCEA showed that fixation stability increased in each session. Changes in the P1 and P2 percentages became significant after the fifth session (p=0.001). This finding should be considered when planning a training schedule.

In their study, Estudillo et al.⁴³ showed improvement in VA, fixation parameters P1 and BCEA 95%, and reading speed after 1 week. They claimed that the short duration of treatment enabled them to attribute the changes directly to the treatment.

In our study, we also repeated the assessments 1 week after the last session to determine the real effects of BFT.

Despite promising results, the effect of training duration is unknown. Ratra et al.³⁸ reported continued effects up to 6 months with a slight reduction in fixation stability. Raman et al.³⁶ observed that these changes continued during the 1-year follow-up period and suggested that treatment provided permanent results through the mechanism of remapping between retinal neurons and the brain. Morales et al.⁷ also showed a slight reduction in fixation parameters after 3 months and scheduled two sets of 12 weeks with 3-month intervals between sets. They suggested that training for more extended periods was needed to achieve permanent results.

We do not plan any long-term follow-up visits because the underlying disease is progressively fibrotic. Any deterioration might be associated with fibrosis instead of the dwindling effects of training. However, repeated training might be useful.

Laterality is another source of bias related to this visual rehabilitation method among studies. Bilateral training was done in some studies. We preferred the worse eye to avoid adverse effects like diplopia. Estudillo et al.⁴³ preferred the same approach.

Another confounding factor in our study was the selection criteria for the training eye. However, as our subjects were old and had central scotoma, the dominant eye was difficult to determine. We preferred the worse eye with more severe foveal scarring for treatment because it was shown to present better reorganization capacity.⁴⁴ The TRL was one of the existing fixation points and the effect of eye dominance was already reflected in the reference microperimetry, which we used to schedule the training. Additionally, treatment outcomes were also assessed monocularly except for the measurement of reading speed and the NEI-VFQ-25 questionnaire. The outcome of both outcome parameters should be evaluated regarding this confounding factor.

With prolonged life expectancy in the modern world, the number of AMD patients is increasing significantly. This increase, in turn, has added to the number of AMD patients with macular scars. Because the disease gives rise to central scotoma, serious problems may arise in patients' daily activities, particularly their reading activity, as reflected in the quality of life questionnaire. A locus with higher sensitivity in the peripheral retina outside of the fovea may provide higher visual quality as a means of adaptation. The goal of BFT is to enable the patient to use that selected area for visual tasks.

Conclusion

Our results demonstrated that patients with macular scar might improve during an 8-session BFT program on the selected TRL and that this adaptation positively affects reading speed, contrast sensitivity, and quality of life in patients with impaired fixation stability. Patients should have good comprehension skills for effective training. To our knowledge, age-related hearing loss is frequent among AMD patients.⁴⁵ This fact should be kept in mind when selecting eligible patients. Our short-term follow-up revealed significant improvement in fixation parameters after the fifth BFT session. The optimum duration and session interval for maintenance of training effects is already a matter of debate that should be addressed in further studies. Etiology of macular scar seems to be insignificant in the short term, but its effects in the long term should be evaluated with regard to the duration of improvement in fixation stability. The need for repeat sessions and frequency of control visits are major issues that should be addressed in the future. However, the effect of TRL training on reading and daily life is promising for low vision rehabilitation.

Ethics

Ethics Committee Approval: Approval was obtained from Selcuk University Faculty of Medicine Non-Invasive Clinical Research Ethics Committee. (14.02.2017 date, 2017/06 number).

Informed Consent: Obtained.

Peer-review: Externally and internally peer reviewed.

Authorship Contributions

Surgical and Medical Practices: A.B.O., B.T.Ö., Concept: A.B.O., B.T.Ö., B.B., Ş.Gö., Ş.Ge., S.O., Design: A.B.O., B.T.Ö., B.B., Ş.Gö., Ş.Ge., S.O., Data Collection or Processing: A.B.O., B.T.Ö., B.B., Ş.Gö., Ş.Ge., S.O., Analysis or Interpretation: A.B.O., B.T.Ö., Literature Search: A.B.O., B.T.Ö., Writing: A.B.O., B.T.Ö.

Conflict of Interest: No conflict of interest was declared by the authors.

Financial Disclosure: The authors declared that this study received no financial support.

Acknowledgment: We would like to thank Sefay Aysun İdil for her support in the use of MNRead cards.

References

- Congdon N, O'Colmain B, Klaver C, Klein R, Muñoz B, Friedman DS, Kempen J, Taylor HR, Mitchell P, Eye Diseases Prevalence Research Group. Causes and prevalence of visual impairment among adults in the United States. Arc Ophthalmol. 2004;122:477-485.
- Tarita-Nistor L, González EG, Markowitz SN, Steinbach MJ. Plasticity of fixation in patients with central vision loss. Vis Neurosci. 2009;26:487-494.
- Chung ST. Improving reading speed for people with central vision loss through perceptual learning. Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci. 2011;52:1164-1170.
- Baker CI, Peli E, Knouf N, Kanwisher NG. Reorganization of visual processing in macular degeneration. J Neurosci. 2005;25:614-618.
- Baseler HA, Gouws A, Haak KV, Racey C, Crossland MD, Tufail A, Rubin GS, Cornelissen FW, Morland AB. Large-scale remapping of visual cortex is absent in adult humans with macular degeneration. Nat Neurosci. 2011;14:649-655.
- Shima N, Markowitz SN, Reyes SV. Concept of a functional retinal locus in age-related macular degeneration. Can J Ophthalmol. 2010;45:62-66.
- Morales MU, Saker S, Wilde C, Rubinstein M, Limoli P, Amoaku WM. Biofeedback fixation training method for improving eccentric vision in patients with loss of foveal function secondary to different maculopathies. Int Ophthalmol. 2020;40:305-312.
- Nilsson UL, Frennesson C, Nilsson SEG. Patients with AMD and a large absolute central scotoma can be trained successfully to use eccentric viewing, as demonstrated in a scanning laser ophthalmoscope. Vision Res. 2003;43:1777-1787.

- Fujii GY, de Juan Jr E, Sunness J, Humayun MS, Pieramici DJ, Chang TS. Patient selection for macular translocation surgery using the scanning laser ophthalmoscope. Ophthalmology. 2002;109:1737-1744.
- Vingolo EM, Cavarretta S, Domanico D, Parisi F, Malagola R. Microperimetric biofeedback in AMD patients. Appl Psychophysiol Biofeedback. 2007;32:185-189.
- Vingolo EM, Fragiotta S, Domanico D, Limoli PG, Nebbioso M, Spadea L. Visual Recovery after Primary Retinal Detachment Surgery: Biofeedback Rehabilitative Strategy. J Ophthalmol. 2016;2016:8092396.
- Vingolo EM, Salvatore S, Cavarretta S. Low-vision rehabilitation by means of MP-1 biofeedback examination in patients with different macular diseases: a pilot study. Appl Psychophysiol Biofeedback. 2009;34:127-133.
- Buia C, Tiesinga P. Attentional modulation of firing rate and synchrony in a model cortical network. J Comput Neurosci. 2006;20:247-264.
- Scuderi G, Verboschi F, Domanico D, Spadea L. Fixation improvement through biofeedback rehabilitation in Stargardt disease. Case Rep Med. 2016;2016:4264829.
- Morales MU, Saker S, Mehta RL, Rubinstein M, Amoaku WM. Preferred retinal locus profile during prolonged fixation attempts. Can J Ophthalmol. 2013;48:368-374.
- Markowitz SN. Principles of modern low vision rehabilitation. Can J Ophthalmol. 2006;41:289-312.
- Amore FM, Paliotta S, Silvestri V, Piscopo P, Turco S, Reibaldi A. Biofeedback stimulation in patients with age-related macular degeneration: comparison between 2 different methods. Can J Ophthalmol. 2013;48:431-437.
- Morales MU, Saker S, Amoaku WM. Bilateral eccentric vision training on pseudovitelliform dystrophy with microperimetry biofeedback. BMJ Case Rep. 2015;2015:bcr2014207969.
- Morales MU, Saker S, Wilde C, Pellizzari C, Pallikaris A, Notaroberto N, Rubinstein M, Rui C, Limoli P, Smolek MK, Amoaku WM. Reference Clinical Database for Fixation Stability Metrics in Normal Subjects Measured with the MAIA Microperimeter. Transl Vis Sci Technol. 2016;5:6.
- Altınbay D, İdil SA. Current Approaches to Low Vision (Re)Habilitation. Turk J Ophthalmol. 2019;49:154-163.
- Ozdemir H, Şentürk F, Arf S, Karaçorlu M. Mikroperimetri. Turk J Ophthalmol. 2011;41:401-406.
- İdil AS, Çalışkan D, İdil BN. Development and validation of the Turkish version of the MNREAD visual acuity charts. Turk J Med Sci. 2011;41:565-570.
- Toprak AB, Eser E, Guler C, Baser FE, Mayali H. Cross-validation of the Turkish version of the 25-item national eye institute visual functioning questionnaire (NEI-VFQ 25). Ophthalmic Epidemiol. 2005;12:259-269.
- 24. Bourne RR, Flaxman SR, Braithwaite T, Cicinelli MV, Das A, Jonas JB, Keeffe J, Kempen JH, Leasher J, Limburg H, Naidoo K, Pesudovs K, Resnikoff S, Silvester A, Stevens GA, Tahhan N, Wong TY, Taylor HR, Vision Loss Expert Group. Magnitude, temporal trends, and projections of the global prevalence of blindness and distance and near vision impairment: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Lancet Glob Health. 2017;5:e888-e897.
- İdil A. Yaşa Bağlı Makula Dejenerasyonunda Az Görme Rehabilitasyonu. Turkiye Klinikleri J Ophthalmol. 2015;8:143-146.
- Maniglia M, Cottereau BR, Soler V, Trotter Y. Rehabilitation approaches in macular degeneration patients. Front Syst Neurosci. 2016;10:107.
- Pijnacker J, Verstraten P, van Damme W, Vandermeulen J, Steenbergen B. Rehabilitation of reading in older individuals with macular degeneration: A review of effective training programs. Neuropsychol Dev Cogn B Aging Neuropsychol Cogn. 2011;18:708-732.
- Sagi D. Perceptual learning in vision research. Vision Res. 2011;51:1552-1566.
- Seiple W, Szlyk JP, McMahon T, Pulido J, Fishman GA. Eye-movement training for reading in patients with age-related macular degeneration. Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci. 2005;46:2886-2896.
- Palmer S, Logan D, Nabili S, Dutton GN. Effective rehabilitation of reading by training in the technique of eccentric viewing: evaluation of a 4-year programme of service delivery. Br J Ophthalmol. 2010;94:494-497.

- Crossland MD, Engel SA, Legge GE. The preferred retinal locus in macular disease: toward a consensus definition. Retina. 2011;31:2109-2114.
- Watson GR, Schuchard RA, De l'Aune WR, Watkins E. Effects of preferred retinal locus placement on text navigation and development of advantageous trained retinal locus. J Rehabil Res Dev. 2006;43:761-770.
- 33. Pacella E, Pacella F, Mazzeo F, Turchetti P, Carlesimo S, Cerutti F, Lenzi T, De Paolis G, Giorgi D. Effectiveness of vision rehabilitation treatment through MP-1 microperimeter in patients with visual loss due to macular disease. Clin Ter. 2012;163:e423-428.
- Lang CE, Lohse KR, Birkenmeier RL. Dose and timing in neurorehabilitation: prescribing motor therapy after stroke. Curr Opin Neurol. 2015;28:549-555.
- 35. Gee BM, Gerber LD, Butikofer R, Covington N, Lloyd K. Exploring the parameters of intensity, frequency, and duration within the constraint induced movement therapy published research: A content analysis. NeuroRehabilitation. 2018;42:167-172.
- Raman R, Damkondwar D, Neriyanuri S, Sharma T. Microperimetry biofeedback training in a patient with bilateral myopic macular degeneration with central scotoma. Indian J Ophthalmol. 2015;63:534-546.
- Vingolo EM, Salvatore S, Domanico D, Spadea L, Nebbioso M. Visual rehabilitation in patients with myopic maculopathy: our experience. Can J Ophthalmol. 2013;48:438-442.
- Ratra D, Gopalakrishnan S, Dalan D, Ratra V, Damkondwar D, Laxmi G. Visual rehabilitation using microperimetric acoustic biofeedback training in individuals with central scotoma. Clin Exp Optom. 2019;102:172-179.

- Ueda-Consolvo T, Otsuka M, Hayashi Y, Ishida M, Hayashi A. Microperimetric biofeedback training improved visual acuity after successful macular hole surgery. J Ophthalmol. 2015;572942.
- Verboschi F, Domanico D, Nebbioso M, Corradetti G, Scalinci SZ, Vingolo EM. New trends in visual rehabilitation with MP-1 microperimeter biofeedback: optic neural dysfunction. Funct Neurol. 2013;28:285-291.
- Hamade N, Hodge WG, Rakibuz-Zaman M, Malvankar-Mehta MS. The effects of low-vision rehabilitation on reading speed and depression in age related macular degeneration: a meta-analysis. PloS One. 2016;11:e0159254.
- Salvatore S, Librando A, Esposito M, Vingolo EM. The Mozart effect in biofeedback visual rehabilitation: a case report. Clin Ophthalmol. 2011;5:1269-1272.
- 43. Estudillo JAR, Higuera MIL, Juárez SR, de Lourdes Oraz Vera M, Santana YP, Suazo BC. Visual rehabilitation via microperimetry in patients with geographic atrophy: a pilot study. Int J Retina Vitreous. 2017;3:21.
- Dilks DD, Baker CI, Peli E, Kanwisher N. Reorganization of visual processing in macular degeneration is not specific to the "preferred retinal locus". J Neurosci. 2009;29:2768-2773.
- Bozkurt M, Ozturk B, Kerimoglu H, Ersan I, Arbag H, Bozkurt B. Association of age-related macular degeneration with age-related hearing loss. J Laryngol Otol. 2011;125:231-235.



Fixation Stability and Preferred Retinal Locus in Advanced Age-Related Macular Degeneration

Deniz Altınbay*,**,***, 🛛 Şefay Aysun İdil**

*Özel Niv Eye Center, Adana, Turkey

Ankara University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Ophthalmology, Vision Studies and Low Vision Rehabilitation Unit, Ankara, Turkey *Ankara University Graduate School of Health Sciences, Ankara, Turkey

Abstract

Objectives: To evaluate fixation stability and characteristics of the preferred retinal locus (PRL) in patients with advanced age-related macular degeneration (AMD).

Materials and Methods: Sixty-three eyes of 63 patients with AMD who presented to the low vision unit were included in this prospective study. Sociodemographic characteristics, eye examination findings, and reading performance results with the Minnesota Low Vision Reading test were evaluated. Microperimetry was used to evaluate fixation stability and PRL characteristics.

Results: There was unstable fixation in 68% of the eyes, relative stable fixation in 27%, and stable fixation in 5%. The mean PRL-foveal distance was $5.15^{\circ}\pm3.31^{\circ}$ (range $0.75^{\circ}-14.2^{\circ}$). PRL-foveal distance was greater in cases with unstable fixation than cases with stable fixation (p=0.023). Distance of the PRL from the lesion margin was not associated with absolute scotoma size or fixation stability (p=0.315, p=0.095, respectively). PRLs were most frequently located in the nasal quadrant (31%), followed by the superior quadrant (26%) of the retina. There was no significant relationship between PRL location and fixation stability (p=0.088). Fixation stability was significantly associated with reading speed (p=0.003).

Conclusion: In advanced AMD, PRL-foveal distance is an important factor in fixation stability. Knowing the factors that affect fixation stability may be important in determining low vision rehabilitation strategies for these patients because of the strong association between fixation stability and reading speed.

Keywords: Low vision rehabilitation, fixation stability, microperimetry, preferred retinal locus, age-related macular degeneration

Introduction

In age-related macular degeneration (AMD), loss of retinal sensitivity at the macula causes central scotoma, thereby reducing visual acuity and fixation stability and leading to loss of central fixation. This causes difficulty in the performance of daily activities such as reading.^{1,2} Oculomotor adaptation results in the formation of well-defined "preferred retinal loci" (PRLs) in the healthier regions of the retina that focus on visual targets.^{3,4}

Microperimetry devices are currently used to evaluate the properties and stability of PRLs.⁵ According to the literature, 77% to 100% of patients with central scotoma develop a PRL,^{1,6,7,8} which is most commonly located in the nasal and superior retinal quadrants in AMD,^{7,9} and fixation stability was shown to be associated with PRL to fove and lesion margin distances, lesion size, and distance visual acuity.^{1,6,9,10} Studies have also demonstrated a strong correlation between fixation stability and reading speed.^{11,12,13,14,15,16,17}

Address for Correspondence: Deniz Altınbay, Özel Niv Eye Center, Adana, Turkey E-mail: denizaltınbay01@gmail.com ORCID-ID: orcid.org/0000-0002-3976-4361 Received: 27.12.2020 Accepted: 26.03.2021

Cite this article as: Altınbay D, İdil ŞA. Fixation Stability and Preferred Retinal Locus in Advanced Age-Related Macular Degeneration. Turk J Ophthalmol 2022;52:23-29

> ©Copyright 2022 by Turkish Ophthalmological Association Turkish Journal of Ophthalmology, published by Galenos Publishing House.

As reading speed is highly affected by fixation stability, interventions that increase fixation stability are prioritized in modern low vision rehabilitation. Microperimetric PRL training with acoustic and visual stimuli (trained retinal locus; TRL) can increase fixation stability and improve reading speed.^{18,19,20} Sahli et al.¹⁹ reported an increase in reading speed and quality of life with TRL training performed with microperimetric biofeedback signals in patients with central scotoma, most of whom had AMD. Therefore, evaluating fixation stability and PRL characteristics is essential in central scotoma.

This study aimed to identify factors associated with fixation stability in advanced AMD and enable our results to be applied in visual rehabilitation to increase reading speed and quality of life. There are few studies in the literature that have analyzed PRL characteristics microperimetrically in such detail, including fixation stability and reading speed, and these studies must also be conducted in languages with different reading directions. Knowing the factors affecting PRL characteristics and stability to increase fixation stability during PRL training with microperimetric acoustic and visual biofeedback signals will guide treatment planning, implementation, and follow-up.

Materials and Methods

This prospective, cross-sectional study was approved by the local clinical research ethics committee (decision no: 26.03.2018/06-363-18). All study procedures were carried out in accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki and informed consent forms were obtained from all participants.

The 63 better-seeing eyes of 63 consecutive AMD patients presenting to the vision research and low vision rehabilitation unit between August 2018 and September 2019 were included in the study. Patients who met the following criteria were included in the study: had best corrected visual acuity (BCVA) of 0.5-1.3 logMAR (Snellen 20/400-20/60) in the better-seeing eye, had atrophic AMD or stable exudative AMD not treated with intravitreal injection in the last 6 months, were over 55 years of age, were a native speaker of Turkish, and for the reading performance test, had completed at least primary school education, had the mental capacity to understand the MNREAD test rules, perform the test, and had no neurological or mental illness that would interfere with reading. Patients who declined to participate, were illiterate, had previously received low vision rehabilitation or TRL training, or were using low vision aids were excluded from the study. Patients with vision-impairing ocular pathologies other than AMD, such as diabetic retinopathy, glaucoma, optic atrophy, and hereditary retinal diseases, and those with systemic diseases that may affect vision, such as diabetes mellitus, were also excluded.

After completing the patients' sociodemographic forms, all patients underwent a detailed eye examination including BCVA assessment, anterior and posterior segment examination, low vision evaluation, MNREAD test, and contrast sensitivity (CS) test. Macular lesion size and vision-related quality of life scores were determined. The patients were asked how long they had not been able to read because of their eye problem and this time was recorded as the "reading interruption" in the data form. This information was obtained from patients and their relatives. The patients' BCVA was assessed using the Early Treatment Diabetic Retinopathy Study (ETDRS) chart as logMAR, and reading acuity was tested with MNREAD-TR and recorded in M units. CSV-1000 was used for the CS test. The classical CSV-1000 test is performed at varying spatial frequencies (3, 6, 12, and 18 cycles per degree [cpd]) at a distance of 2.5 meters.²¹ However, since our study group was low vision, they had difficulty at the standard test distance and the test distance and cpd values were reduced by half. The size of the macular lesion was calculated by the fundus autofluorescence Image Finder program and recorded as mm². Visual quality of life was assessed using the NEI-VFQ-25-TR, which was validated in Turkish by Toprak et al.²² The questionnaire was administered by the same technician (B.S.) and scores were calculated by the same ophthalmologist (D.A.).

Reading performance was assessed using MNREAD-TR charts, which were validated in Turkish by Idil et al.²³ The charts test near visual acuity as logMAR and M (1M=0.4 logMAR) and include 19 sentences, of which the largest is 8M (1.3 logMAR) and the smallest is 0.12 M (-0.5 logMAR). Four parameters are evaluated: reading acuity (RA), critical print size (CPS), maximum reading speed (MRS), and the reading accessibility index (ACC). RA is the smallest print size that the person can read without significant error, MRS is the fastest reading speed when not limited by print size, and CPS is the smallest print size that can be read at this speed. Assuming the normal MRS is 200, the average reading speed for the top 10 sentences of the MNREAD chart (the print sizes most commonly encountered in daily life) is divided by 200 to obtain ACC (normal=1.0).²⁴

MAIA microperimetry (Centervue, Padova, Italy) was used to evaluate fixation stability and PRL characteristics. Fixation stability was determined according to Fuji's clinical classification.²⁵ This classification is based on the percentage of fixation points within a 1° (P1) and 2° (P2) radius of the foveal center. The presence of 75% of fixation points within the 1-degree area (P1>75%) is regarded as stable fixation. If more than 75% of fixation points do not fall within this 1-degree area but are within the 2-degree area (P1<75% and P2>75%), it is called relatively stable fixation. Fixation is considered unstable when both P1 and P2 are below 75%. Bivariate contour ellipse area is the size (in mm^2) of the elliptical area encompassing 63% (BCEA63) and 95% (BCEA95) of fixational eve movements. Retinal sensitivity is between 0 and 36 decibels. Macular integrity index (MII) is evaluates an individual's responses according to the age-matched mean value for the population. An MII value lower than 40% is considered normal, 40-60% is suspicious, and higher than 60% is regarded as abnormal. P1, P2, BCEA63, BCEA95, and retinal sensitivity are parameters that can be obtained directly from the microperimeter (Figure 1).

Information derived from the microperimetry test results was also used to investigate fixation characteristics. The gridshaped screen image obtained from microperimetry was printed on A4 paper and the PRL location, PRL distance from the fovea, PRL distance from the lesion edge, and absolute scotoma size were calculated. A ruler was used for measurements and values calculated in mm were converted to degrees and recorded (1 square in the grid of the microperimeter screen corresponds to 1 degree). If the location of the fovea could not be determined because of advanced AMD, an estimated location of the fovea was marked at 15.5° temporal and 1.3° inferior to the optic disc center.²⁶ To describe PRL location, the retina was divided into 4 equal quadrants centered on the fovea and PRL location was classified as superior, inferior, temporal, nasal, or central (within 4° of the foveal center) (Figure 2).⁹ All measurements were performed by a single ophthalmologist (D.A.) to avoid interobserver variability.

Statistic Analysis

The IBM SPSS Statistics version 20.0 package (IBM Corp, Armonk, NY) was used for statistical analyses. For numerical measurements, the assumption of normal distribution was tested using the Shapiro-Wilk test and comparisons of means between two groups were performed using t-test or Mann-Whitney U test as necessary. Comparisons between multiple groups were performed using one-way analysis of variance or the Kruskal-Wallis test. Bonferroni, Scheffe, and Tamhane tests were used as appropriate for pairwise comparisons between groups. In all tests, p<0.05 was accepted as significant.

Results

The study included 41 men and 22 women with a mean age of 77.49 ± 8.56 (58-93) years. The left eyes of 36 patients (57%) and the right eyes of 27 patients (43%) were included. The mean symptom duration was 4.73 ± 4.09 years, daily reading habit was 2.1 ± 2.23 hours, reading interruption was 2.58 ± 3.08 years, vision-related quality of life score was 47.5 ± 11.4 , and the near activities subscale score was 29.0 ± 12.4 .

The patients' mean distance and near visual acuities were $0.66\pm0.2 \log$ MAR and 2.63 ± 2.46 M, respectively. AMD was atrophic in 48% of the patients and exudative in 52%; lesion size ranged from 1.110 to 24.568 mm² (mean 7.162±4.671 mm²). CS test results were 10.62 ± 9.49 dB and 4.46 ± 3.93 dB for 1.5 cpd and 3 cpd (low spatial frequencies) and 12.3 ± 11.2 dB and 21.0 ± 15.1 dB for 6 cpd and 9 cpd (medium spatial frequencies), respectively. According to the MNREAD chart, mean RA was 0.86 ± 0.34 logMAR (range, 0.12-1.80 logMAR), MRS was 70.2 ± 37.23 words/min (wpm) (range, 19-160 wpm), and ACC was 0.27 ± 0.21 (range, 0-0.69).

Retinal sensitivity, P1, P2, BCEA63, and BCEA95 values were obtained directly from microperimetry. Fixation stability was unstable in 43 eyes (68%), relatively stable in 17 eyes (27%), and stable in 3 eyes (5%) (Table 1). Retinal location of the PRL was nasal in 31%, superior in 19%, inferior in 16%, central in 16%, and temporal in 11% of eyes. In left eyes, the most common location was the nasal quadrant (36%), while in right eyes, the most common location was the superior quadrant (31%). The mean PRL-fovea distance was 5.15°±3.31° (range,



Figure 1. Example of microperimetry output for an eye with AMD AMD: Age-related macular degeneration



Figure 2. Division of the retina into quadrants centered on the fovea

 $0.75^{\circ}-14.2^{\circ}$). The PRL was to the left of the absolute scotoma in 29% of eyes and to the right in 22% of eyes. The mean absolute scotoma size was $16^{\circ}\pm15^{\circ}$ (range, $0^{\circ}-62^{\circ}$). Forty-two eyes (67%) had absolute scotoma at the fovea. The results obtained from microperimetry indirectly using special measurements are shown in Table 2.

There was no statistically significant relationship between fixation stability and distance or near visual acuity (p=0.072and p=0.312, respectively). When the stable and relatively stable fixation groups were combined, distance visual acuity was significantly lower in eyes with unstable fixation compared to those with stable or relatively stable fixation (p=0.041). Reading

Table 1. Microperimetry results					
		Mean ± SD			
MII		99.8±1.6			
Mean retinal sensitivity (dB)		10.8±6.5			
P1		25.5±20.4			
P2		56.2±23.4			
BCEA 63		17.3±10.8			
BCEA 95		51.6±32.4			
		n (%)			
	Stable	3 (5)			
Fixation stability	Relatively stable	17 (27)			
	Unstable	43 (68)			
		· · · 10 1: · · 1 D2			

MII: Macular Integrity Index, P1: Percentage of fixation points in a 1° radius circle, P2: Percentage of fixation points in a 2° radius circle, BCEA: Bivariate contour ellipse area, SD: Standard deviation

Table 2. Results derived from microperimetry				
		Mean ± SD		
PRL-fovea distance (°)		5.15±3.31		
PRL-lesion margin distance (°)		1.84±2.66		
Absolute scotoma size (°)		16.0±15.0		
		n (%)		
PRL location	Nasal quadrant	19 (31)		
	Superior quadrant	16 (26)		
	Inferior quadrant	10 (16)		
	Central	10 (16)		
	Temporal quadrant	7 (11)		
PRL location relative to absolute scotoma	Left of the scotoma	18 (29)		
	In the scotoma	14 (22)		
	No absolute scotoma	11 (17)		
	Below the scotoma	9 (14)		
	Right of the scotoma	7 (11)		
	Above the scotoma	4 (6)		
	Yes	42 (67)		
Poveal absolute scotoma	No	21 (33)		
PRL: Preferred retinal locus, SD: S	tandard deviation			

speed was 148.7 ± 12.7 wpm in the stable fixation group, 80.9 ± 41.1 wpm in the relatively stable group, and 60.5 ± 28.5 wpm in the unstable fixation group. There was a statistically significant relationship between reading speed and fixation stability (p=0.003). In the unstable fixation group, CS values at low (3 cpd) and medium (6 cpd and 9 cpd) spatial frequencies were lower compared to the relatively stable fixation group (p=0.019, p=0.038, and p=0.011, respectively).

There was no significant relationship between fixation stability and the retinal location of the PRL and whether this location was in the right or left eye (p=0.088 and p=0.199, respectively). Fixation stability also showed no statistical association with absolute scotoma size (p=0.095), PRL location relative to the absolute scotoma (p=0.05), or distance of the PRL to the lesion margin (p=0.315). However, distance of the PRL to the fovea was significantly associated with fixation stability (p=0.023) (Table 3).

The PRL was significantly farther from the fovea in eyes with unstable fixation than in eyes with stable fixation (p=0.023). The relationship between PRL-fovea distance and fixation stability is shown in Figure 3.

Discussion

PRLs that develop through adaptive mechanisms for fixation in advanced AMD are generally extrafoveal and unstable, which are critical factors in reducing reading ability. It has been reported that fixation stability is strongly associated with reading speed,¹¹⁻¹⁷ and is affected by distance visual acuity, lesion size, and PRL distance to the fovea and lesion margin.^{1,6,9,10} In our study, we observed that PRLs were extrafoveal in 85% and unstable in 68% of eyes with advanced AMD, fixation stability was affected by PRL-fovea distance, and there was a strong association between fixation stability and reading speed.

Studies have shown that the PRL, which replaces the nonfunctioning fovea in eyes with central scotoma, is less stable as its distance from the fovea increases.^{6,9,10,27} The mean PRL-fovea distance in AMD was reported to be $6.69^{\circ}\pm7.4^{\circ}$ by Erbezci and Oztürk⁹ and $6.25^{\circ}\pm2.38^{\circ}$ by Sahli et al.,¹⁹ while Fujita et al.²⁸ reported distances between 5° and 11°. In our study, the mean PRL-fovea distance was $5.15^{\circ}\pm3.31^{\circ}$ (range, $0.75^{\circ}-14.2^{\circ}$). This value was determined to be $5.64^{\circ}\pm3.41^{\circ}$ in the unstable fixation group and $2.04^{\circ}\pm0.56^{\circ}$ in the stable fixation group, showing that the PRL-fovea distance was greater in eyes with unstable fixation compared to those with stable fixation. We attribute the effect of PRL-fovea distance on fixation stability to the fact that retinal resolution and sensitivity are highest at the fovea.

Various studies have demonstrated that reading speed decreases with poorer fixation stability.¹¹⁻¹⁷ In our study, reading speed was 148.7 ± 12.7 wpm in the stable fixation group, 80.9 ± 41.1 wpm in the relatively stable group, and 60.5 ± 28.5 wpm in the unstable group. There was a strong statistical association between reading speed and fixation stability

Table 3. Relationship between ocular parameters and fixation stability								
Characteristic		Fixation Stability						
	Stable	Relatively stable	Unstable	p				
	Mean ± SD	Mean ± SD	Mean ± SD					
Distance visual acuity (logMAR)	0.50±0.0	0.62±0.23	0.68±0.20	0.072				
Near visual acuity (M)	1.2±0.35	3.04±2.98	2.57±2.3	0.312				
Lesion size (mm ²)	4963.0±6268.9	6764.9±6518.4	7472.4±3694.4	0.131				
Maximum reading speed (wpm)	148.7±12.7	80.9±41.1	60.5±28.5	0.003				
Low-frequency CS (1.5 cpd) (dB)	10.0±5.0	15.35±13.73	11.26±10.26	0.264				
Low-frequency CS (3 cpd) (dB)	10.67±4.62	30.47±19.7	17.91±11.57	0.019				
Mid-frequency CS (6 cpd) (dB)	5.33±2.31	16.71±13.34	8.58±6.6	0.038				
Mid-frequency CS (9 cpd) (dB)	3.33±3.18	7.06±5.8	3.51±2.39	0.011				
Absolute scotoma size (°)	6.33±10.97	11.35±11.45	18.53±15.89	0.095				
PRL-lesion margin distance (°)	0±0	1.52±1.24	2.08±3.03	0.315				
PRL-fovea distance (°)	2.04±0.56	4.49±3.00	5.64±3.41	0.023				
	n (%)	n (%)	n (%)					
Retinal location of PRL								
Inferior quadrant	1 (33)	2 (12)	7 (17)	0.088				
Nasal quadrant	0 (0)	6 (35)	13 (31)					
Central	2 (67)	3 (18)	5 (12)					
Superior quadrant	0 (0)	2 (12)	14 (33)					
Temporal quadrant	0 (0)	4 (24)	3 (7)					
PRL location relative to absolute scotoma								
Right	0 (0)	3 (18)	4 (9)	0.050				
Left	0 (0)	7 (41)	11 (%26)					
Inside	0 (0)	0 (0)	14 (33)					
Below	1 (33)	1 (6)	7 (16)					
Above	0 (0)	2 (12)	2 (5)					
No absolute scotoma	2 (67)	4 (24)	5 (12)					
PRI · Preferred retinal locus worm: words per minute CS: (Contrast sensitivity crd: cycles per degree	dB: decibels SD: Standard deviati	00					



Figure 3. Relationship between fixation stability and PRL-fovea distance (°outlier, *extreme outlier)

PRL: Preferred retinal loci

(p=0.003). Reading function requires good detail detection, which itself requires foveal and stable fixation. Giacomelli et al.¹⁷ stated that improved fixation translated to improved visual capacity. We believe that the decrease in reading speed associated with poorer fixation stability is related to this.

In the literature, single/multiple PRL development in AMD has been reported at different rates (77%-100%),^{1,6,7,8} and most are located extrafoveally. Greenstein et al.⁶ reported that all patients in their study developed a PRL, of which 73.3% were extrafoveal and 26.6% were foveal in location. In our study, we observed that 98.4% of patients developed a single PRL that was extrafoveal in 84% and foveal in 16% of the eyes. Fixation was unstable in 68%, relatively stable in 27%, and stable in 5% of the cases. We attribute the low fixation stability in our study to the patients having low vision, advanced AMD, symptom duration longer than 6 months, and mostly extrafoveal PRLs. Karaçorlu et al.³⁰ also observed no stable and central fixation in patients with symptom duration longer than 6 months.

Retinal localization of PRLs is still not fully understood, and in 25% of cases the PRL is not in a favorable location.³¹ While there are some studies suggesting that location may be relevant in terms of reading,^{7,32} others showed no relationship between PRL location and reading speed.^{2,33,34} Evidence indicates that PRLs are usually located to the left of the scotoma.^{1,2,7,9,35} However, PRLs can develop in any retinal guadrant.9,34,35 In AMD, the most common PRL location is the nasal quadrant, followed by the superior quadrant.^{7,9,19} Similarly, in our study, we determined that the PRL was located in the nasal retinal quadrant in 31%, superior quadrant in 26%, inferior quadrant in 16%, and temporal quadrant in 11% of eyes, while 16% of PRLs were located centrally. We detected no statistically significant relationship between PRL location and fixation stability. Similarly, Farzaneh et al.27 found no significant relationship between PRL location on the retina and fixation stability in native Persian-speaking AMD patients.

Erbezci and Oztürk⁹ reported that fixation stability was associated with distance BCVA and that fixation in the affected eye became unstable with greater PRL-fovea distance, PRL to lesion margin distance, and lesion size. When we grouped the eyes in our study as stable, relatively stable, and unstable, distance BCVA was not associated with fixation stability. However, when we combined the stable and relatively stable group, a statistically significant relationship emerged. The absence of a statistical relationship initially is likely due to the small number of eyes in the stable fixation group. Similarly, in our study there was no statistically significant relationship between fixation stability and scotoma size or PRL-lesion margin distance, but we observed that scotomas were larger and PRLs further from the lesion margin in eyes with unstable fixation.

Spatial and temporal CS tests in patients with maculopathy have demonstrated moderate to strong correlation between reading speed and CS.³⁶ In our study, eyes with unstable fixation showed lower CS at low and medium spatial frequencies compared to eyes with relatively stable fixation. This may be related to the higher PRL-fovea distance in this group and the lower retinal sensitivity and resolution in this area of the retina.

Study Limitations

CS tests modified for people with low vision could not be used for our patients because they were not available in our clinic. In addition, as all participants were Turkish-speakers, studies with broader participation in different languages are needed to investigate the effect of PRL location on the retina on fixation stability.

Conclusion

In this study, we observed that fixation stability was affected by PRL distance from the fovea and was strongly associated with reading speed. Given the close relationship between fixation stability and reading speed, awareness of the factors affecting fixation stability in advanced AMD is crucial to restore reading ability in low vision rehabilitation. The results of this study may be both strategically and prognostically useful in the planning and implementation of microperimetric treatment (TRL) to improve fixation stability in low vision rehabilitation centers.

Acknowledgements: This article was created from the master's thesis titled "The Effect of Microperimetric Characteristics on Reading Performance in Low Vision Patients with Age-Related Macular Degeneration" completed by the first author (D.A.) for the Graduate Degree in Vision, Artificial Vision, and Low Vision Rehabilitation program of Ankara University Graduate School of Health Sciences, with funding from the Ankara University Scientific Research Projects Directorate (project number 18L0230015).

Ethics

Ethics Committee Approval: This prospective, crosssectional study was approved by the local clinical research ethics committee (decision no: 26.03.2018/06-363-18).

Informed Consent: Obtained.

Peer-review: Externally peer reviewed.

Authorship Contributions

Surgical and Medical Practices: D.A., S.A.İ., Concept: D.A., S.A.İ., Design: D.A., S.A.İ., Data Collection or Processing: D.A., Analysis or Interpretation: D.A., S.A.İ., Literature Search: D.A., Writing: D.A.

Conflict of Interest: No conflict of interest was declared by the authors.

Financial Disclosure: The authors declared that this study received no financial support.

References

- Fletcher DC, Schuchard RA. Preferred Retinal Loci Relationship to macular Scotomas in a Low Vision Population. Ophthalmology. 1997;104:632-638.
- Fletcher DC, Schuchard RA, Watson G. Relative Location of Macular Scotomas Near the PRL: Effect on Low Vision Reading. J Rehabil Res Dev. 1999;36:356-364.
- Crossland MD, Engel SA, Legge GE. The Preferred Retinal Locus in Macular Disease. Toward a Consensus Definition. Retina. 2011;31:2109-2114.
- Ceyhan D. Maküla hastalıklarında görme rehabilitasyonu. Ret-Vit. 2010;18:Özel Sayı:151-157.
- Fuji GY, De Juan E JR, Humayun MS, Sunness JS, Chang TS, Rossi JV. Characteristics of visual loss by scanning laser ophthalmoscope microperimetry in eyes with subfoveal choroidal neovascularization secondary to age-related macular degeneration. Am J Ophthalmol. 2003;136:1067-1078.
- Greenstein VC, Santos RA, Tsang SH, Smith RT, Barile GR, Seiple W. Preferred Retinal Locus İn Macular Disease: Characteristics And Clinical İmplications. Retina. 2008;28:1234-1240.
- Sunness JS, Applegate Ca. Long-Term Follow-Up Of Fixation Patterns in Eyes With Central Scotomas From Geographic Atrophy That is Associated With Age-Related Macular Degeneration. Am J Ophthalmol. 2005;140:1085-1093.
- Antunes-Foschini RMS, Ho W, Messias A. Eccentric fixation patterns, clinical findings, and reading speed in patients with bilateral toxoplasmic macular retinochoroiditis. Arq Bras Oftalmol. 2018;81:401-407.
- Erbezci M, Ozturk. Preferred Retinal Locus Locations in Age-Related Macular Degeneration. Retina. 2018;38:2372-2378.
- Mori F, Ishiko S, Kitaya N, Takamiya A, Sato E, Hikichi T, Yoshida A. Scotoma and fixation patterns using scanning laser ophthalmoscope microperimetry in patients with macular dystrophy. Am J Ophthalmol. 2001;132:897-902.
- Calabrese A, Bernard B, Faure G, Hoffart L, Castet E. Clustering Of Eye Fixations: A New Oculomotor Determinant of Reading Speed in Maculopathy. Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci. 2016;57:3192-3202.
- Deruaz A, Matter M, Whatham AR, Goldschmidt M, Duret F, Issenhuth M, Safran AB. Can fixation instability improve text perception during eccentric fixation in patients with central scotomas. Br J Ophthalmol. 2004;88:461-463.
- Şentürk F, Karaçorlu Arf S, Özdemir H, Karaçorlu M. Cografik atrofili gözlerdeki fiksasyon özelliklerinin MP-1 mikroperimetri ile degerlendirilmesi. Retina-Vitreus. 2006;14:41-44.
- Crossland MD, Culham LE, Rubin GS. Fixation Stability And Reading Speed İn Patients With Newly Developed Macular Disease. Ophthalmic Physiol Opt. 2004;24:327-333.
- Whittaker SG, Cummings RW, Swieson L. Saccade control without a fovea. Vision Res. 1991;31:2209-2218.
- Fujita K, Naruse M, Oda K, Yuzawa M. Reading Performance in The Scar Stage Of Age-Related Macular Degeneration. Nippon Ganka Gakkai Zasshi. 2005;109:83-87.
- Giacomelli G, Virgili G, Giansanti F, Sato G, Cappello E, Cruciani F, Varano M, Menchini U. Clinical And Microperimetric Predictors Of Reading Speed in Low Vision Patients: A Structural Equation Modeling Approach. Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci. 2013;54:4403-4408.
- Tarita-Nistor L, Gonzalez EG, Markowitz SN, Steinbach MJ. Plasticity of Fixation İn Patients With Central Vision Loss. Vis Neurosci. 2009;26:487-494.
- Sahli E, Altinbay D, Bingol Kiziltunc P, Idil A. Effectiveness of Low Vision Rehabilitation Using Microperimetric Acoustic Biofeedback Training in Patients with Central Scotoma. Curr Eye Res. 2020;18:731-738.
- Molina-Martín A, Pérez-Cambrodí RJ, Piñero DP. Current Clinical Application of Microperimetry: A Review. Semin Ophthalmol. 2018;33:620-628.
- Rodriguez -Galietero A M-Mr, Munoz G, Alberran -Diego C. Comparison Of Contrast Sensitivity And Color Discrimination After Clear And Yellow Intraocular Lens İmplantation. J Catarct Refract Surg. 2005;31:1736-1740.
- Toprak AB, Eser E, Guler C, Baser FE, Mayalı H. Cross Validation Of Turkish Version 25 İtem National Eye İnstitute Visual Functioning Questionnarie (NEIVFQ- 25). Ophthalmic Epidemiol. 2005;12:259-269.
- İdil AŞ, Çalışkan D, İdil BN. The development and validation of MNREAD acuity charts in Turkish. Turk J Ophthalmol. 2009;39:84-90.
- Calabrèse A, Owsley C, McGwin G, Legge GE. Development of a Reading Accessibility Index Using the MNREAD Acuity Chart. JAMA Ophthalmol. 2016;134:398-405.

- Fuji GY, De Juan E, Jr, Sunnes J, Humayun Ms, Pieramici DJ, Chang TS. Patient Selection For Macular Translocation Surgery Using The Scanning Laser Ophthalmoscope. Ophthalmology. 2002;109:1737-1744.
- Tarita-Nistor L, Gonzalez EG, Markowitz SN, Steinbach MJ. Fixation Characteristics of Patients With Macular Degeneration Recorded With The Mp-1 Microperimeter. Retina. 2008;28:125-133.
- Farzaneh A, Riazi A, Khabazkhoob M, Doostdar A, Farzaneh M, Falavarjani KG. Location and stability of the preferred retinal locus in native Persianspeaking patients with age-related macular degeneration. Clin Exp Optom. 2021;104:194-200.
- Fujita K, Yuzawa M. [Preferred retinal locus in patients with age-related macular degeneration]. Nippon Ganka Gakkai Zasshi. 2003;107:602-606.
- Chung ST, Mansfield JS, Legge GE. Psychophysics Of Reading. XVIII. The Effect Of Print Size On Reading Speed İn Normal Peripheral Vision. Vision Res. 1998;38:2949-2962.
- Karaçorlu M, Sentürk F, Özdemir H, Karaçorlu SA, Uysal Ö. Yaşa bağlı maküla dejenerasyonuna sekonder klasik subfoveal koroid neovaskülarizasyonunda semptom süresi ile mikroperimetrik değişiklikler arasındaki ilişki. Türk Oftalmoloji Gazetesi. 2008;38:330-335.
- Midena E, Pilotto E. Microperimetry İn Age-Related Macular Degeneration. Eye (Lond). 2017;31:985-994.
- Nilsson UL, Frennesson C, Nilsson SE. Patients with AMD and a large absolute central scotoma can be trained successfully to use eccentric viewing, as demonstrated in a scanning laser ophthalmoscope. Vision Res. 2003;43:1777-1787.
- Antunes-Foschini RMS, Ho W, Messias A. Eccentric fixation patterns, clinical findings, and reading speed in patients with bilateral toxoplasmic macular retinochoroiditis. Arq Bras Oftalmol. 2018;81:401-407.
- Crossland MD, Culham LE, Kabanarou SA, Rubin GS. Preferred Retinal Locus Development in Patients With Macular Disease. Ophthalmology. 2005;112:1579-1585.
- Sunness JS, Applegate CA, Haselwood D, Rubin GS. Fixation patterns and reading rates in eyes with central scotomas from advanced atrophic age-related macular degeneration and Stargardt disease. Ophthalmology. 1996;103:1458-1466.
- Brussee T, Van Den Berg Tjtp, Van Nispen Rma, De Boer I, Van Rens Ghmb. Association Between Contrast Sensitivity And Reading With Macular Pathology. Optom Vis Sci. 2018;95:183-192.



Evaluation of Optic Disc Perfusion with Optical Coherence Tomography Angiography in Acute Non-arteritic Anterior Ischemic Optic Neuropathy

Hatice Kübra Sönmez, Hatice Arda, Duygu Gülmez Sevim

Erciyes University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Ophthalmology, Kayseri, Turkey

Abstract

Objectives: This study aimed to evaluate superficial peripapillary vascularization qualitatively and quantitatively in patients with acute non-arteritic anterior ischemic optic neuropathy (NAION) using optical coherence tomography angiography (OCT-A).

Materials and Methods: Eleven patients with acute NAION and 14 controls were evaluated retrospectively. Complete ophthalmologic examination with best corrected visual acuity, peripheral visual field test, and disc angiography with OCT-A were performed. Quantitative optic disc perfusion indexes were evaluated by the device with automatically segmentation and qualitative comparison of choroidal, retinal, and en-face peripapillary perfusion angiogram images.

Results: In the NAION and control groups, mean age was 57.55 ± 12.34 years and 50.79 ± 4.67 years (p=0.110), the proportion of women was 7/11 (63.6%) and 9/14 (60%), and best corrected visual acuity was 0.95 ± 0.63 and 0.00 ± 0.0 LogMAR (p=0.001), respectively. Visual field defect was present in 10/11 (91%) eyes in the NAION group. In 6 patients, visual field defects were correlated with areas of peripapillary and optic nerve head hypoperfusion. In the patient group, optic nerve head capillary density was significantly decreased (p=0.008) and radial peripapillary capillary density was significantly decreased in all sectors except the inferonasal sector. **Conclusion:** In our study, we observed that visual field evaluations were partially correlated with optic nerve head and peripapillary

capillary perfusion assessed by OCT-A. Being practical and non-invasive, OCT-A is a useful and up-to-date method for evaluating perfusion in NAION.

Keywords: Non-arteritic anterior ischemic optic neuropathy, optical coherence tomography angiography, OCT-A

Address for Correspondence: Hatice Kübra Sönmez, Erciyes University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Ophthalmology, Kayseri, Turkey Phone: +90 543 962 63 96 E-mail: drkubrasavasci@gmail.com ORCID-ID: orcid.org/0000-0001-5371-1373 Received: 20.10.2020 Accepted: 14.04.2021

Cite this article as: Sönmez HK, Arda H, Gülmez Sevim D. Evaluation of Optic Disc Perfusion with Optical Coherence Tomography Angiography in Acute Nonarteritic Anterior Ischemic Optic Neuropathy. Turk J Ophthalmol 2022;52:30-36

> ©Copyright 2022 by Turkish Ophthalmological Association Turkish Journal of Ophthalmology, published by Galenos Publishing House.

Introduction

Anterior ischemic optic neuropathy (AION) is believed to occur most commonly as a result of acute ischemia in the anterior part of the optic nerve. There are two types, nonarteritic and arteritic.¹ Non-arteritic anterior ischemic optic neuropathy (NAION) is the leading cause of sudden vision loss in the middle-age group. It is painless and generally unilateral, although involvement of the fellow eye may also occur over time. The prevalence of NAION varies by race, particularly in relation to small optic disc size, with a reported incidence of 10.2/100,000 in the United States.^{2,3}

The pathogenesis of NAION is known to be associated with impaired blood flow in the posterior ciliary artery (PCA) of the optic nerve head, which results in sudden ischemia in the optic nerve head.⁴

The clinical picture of NAION is often characterized by sudden-onset, painless unilateral vision loss and disc edema with altitudinal visual field defect. This optic neuropathy occurs due to local or systemic predisposing causes.⁵ Among the systemic predisposing causes, conditions such as systemic hypertension and diabetes that cause vasculopathy and end organ damage especially increase the risk of developing NAION.^{6,7,8} Similarly, causes of decreased optic disc perfusion such as nocturnal hypotension and obstructive sleep apnea syndrome have been associated with NAION.^{9,10}

Choroidal perfusion assessed by fluorescein angiography is classically preserved in NAION.¹¹ However, some studies have demonstrated thinning of the subfoveal or peripapillary choroidal layer in the acute and chronic phases, indicating that a thinner choroid may also be a risk factor.^{12,13}

Optical coherence tomography angiography (OCT-A) is a new, non-invasive imaging method that can be used to visualize the microcirculation in the retina and around the optic nerve.⁵ Unlike fundus fluorescein angiography, it requires no exogenous contrast agent. OCT-A enables quantitative evaluation of peripapillary retinal, choroidal, and optic nerve head capillary density and flow.¹⁴

This study aimed to qualitatively and quantitatively evaluate superficial peripapillary vascularization using OCT-A and thereby non-invasively visualize ischemia in patients with acute NAION.

Materials and Methods

Patient Selection and Study Design

This study included 11 patients with a diagnosis of NAION who presented to the University of Erciyes Ophthalmology Clinic between January and July 2019, and 14 healthy volunteers (control group) with completely normal ophthalmological examination findings. The 11 patients presented with suddenonset painless vision loss for less than 2 weeks on one side (n=11 eyes). Clinical examinations were performed by two different ophthalmologists and the diagnosis was made by excluding other causes of optic neuropathy. All patients underwent neurological evaluation and neurological imaging to exclude central causes. None of the eyes included in the study had a previous diagnosis of NAION. All patients who met the NAION diagnostic criteria and cooperated with the tests were included in the study. Exclusion criteria were: refractive error greater than ± 4 diopters, optic disc anomalies, retinopathy, intraocular pressure higher than 21 mmHg and glaucoma diagnosis, use of medications that affect the optic nerve (digoxin, vigabatrin, ethambutol), history of eye trauma and/or retinal surgery, and history of cataract surgery within the last 6 months.

Clinical Examinations

After obtaining past and present clinical history, best corrected visual acuity (BCVA) (assessed with Snellen chart and converted to logMAR equivalent), intraocular pressure measurement, slit-lamp anterior segment examination, relative afferent pupil defect (RAPD) examination with swinging flashlight test, color vision examination with Ishihara test, and fundoscopic examination with 90 D lens were performed. Refraction was measured using an autorefractometer (TonoRef II, Nidek, Japan). C-reactive protein level, erythrocyte sedimentation rate, biochemical markers, and complete blood count were performed to exclude arteritic AION. Orbital and cranial magnetic resonance imaging was performed in all patients to rule out central and retrobulbar etiology. Pattern visual evoked potential (VEP) test was performed (Metrovision Vision Monitor Mon2018F, 2018). Each patient and control subject underwent 30° peripheral visual field test (Octopus-900, Haag-STEIT eyesuite static perimetry, V2.2.0) and disc angiography using OCT-A (RTVue XR Avanti Optovue Inc, Fremont, CA, version 2017.1.0.151).

OCT-A Imaging

All OCT-A measurements were made by the same ophthalmologist at the same time of day (10:00-12:00) to minimize diurnal changes. In OCT-A using the split-spectrum amplitude correlation angiography algorithm, 70,000 A-sections per second were acquired and measurements were evaluated from 4.5x4.5 mm disc images with a tissue axial resolution of 5 μ m.¹⁵ Measurements obtained from OCT-A images with signal strength below 6, motion artifacts due to poor fixation, and segmentation errors were excluded from the study.

Quantitative optic disc perfusion values were measured automatically by the device software. The device automatically determined peripapillary vascular density (%) in 10 segments and retinal nerve fiber layer (RNFL) measurements (µm). Qualitative peripapillary perfusion was evaluated by comparing choroidal, retinal, and en-face angiogram images. Optic disc head and peripapillary measurements were determined for the vitreous/retinal layer over the outer plexiform layer, the radial peripapillary capillary (RPC) layer between the inner limiting membrane and the RNFL, and the choroidal layer under the retinal pigment epithelium (RPE), which were automatically segmented by the software.¹⁶

Statistical Analysis

SPSS version 22.0 (IBM Corp, Armonk, NY, USA) was used for analyses. Data distribution characteristics were evaluated using the Shapiro-Wilk test. Normally distributed quantitative data were expressed as mean ± standard deviation and categorical data as percentage (%). Independent-samples t-test was used to compare quantitative data that showed normal distribution. Categorical data were compared using chi-square (Fisher's Exact) test. A p-value <0.05 was considered statistically significant.

Ethical Considerations

The study was approved by the Erciyes University Faculty of Medicine Clinical Trials Ethics Committee (approval number: 2019/139).

Results

The study included 11 eyes of 11 NAION patients (group 1) and 14 randomly selected eyes of 14 healthy volunteers (group 2). The mean ages of the groups were 57.55 ± 12.34 and 50.79 ± 4.67 years, respectively (p=0.110). The proportion of women was 63.6% (7/11) in group 1 and 60% (9/14) in group 2. NAION episodes were primary in all affected eyes. Two patients in group 1 had concomitant diabetes and hypertension. No signs of retinopathy were observed in these patients. The demographic data and rates of hypertension/diabetes of the groups are summarized in Table 1.

BCVA was 0.95 ± 0.63 LogMAR equivalent in affected eyes in group 1, compared to 0.00 ± 0.0 in group 2 (p=0.001). In group 1, RAPD was present in 4 (36.4%) of 11 eyes but could not be observed in the 7 eyes with signs of previous optic neuropathy in the fellow eye. Color vision was impaired in 10 (91%) of the 11 eyes. Attenuated wave amplitudes and prolonged P100 latencies were observed on VEP 60'.

Visual field defect was present in 10 (91%) of the eyes (peripheral concentric narrowing in 2 eyes, inferior-hemi scotoma in 4, superior-temporal scotoma in 1, inferior-temporal scotoma in 1, paracentral scotoma in 1, and inferior-nasal scotoma in 1 eye); only 1 eye did not have a localized scotoma but showed reduced sensitivity in the central and temporal regions.

RPC hypoperfusion was defined as dark areas where the capillary network was not visible on OCT-A images. Hypoperfusion in the RPC was not observed in 1 eye and was observed in the optic disc head in 1 eye, in at least 2 quadrants in 4 eyes, in 4 quadrants in 2 eyes, and in 1 quadrant in 3



Figure 1. A 49-year-old woman presented with loss of vision in the left eye for 5 days. A) In the optical coherence tomography angiography (OCT-A) radial peripapillary capillary (RPC) cross-section, hypoperfusion is observed in en face images as dark areas in the superior nasal region, indicated by white arrowheads. B) No perfusion defect is observed in the cross-section obtained in the superficial OCT-A section, corresponding to above the outer plexiform layer. C) Color mapping of the vascular density in the RPC layer section indicates reduced perfusion in the blue areas indicated by the white arrowheads. This supports the presence of hypoperfusion consistent with the en face images. D) Visual field shows a scotoma in the inferior-hemi section corresponding to the predominantly inferior hypoperfused region

Table 1. Comparison of selected demographic data and visual field values							
	NAION, group 1 (n=11)	Control, group 2 (n=14)	р				
Age (years), mean ± SD	57.56±12.34	50.79±4.67	0.110				
Sex (female), n (%)	7 (63.6)	9 (60.0)	0.604				
DM, n (%)	2 (18.2)	0	-				
Hypertension, n (%)	3 (27.3)	0	-				
Visual field defect, n (%)	8 (72.3)	0	-				
NAION: Non-arteritic acute ischemic optic neuropathy, SD: Sta	ndard deviation, DM: Diabetes mellitus						

eyes, predominantly in the temporal quadrant. Figure 1 shows a visual field defect corresponding to an area of hypoperfusion detected on OCT-A in a patient with inferior hemiscotoma (Figures 1a-d). Figure 2 shows an inferior-temporal visual field defect corresponding to a hypoperfused area observed on OCT-A imaging in another patient (Figures 2a-d).

In 6 patients, visual field defects corresponded to regions with peripapillary and optic disc head hypoperfusion. One patient exhibited no hypoperfusion. In the other 4 patients, the hypoperfused areas and visual field defects were not correlated.



Figure 2. A 60-year-old woman had vision loss in her right eye for 1 week. A) On OCT-A imaging, dark areas consistent with hypoperfusion (white arrowheads) are observed in the RPC layer en face measurement cross-section. B) No disruption of vascular flow is observed in the superficial OCT-A cross-section above the outer plexiform layer. C) The vascular density color map of the RPC layer shows predominantly superior nasal hypoperfused and non-perfused areas corresponding to the dark areas on en face images (white arrowheads). D) Visual field demonstrates scotoma areas in the form of an altitudinal defect in the inferior hemisphere extending temporally, representing the hypoperfused areas

OCT-A: Optical coherence tomography angiography, RPC: Radial peripapillary capillary

In group 1, the RPC appeared mildly dilated and tortuous on OCT-A compared to the control group and unaffected fellow eyes.

In the quantitative analysis of OCT-A measurements, there was a statistically significant difference in RPC densities when the two groups were compared (p=0.005). There was also a significant difference in peripapillary RNFL measurements, with larger values in the patient group (p=0.008). RPC and optic disc head capillary densities were lower in the patient group compared to the control group. When combined, the difference between the groups was significant (p=0.008) while optic disc vascular density measurements were not statistically significantly different (p=0.052). The patients' RNFL, RPC, and optic disc head capillary densities are summarized in Table 2.

In the comparison of RPC density in the 10 different sectors, the patient group had significantly lower values in all sectors except the inferior sector (p=0.115) (Table 3).

Discussion

NAION occurs as a result of sudden ischemia due to impaired PCA circulation in the optic disc head. Two causes are emphasized in its etiology and pathogenesis. The first and most common is non-thromboembolic transient non-perfusion or hypoperfusion of the PCA. This hypotension, which may occur as systemic fluctuation, or sudden intraocular pressure elevations can lead to transient malperfusion of the PCA. The second, less common cause is embolic events in the arteries and arterioles that supply the optic nerve head. NAION resulting from multiple embolisms can cause more severe and permanent vision loss.⁴ Kavuncu et al.¹⁷ reported that visual prognosis was worse in older age and those with systemic predisposing factors, while patients with involvement at a younger age had better visual outcomes. In another study, it was found that NAION patients had electrophysiological changes suggestive of axonal loss in the unaffected eye, which the authors defended with the notion that axonal loss caused by ischemia may extend to the optic chiasm and affect the fellow eve.18

A study evaluating acute arteritic and non-arteritic AION patients using OCT-A showed that optic disc head and RPC

Table 2. Comparison of peripapillary thickness and optic disc vascular density measurements between the groups							
	NAION, group 1 (n=11) Mean ± SD	Control, group 2 (n=14) Mean ± SD	р				
RNFL (µm)	220.64±104.91	116.64±11.60	0.008				
Peripapillary capillary density (%)	44.65±8.54	53.95±1.68	0.005				
Optic disc head density (%)	43.90±5.84	48.49±5.32	0.052				
All capillary density (%)	43.72±6.18	49.97±2.59	0.008				
NAION: Non-arteritic acute ischemic optic neuropathy, S	D: Standard deviation, RNFL: Retinal nerve f	iber laver. Statistically significant values are highlighted in	bold				

Table 3. Comparison of segmental radial peripapillary capillary density measurements (%) between the groups							
Segments	NAION, group 1 (n=11) Mean ± SD	Control, group 2 (n=14) Mean ± SD	р				
Superior-hemi	41.7±10.54	53.57±1.89	0.004				
Inferior-hemi	45.59±9.51	54.30±2.19	0.013				
Nasal superior	41.17±10.10	50.57±3.33	0.012				
Nasal inferior	42.39±9.84	51.38±3.44	0.014				
Inferior nasal	46.16±12.09	52.59±3.41	0.115				
Inferior temporal	50.60±10.90	61.09±2.79	0.010				
Temporal inferior	45.27±9.24	54.77±2.79	0.007				
Temporal superior	47.55±9.99	57.87±1.60	0.007				
Superior temporal	44.98±11.45	57.75±1.85	0.004				
Superior nasal	40.17±12.30	50.8±3.94	0.018				
NAION: Non-arteritic acute ischemic optic neuropathy, SD:	Standard deviation. Statistically significant v	alues are highlighted in bold	·				

density was decreased in acute NAION patients compared to healthy controls. In addition, non-perfusion areas in the optic disc head detected by indocyanine green angiography and fundus fluorescein angiography were correlated with the non-perfusion areas seen on OCT-A, and it was concluded that OCT-A evaluation provided useful information in the diagnosis of NAION.¹⁹ In another study, qualitative OCT-A evaluation of the optic disc head in NAION revealed increased capillary tortuosity and dilation, predominantly in the hypoperfused areas, in more than half of the patients. The authors suggested this could be explained by the hypothesis of venous insufficiency in the optic disc head secondary to temporary hypoperfusion or venous infarction.²⁰ In the literature, it has been reported that eyes with NAION have greater involvement in the temporal quadrant due to choroidal watershed zone damage.14,21 Sharma et al.5 observed increased capillary tortuosity in patients with acute NAION and attributed it to transient venous insufficiency. In our study, quantitative RPC segmental measurements were significantly reduced in all sectors except the inferonasal sector. In qualitative peripapillary OCT-A evaluations, hypoperfusion was not observed in 1 patient but was detected in 1 or more quadrants (including the temporal quadrant) in 8 patients, consistent with the literature. However, the decrease in capillary density measured by OCT-A may also be a result of edematous compression of the optic disc or secondary signal attenuation due to the shadowing effect of the fluid (edema, hemorrhage). One study demonstrated that in patients with decreased peripapillary flow densities, low flow persisted in repeated OCT-A measurements after resolution of optic disc edema.5 In our OCT-A evaluation, we found that RNFL values were higher in the patient group than the control

group, contrary to the literature. A previous study showed that in animal models of ischemic optic neuropathy, more severe optic nerve ischemia in the acute phase leads to more optic disc edema and vision loss.²² Measured RNFL values may have been higher due to the fact that our patient group had optic disc edema associated with acute NAION.

In our study, we determined that visual field assessments were partially correlated with optic disc head and RPC perfusion evaluated by OCT-A, with one patient having no hypoperfusion area detected on OCT-A and no detectable visual field defect. Six patients had predominantly inferior visual field defects that were consistent with the hypoperfused optic disc head and peripapillary quadrants. However, four patients' visual field defects did not correspond to the areas of hypoperfusion observed in RPC images on OCT-A scans. Rougier et al.23 reported poor correlation between OCT-A measurements and visual field in their study, observing close correlation between the hypoperfused area and visual field defect pattern in only one patient. They argued that visual field defects were associated with changes in PCA flow rather than peripapillary flow. Ling et al.²⁴ evaluated optic disc perfusion and determined that visual acuity and visual field defects were correlated with hypoperfusion detected on OCT-A. In another study, visual field defects were reported to be significantly correlated with optic disc vascular density, vascular tortuosity, and RNFL thicknesses.²⁵ Gaier et al.²⁶ concluded that the pattern of visual field defect in patients with acute and non-acute NAION correlated with associated regions of reduced patent capillary density. Consistent with the literature, we found that BCVA was lower in the patient group in our study.

OCT-A is a current, practical, and non-invasive method that can be easily applied to support the diagnosis of NAION and is useful in the qualitative and quantitative assessment of retinal and choroidal vascularization.

Study limitations

This study has certain limitations. One of these is the small number of patients included in the study. In addition, we could not perform manual segmentation due to the absence of the most recent version of Angiovue in the Optovue software. Therefore, calculations were based on the inner and outer segments determined automatically by the device. Other limitations were the small measurement area and limited evaluation of the peripapillary area, and the fact that scans were not repeated after edema resolution to rule out possible RPC circulatory impairment caused by obstruction, which can also cause optic disc edema.

Conclusion

The results of this study indicate that optic disc head and superficial peripapillary microcirculation are impaired in acute NAION. The partial correlation between detected microvascular changes and visual field defects reveals an important structural and functional relationship.

In summary, OCT-A is a current, rapid, and non-invasive method for the assessment of the peripapillary microcirculation in NAION patients. Controlled randomized studies with larger patient numbers are necessary to more clearly demonstrate the relationship between visual field defects and the microcirculatory impairments detected by OCT-A.

Ethics

Ethics Committee Approval: The study was approved by the Erciyes University Faculty of Medicine Clinical Trials Ethics Committee (approval number: 2019/139). Informed Consent: Retrospective study.

Peer-review: Externally peer-reviewed.

Authorship Contributions

Surgical and Medical Practices: H.K.S., D.G.S., H.A., Concept: H.K.S., D.G.S., H.A., Design: H.K.S., D.G.S., H.A., Data Collection or Processing: H.K.S., D.G.S., Analysis or Interpretation: H.K.S., D.G.S., H.A., Literature Search: H.K.S., D.G.S., H.A., Writing: H.K.S., D.G.S., H.A.

Conflict of Interest: No conflict of interest was declared by the authors.

Financial Disclosure: The authors declared that this study received no financial support.

References

 Characteristics of Patients With Nonarteritic Anterior Ischemic Optic Neuropathy Eligible for the Ischemic Optic Neuropathy Decompression Trial. Arch Ophthalmol. 1996;114:1366-1374.

- Jonas JB. Optic disc morphology and NAAION. Br J Ophthalmol. 2009;93:703.
- Johnson LN, Arnold AC. Incidence of nonarteritic and arteritic anterior ischemic optic neuropathy. Population-based study in the state of Missouriand Los Angeles County, California. J Neuroophthalmol. 1994;14:38-44.
- 4. Hayreh SS. Ischemic optic neuropathy. Prog Retin Eye Res. 2009;28:34-62.
- Sharma S, Ang M, Najjar RP, Sng C, Cheung CY, Rukmini AV, Schmetterer L, Milea D. Optical coherence tomography angiography in acutenon-arteritic anterior ischaemic optic neuropathy. Br J Ophthalmol. 2017;101:1045-1051.
- Cestari DM, Gaier ED, Bouzika P, Blachley TS, De Lott LB, Rizzo JF, Wiggs JL, Kang JH, Pasquale LR, Stein JD. Demographic, Systemic, and Ocular Factors Associated with Nonarteritic Anterior Ischemic Optic Neuropathy. Ophthalmology. 2016;123:2446-2455.
- Lee MS, Grossman D, Arnold AC, Sloan FA. Incidence of nonarteritic anterior ischemic optic neuropathy: increased risk among diabetic patients. Ophthalmology. 2011;118:959-963.
- Hayreh SS, Joos KM, Podhajsky PA, Long CR. Systemic diseases associated with nonarteritic anterior ischemic optic neuropathy. Am J Ophthalmol. 1994;118:766-780.
- Hayreh SS, Zimmerman MB, Podhajsky P, Alward WL. Nonarteritic anterior ischemic optic neuropathy: role of nocturnal arterial hypotension. Arch Ophthalmol. 1997;115:942-945.
- Wu Y, Zhou LM, Lou H, Cheng JW, Wei RL. The Association Between Obstructive Sleep Apnea and Nonarteritic Anterior Ischemic Optic Neuropathy: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. Curr Eye Res. 2016; 41:987-992.
- Arnold AC, Hepler RS. Fluorescein angiography in acute nonarteritic anterior ischemic optic neuropathy. Am J Ophthalmol. 1994;117:222-230.
- Schuster AK, Steinmetz P, Forster TM, Schlichtenbrede FC, Harder BC, Jonas JB. Choroidal thickness in nonarteritic anterior ischemic optic neuropathy. Am J Ophthalmol. 2014;158:1342-1347.e1.
- García-Basterra I, Lahrach I, Morillo Sánchez MJ, Kamal-Salah R, Ríus-Díaz F, Dawid Milner MS, García-Campos JM. Analysis of peripapillary choroidal thickness in non-arteritic anterior ischaemic optic neuropathy. Br J Ophthalmol. 2015;100:891-896.
- Rebolleda G, Díez-Álvarez L, GarcíaMarín Y, de Juan V, Muñoz-Negrete FJ. Reduction of Peripapillary Vessel Density by Optical Coherence Tomography Angiography from the Acute to the Atrophic Stage in Non-Arteritic Anterior Ischaemic Optic Neuropathy. Ophthalmologica. 2018;240:191-199.
- Chalam KV, Sambhav K. Optical coherence tomography angiography in retinal diseases. J Ophthalmic Vis Res. 2016;11:84-92.
- Huang D, Jia Y, Gao SS. Interpretation of optical coherence tomography angiography. Practicalhandbook of OCT angiography, 6, 2016.
- Kavuncu S, Nalçacıoğlu P, İlhan B, Budakoğlu Ö. Bir Üçüncü Basamak Göz Hastanesinde İzlenen Non-arteritik Ön İskemik Optik Nöropatili Hastaların Klinik ve Demografik Özellikleri. Turkiye Klinikleri J Ophthalmol. 2020;29:7-18.
- Biler ED, Kaya E, Afrashi F, Üretmen Ö. Pattern visual evoked potentials in the fellow eye of the patients with unilateral non-arteritic anterior ischemic optic neuropathy. Turk J Ophthalmol. 2014;44:15-18.
- Balducci N, Morara M, Veronese C, Barboni P, Casadei NL, Savini G, Parisi V, Sadun AA, Ciardella A. Optical coherence tomography angiography in acute arteritic and non-arteritic anterior ischemic optic neuropathy. Graefes Arch Clin Exp Ophthalmol. 2017;255:2255-2261.
- Levin LA, Danesh-Meyer HV. Hypothesis: a venous etiology for nonarteritic anterior ischemic optic neuropathy. Arch Ophthalmol. 2008;126:1582-1585.
- Hayreh SS. Posterior ciliary artery circulation in health and disease: the Weisenfeldlecture. Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci. 2004;45:749-748.
- Johnson MA, Miller NR, Nolan T, Bernstein SL. Peripapillary Retinal Nerve Fiber Layer Swelling Predicts Peripapillary Atrophy in a Primate Model of Nonarteritic Anterior Ischemic Optic Neuropathy. Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci. 2016;57:527-532.

- Rougier MB, Delyfer MN, Korobelnik JF. [OCT angiography of acutenonarteritic anterior ischemic optic neuropathy]. J Fr Ophtalmol. 2017;40:102-109.
- Ling JW, Yin X, Lu QY, Chen YY, Lu PR. Optical coherence tomography angiography of optic disc perfusion in non-arteritic anterior ischemic optic neuropathy. Int J Ophthalmol. 2017;10:1402-1406.
- 25. Pierro L, Arrigo A, Aragona E, Cavalleri M, Bandello F. Vessel Density and Vessel Tortuosity Quantitative Analysis of Arteritic and Non-arteritic

Anterior Ischemic Optic Neuropathies: An Optical Coherence Tomography Angiography Study. J Clin Med. 2020;9:1094.

26. Gaier ED, Wang M, Gilbert AL, Rizzo JF, Cestari DM, Miller JB. Quantitative analysis of optical coherence tomographic angiography (OCT-A) in patients with non-arteritic anterior ischemic optic neuropathy (NAAION) corresponds to visual function. PLoS One. 2018;13:e0199793.



Treatment of Nanophthalmos-Related Uveal Effusion with Two- vs. Four-Quadrant Partial-Thickness Sclerectomy and Sclerotomy Surgery

🛛 Şengül Özdek*, 🗗 Duygu Yalınbaş Yeter**, 🗗 Mehmet Cüneyt Özmen*, 🗗 Murat Hasanreisoğlu*

*Gazi University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Ophthalmology, Ankara, Turkey

**Sivas Cumhuriyet University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Ophthalmology, Sivas, Turkey

Abstract

Objectives: To report visual and anatomical outcomes following two- or four-quadrant partial-thickness sclerectomy and sclerotomy surgery to treat nanophthalmos (NO)-related uveal effusion (UE).

Materials and Methods: Consecutive patients with NO-related UE were treated with four-quadrant or two-quadrant (for those with associated glaucoma) partial-thickness sclerectomy and sclerotomy surgery. Axial length, extent of UE, preoperative, postoperative, and final best corrected visual acuity (BCVA), time to retinal reattachment, and rates of retinal reattachment and recurrence were noted.

Results: Fourteen eyes of 10 patients with NO-related UE were operated. Retinal detachment (RD) involved mainly the peripheral retina in 7 (50%) eyes, macula in 2 eyes (14.2%), both macula and peripheral retina in 4 eyes (28.6%), and the whole retina in 1 eye. Eleven eyes had four-quadrant surgery, and 3 eyes with associated glaucoma had two-quadrant surgery. External subretinal drainage was performed in one patient who had total RD. The mean preoperative logMAR BCVA of 1.50 ± 0.53 increased significantly to 0.92 ± 0.49 after surgery (p=0.002). Resolution of RD could be achieved with two-quadrant surgery in only 1 of 3 eyes. In the other 2 eyes, retinal reattachment was achieved after a secondary surgery for the remaining two quadrants to complete four-quadrant sclerectomy. Final outcome was total reattachment of the retina in 11 eyes (78.6%), partial reattachment in 1 eye (7.1%), and recurrence of macular detachment in 2 (14.3%) eyes.

Conclusion: Quadrantic partial-thickness sclerectomy and sclerotomy surgery seems effective for treating UE in eyes with NO. Twoquadrant surgery may be tried for mild UE associated with glaucoma to preserve the superior quadrants for future possible glaucoma surgeries, but secondary surgery for the superior quadrants may be needed. External drainage of subretinal fluid may be an option in severe cases to achieve quicker resolution.

Keywords: Nanophthalmos, partial sclerectomy, sclerotomy, uveal effusion, exudative retinal detachment

Address for Correspondence: Şengül Özdek, Gazi University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Ophthalmology, Ankara, Turkey E-mail: sengulozdek@gmail.com ORCID-ID: orcid.org/0000-0002-7494-4106 Received: 16.12.2020 Accepted: 26.03.2021

Cite this article as: Özdek Ş, Yalnıbaş Yeter D, Özmen MC, Hasanreisoğlu M. Treatment of Nanophthalmos-Related Uveal Effusion with Two- vs. Four-Quadrant Partial-Thickness Sclerectomy and Sclerotomy Surgery. Turk J Ophthalmol 2022;52:37-44

> ©Copyright 2022 by Turkish Ophthalmological Association Turkish Journal of Ophthalmology, published by Galenos Publishing House.

Introduction

Nanophthalmos (NO) comes from the Latin word *nanos*, which means "dwarf." NO is thought to result from developmental arrest of the globe. In contrast to microphthalmos, which is frequently complicated by developmental defects of the fetal fissure and coloboma of the iris, choroid, and retina, the nanophthalmic eye is typically reduced in volume with a normal-sized crystalline lens, resulting in a high lens to eye volume ratio.¹

The incidence of NO was reported to range from 0.002% to 0.017% in a British cohort.² Clinical features include a deepset globe within a small orbit with narrow palpebral fissures, short axial length (<20.5 mm), axial hypermetropia (+8.00 to +20.00), a shallow and crowded anterior chamber, and thickened sclera.^{3,4} The thickened and abnormal sclera causes angle-closure glaucoma and posterior segment problems such as uveal effusion (UE), macular hypoplasia, chorioretinal folds, pseudopapilledema, and retinal pigment epithelium (RPE) hyperpigmentation.⁵

UE may develop spontaneously or after an uncomplicated anterior segment surgery such as cataract surgery.⁶ Different theories regarding the pathophysiology of UE have been speculated, including vortex vein compression, choroidal permeability changes, and decreased scleral permeability.7 Gass8 proposed that subretinal fluid may be absorbed transsclerally instead of through vortex veins and suggested that UE develops not as a result of vortex vein compression, but because the thickened and abnormal sclera blocks transscleral fluid absorption. He also suggested that when the sclera is thinned with sclerectomies, effusion may regress. It was reported that resorption of the subretinal fluid could be achieved with sclerectomies alone in a group of patients with UE.9 Vortex vein decompression, partial-thickness sclerectomy, partial-thickness sclerectomy with mitomycin C (MMC), partial-thickness sclerectomy with incision or punch sclerostomy, and subretinal fluid drainage are some of the reported procedures to treat this condition.¹⁰

However, glaucoma is another significant problem encountered in eyes with NO.¹¹ When partial-thickness sclerectomy and sclerotomy surgery is performed in four quadrants, glaucoma surgery would be very problematic and aggressive when needed later in life because of the scarred conjunctiva. Therefore, an inferior two-quadrant surgery in eyes with glaucoma may be a good option to protect the superior quadrants from surgical damage.

The aim of our study was to report visual and anatomical outcomes after two- or four-quadrant partial-thickness sclerectomy and sclerotomy surgery for the treatment of NO-related UE.

Materials and Methods

This retrospective, non-comparative, consecutive interventional case series included patients with NO-related UE. The design of the study was approved by the local ethics committee of the university. The study protocol conformed to the ethical guidelines of the 1975 Declaration of Helsinki, and all participants gave written informed consent. The patients' records were reviewed to obtain complete ophthalmic examination findings including best corrected visual acuity (BCVA), slitlamp examination, intraocular pressure (IOP) measurement, fundus examination, optical coherence tomography (OCT), and axial length (AL) measured with A-scan ultrasonography. Patients with glaucoma underwent inferior two-quadrant, and all others underwent four-quadrant partial-thickness sclerectomy and sclerotomy surgery.

Surgical technique (Figure 1): All surgeries were done by three experienced retinal surgeons (S.O., M.C.O., and M.H.) under retrobulbar anesthesia. Briefly, the technique involved the creation of rectangular partial-thickness (two-thirds to three-quarters) sclerectomies measuring approximately 6x4 mm (depending on the size of the globe) in the two inferior quadrants or all four quadrants. The anterior boundary was the rectus muscle insertions, the posterior boundary was the vortex vein ampulla to avoid its intrascleral course, and the lateral boundary was the rectus muscles, leaving a very narrow strip of sclera blocked by the muscle mass. The superior oblique muscle insertion area was spared in the superotemporal quadrant to avoid damage. First, a partial-thickness scleral incision was made to delineate the extent and depth of the scleral dissection (Figure 1a). Partial-thickness scleral flaps approximately 80-90% of the original thickness were dissected and removed (Figure 1b,c). A linear sclerotomy was created in the center of the sclerectomy area to determine the thickness of remaining scleral until the choroid is seen (Figure 1d). No attempt was made to drain the subretinal fluid (except in 1 eye) or decompress the vortex veins.



Figure 1. a) Partial-thickness rectangular scleral incision is made to delineate the scleral dissection. b, c) Dissection of the scleral flap to be removed. d) Linear sclerotomy in the center of the sclerectomy area

Surgery was performed only in the inferior two quadrants in 3 eyes of 3 patients with known glaucoma to preserve the superior conjunctiva and sclera for glaucoma surgery that may be needed in the future. Drainage of subretinal fluid was performed only in 1 eye with the most severe UE using a 20-gauge MVR knife after cauterizing the choroid in the superotemporal quadrant. The eye was infused with balanced salt solution (BSS) through a limbal incision during external drainage.

Postoperative control visits were performed at 2 weeks, 1, 3, 6, and 12 months, and every 6 months thereafter. Outcomes were classified as total reattachment of the retina if the effusions had resorbed entirely within 3 months, partial reattachment if there was a reduction in the subretinal fluid over 3 months, and unsuccessful if the fluid collections failed to improve within 3 months of surgery. A secondary surgery with superior quadrant sclerectomies was suggested to patients who underwent primary inferior two-quadrant sclerectomy if resolution of the subretinal fluid was not observed in the first 3 months postoperatively. Reoperation with mitomycin C (MMC) was performed in eyes that underwent primary four-quadrant sclerectomy if subretinal fluid increased during follow-up.

Statistical analysis

Data obtained in the study were analyzed statistically using SPSS for Windows version 20 (IBM Corp., Armonk, NY, USA). Values were summarized using mean \pm standard deviation or median (minimum-maximum) according to data distribution. Categorical variables were presented as number (n) and percentage (%). Wilcoxon test was used to compare preoperative and postoperative BCVA. A value of p≤0.05 was considered statistically significant.

Results

Fourteen eyes of 10 patients were included in the study. Demographic features of the patients are shown in Table 1. There were 7 male patients and 3 female patients, and the mean age was 32.7±14.1 (14-64) years. Four of the 10 patients had bilateral surgery. The mean AL of 14 eyes was 15.1±2.7 mm (10.2-20.1 mm). The mean refractive error was +15.0±3.9 diopters (D) (+8.00-+18.25 D). Nine right eyes and 5 left eyes underwent surgery. Seven (50.0%) of 14 eyes had peripheral retinal detachment (RD), 1 patient had bilateral (14.3%) severe (highly elevated) localized macular RD with pigmentary retinopathy, 4 of 14 eyes (28.6%) had both macular and peripheral RD, and 1 eye had total RD. Four of 14 eyes (28.6%) had glaucoma. Two patients had pseudophakia with piggyback IOLs (operated elsewhere), and one of them underwent pars plana vitrectomy (PPV) and intravitreal silicone oil tamponade surgery for macular hole later (Table 1). Case 1 and 2 were brother and sister whose father also had NO (case 10).

Eleven eyes had four-quadrant surgery, and 3 eyes with known glaucoma (case 5, case 6, and case 10) had twoquadrant surgery. Case 5 gradually resolved within 12 weeks with only two-quadrant surgery. Case 6, however, showed a transient partial resolution and required a second operation at postoperative 4 months to complete four-quadrant surgery, which resulted in total resolution of the subretinal fluid within 3 months. Case 10 also needed surgery in the other two quadrants at postoperative 8 months. This patient had highly elevated retinoschisis in the temporal peripheral retina, sparing the macula, which was demarcated with laser photocoagulation later following total resolution of the UE. The median follow-up after the surgery was 32.5 months (range 5-96 months). Final outcome was total reattachment of the retina in 11 eyes (78.6%), partial reattachment in 1 eye (7.1%), and recurrence in 2 eyes (14.3%). The mean time to resolution after surgery was 8.4 ± 7.1 weeks (range 1-20 weeks).

The mean preoperative BCVA in logarithm of the minimum angle of resolution (logMAR) units was 1.50 ± 0.53 , which significantly increased to 0.92 ± 0.49 logMAR postoperatively at the end of follow-up (p=0.002). BCVA improved in 12 eyes (85.7%) and remained stable in 2 eyes (14.3%).

Case 3: A 14-year-old boy presented with BCVA of 20/400 with +17.00 D correction bilaterally. He had bilateral highly elevated macular detachment with peripheral pigmentary retinopathy. Following bilateral four-quadrant partial-thickness sclerectomy and sclerotomy surgery, BCVA improved to 20/200 in both eyes with an evident subjective increase in visual quality within 5 months. Fundus examination and OCT demonstrated reduction in macular detachment height with partial resolution of submacular fluid. However, his vision deteriorated again to the preoperative level with an increase in macular UE height at 9 months. Episcleral scarring was thought to be the reason for the clinical worsening. Thus, he was reoperated with MMC as suggested by Akduman et al.¹² The sclera was seen to be surprisingly thickened with fibrosis during the second surgery and was resected in the same way as in the first surgery. During postoperative follow-up, the subretinal fluid decreased minimally (not as much as after the first surgery).

Case 6: A 36-year-old woman had BCVA of 20/400 in her right eye and 20/60 in her left eye with +15.00 D correction and AL of 16.2 and 16.4 mm, respectively. She had previously undergone YAG laser iridotomy for narrow-angle glaucoma elsewhere. IOP was 14 mmHg without medication. She had foveal and peripheral RD in the right eye and peripheral limited RD in the left eye. We opted to perform two-quadrant (inferior) partial-thickness sclerectomy and sclerotomy surgery for the right eye to preserve the superior quadrant for the possible future need for glaucoma surgery. RD regressed partially during the first postoperative month but recurred over the next 4 months.

Table 1	. Demog	aphic and c	linical features	of the nano	phthalmo	s patients							
Case #	Age/ Sex	Eye/Axial Length (mm)	Preoperative BCVA	Quadrants	BCVA at 3 months	Peripheral (P) / Macular (M) RD	Subretinal Fluid Resorption Time (Weeks)	Retinal Reattachment	BCVA Before Second Surgery	Second Surgery	Other Ocular Features	Follow-up Time (Months)	Final BCVA
1	24/M	OD/13.3	20/400	4	20/100	M+P	2	(+)				60	20/100
	26/M	OS/12.8	20/200	4	20/100	Ρ	2	(+)				36	20/100
2	26/F	OS/14.1	20/400	4	20/200	Ρ	3	(+)				96	20/100
3	14/M	OD/10.5	20/400	4	20/200	М	1	(-)	20/200	Sclerectomy surgery with MMC	Pigmentary retinopathy	10	20/200
	14/M	OS/10.2	20/400	4	20/400	М	1	(-)	20/400	Sclerectomy surgery with MMC	Pigmentary retinopathy	10	20/200
4	21/M	OD/16.3	CF (1m)	4	CF (1m)	d	20	(-/+)	CF (1m)	PPV and intravitreal silicone oil tamponade surgery for macular hole	Pseudophakic RD	96	CF (1m)
2	51/F	OD/20.1	CF(1m)	2	20/60	$M_{+}P$	12	(+)			Glaucoma	72	20/60
6	36/F	OD/16.2	20/400	2	20/200	M+P	12	(+)	20/400	Sclerectomy in other two quadrants	Glaucoma	50	20/60
	39/F	OS/16.4	20/60	4	20/50	Р	2	(+)			Glaucoma	2	20/50
7	31/M	OD/14.4	CF (10 cm)	4	CF (1m)	Р	4	(+)		1	Aphakia, Previous lensectomy,	24	CF (1m)
œ	32/M	OD/17.2	IIP	4	20/200	Total	1	(+)	20/200	PPV-lensectomy and secondary scleral fixated IOL implantation with modified Yamane technique	Retina was at the back of the lens, Subretinal fluid was drained, Lens subluxated during primary surgery	20	20/100
	32/M	OS/17.6	20/500	4	20/200	M+P	16	(+)		,	Amblyopia	29	20/200
6	48/M	OD/16.4	MH	4	20/200	Р	4	(+)		1	After uncomplicated cataract surgery	10	20/100
10	64/M	OD/16.6	20/200	2	20/200	Р	20	(+)	20/400	Sclerectomy in other two quadrants	Glaucoma, Retinoschisis	36	20/200
M: Male, l vitrectomy	F: Female, OI	D: Right eye, OS: : mycin C	Left eye, HM: Hand I	Motions, LP: Light	Perception, CF	(1m): Counting fin _i	gers at 1 meter, CF ((10 cm): Counting finge	ts at 10 centimet	ers, BCVA: Best-corrected	visual acuity, RD: Retina	ıl detachment, PPV	/: Pars plana

Turk J Ophthalmol 52; 1: 2022

Another surgery was performed on the other two (superior) quadrants, which resulted in regression of the UE starting in the first postoperative days and total resolution at 12 weeks. Her BCVA improved to 20/60 in the right eye during the 50-month follow-up period. Three years later, the peripheral RD in the left eye progressed, and a four-quadrant (instead of two-quadrant) surgery was preferred because of our experience with her right eye. UE regressed totally in 5 weeks, and her BCVA improved to 20/50 in the left eye within 5 months of follow-up.

Case 8: A 32-year-old man presented with complaints of reduced vision in his right eye for 1.5 years and in his amblyopic left eye for 5 years. His BCVA was only light perception in his right eye, which used to be the better eye, and 20/500 in his left eve with +8.00 correction, and AL was approximately 17 mm bilaterally. He had leukocoria and the retina was at the back of the lens in his right eye (Figure 2a), and his left eye showed subtotal foveal and superior peripheral RD (Figure 2b). The right eye was thought to be inoperable, and a fourquadrant partial-thickness sclerectomy and sclerotomy surgery was performed on his left eye. Following surgery, UE regressed on postoperative day 1 and total reattachment was observed at 1 year (Figure 3). BCVA improved to 20/200 in the left eye. Eight months later, the patient requested treatment for his right eye and underwent four-quadrant partial-thickness sclerectomy and sclerotomy with subretinal fluid drainage for his right eye. After drainage of the subretinal fluid, the globe was repressurized with BSS through a limbal incision during the surgery. The retina moved posteriorly with drainage, but so did the crystalline lens. The retina totally reattached starting on postoperative day 1. The dislocated lens in the vitreous cavity was removed with PPV/ lensectomy, and scleral-fixated IOL implantation was done using the modified Yamane technique in the right eye (Figure 4a). At last follow-up at 29 months, the retinas were totally reattached bilaterally and BCVA was 20/100 in the right eye and 20/200 in the left eye (Figure 4b).



Figure 2. Case 8 had leukocoria with the retina at the back of the lens in his right eye (a) and subtotal foveal and peripheral exudative detachment in his left eye (b)



Figure 3. Spectral domain optical coherence tomography scans of the left eye of case 8 revealed gradual resolution of the exudative RD with total reattachment at 2 years

RD: Retinal detachment



Figure 4. a) Spectral domain optical coherence tomography scans of the right eye of case 8. Note that the retina was totally reattached following four-quadrant scleral window surgery with drainage of subretinal fluid starting from the first postoperative visit in the right eye and remained attached through the entire follow-up period. b) Fundus images of both eyes of patient 8 showing resolution of the exudative RD and total reattachment during 20-month follow-up RD: Retinal detachment

CD: Retinal detachmen

Discussion

In the present study, a final retinal reattachment rate of 78.6% was achieved, followed by a functional improvement in BCVA in 85.7% using a modified Gass technique in patients with NO-related UE.

Gass⁸ was the first to suggest the four-quadrant sclerectomy and sclerostomy procedure to treat eyes with UE. He reported total resolution of the supraciliochoroidal and subretinal fluid with this technique within 3 months. Johnson and Gass⁹ reported a series of 23 eyes of 20 patients with idiopathic UE syndrome (UES) operated with a similar technique where UE resolution was seen within 6 months in 96% of the eyes after one or two procedures, with stable or improved final VA in 91% of the eyes.

The success rate in the present study was lower than that reported by Johnson and Gass.⁹ This may be because our cases were all extreme NO-related UE in very small eyes (mean AL 15.1 mm), in contrast to Gass' series, which were all idiopathic UES. It is important to note that surgery for UE in nanophthalmic eyes has more complications, recurrence, and disappointing results.^{11,13}

Many authors have modified the technique in different ways, with varying success rates. Jackson et al.¹⁴ reported a multicenter series of 10 patients with idiopathic UES treated with a modified Gass technique with deeper sclerectomies (full-thickness or deep enough to visualize the choroid and allow fluid to leak through the sclera), with a 50% success rate. Uyama et al.¹⁵ modified the technique to an inferior two-quadrant subscleral sclerectomy with scleral flap and treated 19 eyes of 16 patients with UE. Of the 6 eyes with NO-related UE in their series, reattachment was achieved in 4 (66.6%), and the remaining 2 eyes needed a secondary procedure in the superior quadrants to achieve reattachment, as in cases 6 and 10 in the present series. Another modified technique involving full-thickness sclerotomy without sclerectomy resulted in resolution of subretinal fluid in 4 of 5 eyes with UE, 3 of which were associated with NO¹⁶ Mansour et al.¹⁷ described an extensive circumferential partial-thickness (90% depth) scleral excision technique very similar to our technique in 8 eyes of 5 patients with NO-related UE and reported rapid resolution of the effusion. Intravitreal anti-VEGF injection was also suggested recently to increase the efficacy of partial-thickness sclerectomy surgery for intractable UES.¹⁸

Recurrences and repeated surgeries for UE have been reported due to sclerectomy closure.^{13,17} Johnson and Gass⁹ reported recurrences in 23% of their cases, all of which resolved spontaneously or with an additional operation to remove scar tissue from the sclerectomy sites and reopen the sclerostomies. Jackson et al.¹⁴ reported a total of 19 operations in 14 eyes with idiopathic UES, where 4 eves required multiple operations. It was suggested that episcleral and scleral scarring might lead to closure of the scleral windows after surgery, and topical application of MMC might prevent such scarring at the sclerectomy site.^{12,19} We suppose that episcleral scarring was the cause of recurrence of macular detachment in case 3 in the present study. However, a second surgery with MMC did not help to control the macular UE in this case. Our hypothesis for the limited response in this patient was the lack of healthy RPE to pump subretinal fluid out because of the pigmentary retinopathy.

The treatment of NO-related UE can be difficult. It is suggested that choroidal inflammation might be an underlying reason for UE.²⁰ However, the results of studies on corticosteroid therapy for the treatment of UE are not promising.^{7,21,22} Other medical therapies such as topical non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs, topical prostaglandin analogs, and systemic carbonic anhydrase inhibitors have been reported only in a few case reports.^{22,23}

It is well known that glaucoma is very prevalent in eyes with NO, most commonly angle-closure glaucoma with progressive shallowing of the anterior chamber that narrows the angle and causes pupillary block.²⁴ The incidence of angle-closure glaucoma in NO was reported to be 69.2% in a high-hyperopia database.²⁵ In the management of angle closure in these eyes, laser iridectomy and argon-laser peripheral iridoplasty can be performed. When laser treatments are ineffective, glaucoma filtering surgeries may be needed.²⁴

When surgical treatment for UE is needed in nanophthalmic eyes, it may be logical to preserve the superior quadrants for future possible glaucoma surgeries, especially when there is already known glaucoma. We believe that two-quadrant sclerectomies can yield successful results in early, mild cases with limited peripheral UE and longer AL (as in case 5). However, it may not be sufficient in severe cases with bullous extensive UE, where it may be necessary to complete the surgery in all four quadrants to obtain the same favorable outcome, as in cases 6 and 10 in this study.

External transscleral subretinal fluid drainage is usually avoided in these cases due to fear of complications like choroidal hemorrhage during choroid puncture because the choroid may be highly congested secondary to blocked transscleral drainage caused by the thickened sclera in these eyes. However, we tried this in the most severe case (patient 8, right eye), in which the retina was behind the lens and vision was at the level of light perception. Although expectations were extremely low, very favorable and unexpected anatomical and functional outcomes were achieved. This approach was recently described in two other cases in the literature, with similar results and no complications.²⁶ Therefore, external drainage of subretinal fluid can be performed in addition to sclerectomies for very advanced, highly bullous UE and might lead to a quicker and better response.

Study Limitations

A limitation of our study was the small number of cases, especially in the two-quadrant surgery group, which is basically because of the low overall incidence of NO and associated UE with glaucoma. However, strengths of the study were the unique modified technique, being the largest single-center study on the surgical treatment of NO-related UE with relatively long-term follow-up, and the emphasis on two-quadrant surgery to preserve the superior quadrants for future possible glaucoma surgeries in eyes with glaucoma.

Conclusion

In conclusion, scleral thinning surgeries are effective for the treatment of NO-related UE. Our results supported the effectiveness of the four-quadrant extensive sclerectomy technique. However, two-quadrant surgery might be successful in mild cases with glaucoma to preserve the superior quadrants for future glaucoma surgery. External transscleral drainage of subretinal fluid may be an option in severe cases to achieve quicker resolution.

Ethics

Ethics Committee Approval: Gazi University Faculty of Medicine Clinical Research Ethics Committee (date: 07.12.2020, decision no: 821)

Informed Consent: Obtained.

Peer-review: Externally and internally peer reviewed.

Authorship Contributions

Surgical and Medical Practices: Ş.Ö., M.C.Ö., M.H., Concept: Ş.Ö., D.Y.Y., Design: Ş.Ö., Data Collection or Processing: Ş.Ö., D.Y.Y., M.H., M.C.Ö., Analysis or Interpretation: Ş.Ö., M.C.Ö., Literature Search: D.Y.Y., M.H., Writing: M.H., D.Y.Y.

Conflict of Interest: No conflict of interest was declared by the authors.

Financial Disclosure: The authors declared that this study received no financial support.

References

- Day AC, MacLaren RE, Bunce C, Stevens JD, Foster PJ. Outcomes of phacoemulsification and intraocular lens implantation in microphthalmos and nanophthalmos. J Cataract Refract Surg. 2013;39:87-96.
- Shah SP, Taylor AE, Sowden JC, Ragge NK, Russell-Eggitt I, Rahi JS, Gilbert CE. Anophthalmos, microphthalmos, and typical coloboma in the United Kingdom: a prospective study of incidence and risk. Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci. 2011;52:558-64.
- Hoffman RS, Vasavada AR, Allen QB, Snyder ME, Devgan U, Braga-Mele R and Committee ACC. Cataract surgery in the small eye. J Cataract Refract Surg. 2015;41:2565-2575.
- Singh OS, Simmons RJ, Brockhurst RJ, Trempe CL. Nanophthalmos: a perspective on identification and therapy. Ophthalmology. 1982;89:1006-1012.
- MacKay CJ, Shek MS, Carr RE, Yanuzzi LA, Gouras P. Retinal degeneration with nanophthalmos, cystic macular degeneration, and angle closure glaucoma: a new recessive syndrome. Arch Ophthalmol. 1987;105:366-371.
- Elagouz M, Stanescu-Segall D, Jackson TL. Uveal effusion syndrome. Surv Ophthalmol. 2010;55:134-145.
- Shields CL, Roelofs K, Di Nicola M, Sioufi K, Mashayekhi A and Shields JA. Uveal effusion syndrome in 104 eyes: Response to corticosteroids–The 2017 Axel C. Hansen lecture. Indian J Ophthalmol. 2017;65:1093.
- Gass J. Uveal effusion syndrome: a new hypothesis concerning pathogenesis and technique of surgical treatment. Trans Am Ophthalmol Soc. 1983;81:246.
- Johnson MW and Gass JDM. Surgical management of the idiopathic uveal effusion syndrome. Ophthalmology. 1990;97:778-785.
- Ozgonul C, Dedania VS, Cohen SR and Besirli CG. Scleral surgery for uveal effusion. Retina. 2017;37:1977-1983.
- Areiter E, Neale M and Johnson SM. Spectrum of angle closure, uveal effusion syndrome, and nanophthalmos. J Curr Glaucoma Pract. 2016;10:113.
- Akduman L, Adelberg DA and Del Priore LV. Nanophthalmic uveal effusion managed with scleral windows and topical mitomycin-C. Ophthalmic Surg Lasers. 1997;28:325-327.
- Morita H, Funata M, Kusakari T, Yoshino Y, Kiyosawa M. Recurrence of nanophthalmic uveal effusion. Ophthalmologica. 1993;207:30-36.
- Jackson TL, Hussain A, Morley AM, Sullivan PM, Hodgetts A, El-Osta A, Hillenkamp J, Charles SJ, Sheard R and Williamson TH. Scleral hydraulic conductivity and macromolecular diffusion in patients with uveal effusion syndrome. Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci. 2008;49:5033-5040.
- Uyama M, Takahashi K, Kozaki J, Tagami N, Takada Y, Ohkuma H, Matsunaga H, Kimoto T, Nishimura T. Uveal effusion syndrome: clinical features, surgical treatment, histologic examination of the sclera, and pathophysiology. Ophthalmology. 2000;107:441-449.
- Kong M, Kim JH, Kim SJ, Kang SW. Full-thickness sclerotomy for uveal effusion syndrome. Korean J Ophthalmol. 2013;27:294-298.
- Mansour A, Stewart MW, Shields CL, Hamam R, Fattah MA, Sheheitli H, Mehanna C-J, Yassine S, Chahine H, Keaik M. Extensive circumferential partial-thickness sclerectomy in eyes with extreme nanophthalmos and spontaneous uveal effusion. Br J Ophthalmol. 2019;103:1862-1867.
- Guo J, Cao X and Li X. Partial thickness sclerectomy and intravitreal anti-VEGF therapy for intractable uveal effusion syndrome. Int Ophthalmol. 2019;39:1885-1890.
- Sabrosa NA, Smith HB and MacLaren RE. Scleral punch method with topical mitomycin C for safe revision of failed deep sclerectomy in nanophthalmic

uveal effusion syndrome. Graefes Arch Clin Exp Ophthalmol. 2009;247:999-1001.

- 20. Kumar A, Kedar S and Singh RP. The indocyanine green findings in idiopathic uveal effusion syndrome. Indian J Ophthalmol. 2002;50:217.
- Brockhurst RJ. Vortex vein decompression for nanophthalmic uveal effusion. Arch Ophthalmol. 1980;98:1987-1990.
- Tong B, Wang C and Qi X. Unusual rapid resolution of postsclerectomy exudative retinal detachment with topical NSAIDs therapy in a case of nanophthalmos. J Int Med Res. 2019:0300060519847376.
- Derk BA, Benéić G, Ćorluka V, Geber MZ and Vatavuk Z. Medical therapy for uveal effusion syndrome. Eye. 2014;28:1028-1031.
- Burgoyne C. Nanophthalmia and chronic angle-closure glaucoma. J Glaucoma. 2002;11:525-528.
- Relhan N, Jalali S, Pehre N, Rao H, Manusani U and Bodduluri L. Highhyperopia database, part I: clinical characterisation including morphometric (biometric) differentiation of posterior microphthalmos from nanophthalmos. Eye. 2016;30:120-126.
- Khatri A, Singh S, Joshi K and Kharel M. Quadrantic vortex vein decompression with subretinal fluid drainage for manangement of Nanophthalmic choroidal effusions—a review of literature and case series. BMC Ophthalmol. 2019;19:210.



Clinical Features of Untreated Type 2 Macular Telangiectasia and Efficacy of Anti-Vascular Endothelial Growth Factor Therapy in Macular Neovascularization

🛛 Müge Çoban Karataş*, 🗗 Gürsel Yılmaz**, 🗗 Aslıhan Yüce Sezen**, 🗗 Çağla Sarıtürk***

*Niğde Ömer Halisdemir University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Ophthalmology, Niğde, Turkey **Baskent University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Ophthalmology, Ankara, Turkey

***Başkent University Adana Clinic and Research Center, Division of Biostatistics, Adana, Turkey

Abstract

Objectives: To compare best corrected visual acuity (BCVA), central macular thickness (CMT), and central choroidal thickness (CCT) in patients with type 2 macular telangiectasia (MacTel 2) and a control group and to evaluate the efficacy of intravitreal anti-vascular endothelial growth factor (anti-VEGF) treatment in MacTel 2 patients with macular neovascularization (MNV).

Materials and Methods: We conducted a retrospective chart review of consecutive MacTel 2 patients who underwent a full ophthalmologic examination including BCVA and dilated fundus examination with slit-lamp biomicroscopy, fluorescein angiography, and optical coherence tomography imaging at baseline and follow-up visits. BCVA, CMT, and CCT were compared between all identified patients (n=26) and a control group (n=30). A subgroup analysis was performed among eyes with MNV (n=7) before and after treatment. **Results:** CMT and CCT were significantly lower in the MacTel 2 group compared to the control group. Forty-one treatment-naive eyes with MNV proliferation showed no significant change in BCVA, CMT, or CCT during follow-up. Eight eyes of 7 MacTel 2 patients developed MNV during follow-up. All of the patients were treated with intravitreal anti-VEGF.

Conclusion: It is important to closely follow MacTel 2 patients for MNV development. To avoid adverse effects, we prefer to monitor patients who have not yet developed MNV. Patients with proliferative MacTel 2 with decreasing visual function may benefit from intravitreal anti-VEGF treatment.

Keywords: Macular telangiectasia, macular neovascularization, anti-VEGF treatment

Introduction

Idiopathic juxtafoveal telangiectasia (IMT) is associated with foveal thinning, crystalline deposits in the macula, telangiectatic vascular changes with leakage, and macular neovascularization (MNV).¹ Gass and Blodi² classified IMT into stages and groups. Of the three groups, type 2 is the most common.³ Macular telangiectasia type 2 (MacTel 2) is an acquired bilateral disease that causes reduced visual acuity and metamorphopsia, occurring most commonly in middle-aged men and women.⁴ Although it has been shown that luteal pigment loss may be involved in the pathogenesis of the disease,⁵ Müller cell dysfunction is known to play critical role in the pathogenesis.⁶ Visual loss may occur due to atrophy of the foveal photoreceptors and foveal structural changes.^{2,3,4,5,6} MNV may occur in some patients and can cause

Address for Correspondence: Müge Çoban Karataş, Niğde Ömer Halisdemir University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Ophthalmology, Niğde, Turkey E-mail: bkaratas99@hotmail.com ORCID-ID: orcid.org/0000-0002-7903-5075 Received: 22.03.2021 Accepted: 25.11.2021

Cite this article as: Çoban Karataş M, Yılmaz G, Yüce Sezen A, Sarıtürk Ç. Clinical Features of Untreated Type 2 Macular Telangiectasia and Efficacy of Anti-Vascular Endothelial Growth Factor Therapy in Macular Neovascularization. Turk J Ophthalmol 2022;52:45-49

> ©Copyright 2022 by Turkish Ophthalmological Association Turkish Journal of Ophthalmology, published by Galenos Publishing House.

serious visual deterioration.^{2,7} Various therapeutic approaches have been used in patients with MacTel 2 complicated with MNV, including laser photocoagulation,⁸ photodynamic therapy,⁹ transpupillary thermotherapy,¹⁰ intravitreal triamcinolone,¹¹ and anecortave acetate.¹² Recently, anti-vascular endothelial growth factor (anti-VEGF) therapy has become the preferred treatment option.^{13,14}

The aim of our study was to compare best corrected visual acuity (BCVA), central macular thickness (CMT), and central choroidal thickness (CCT) in MacTel 2 and a control group and to evaluate the efficacy of intravitreal anti-VEGF therapy in MacTel 2 patients with MNV.

Materials and Methods

This retrospective study included a series of consecutive patients with MacTel 2 who were examined between January 2012 and December 2019 in our ophthalmology department. Eyes with ocular pathology causing decreased vision, such as diabetic retinopathy or age-related macular degeneration, were excluded from the study. MacTel 2 patients with at least 6 months of follow-up were included in the study. An age-matched control group was selected from healthy patients with no systemic disease. This study was approved by Baskent University Institutional Review Board (project no:19/63) and informed consent was obtained from each subject.

Forty-nine eyes of 26 MacTel 2 patients and 60 eyes of 30 healthy control patients were included in the study. All patients underwent a full ophthalmologic examination including dilated fundus examination with slit-lamp biomicroscopy, BCVA, color fundus photography, fluorescein angiography (FA; Zeiss Visucam 500), and optical coherence tomography (OCT; Heidelberg Engineering, Heidelberg, Germany) imaging at baseline and follow-up visits. The clinical criteria for the diagnosis of MacTel 2 included small intraretinal crystalline deposits, parafoveal graving of the retina, and presence of pigment clumps and right angle venules.1 Parafoveal telangiectatic capillaries observed in the mid-arteriovenous phase and late phase leakage surrounding the fovea is diagnostic in FA. Submacular neovascular membrane was confirmed on OCT imaging and FA. Signs of MNV include increased CMT on OCT, presence of retinal hemorrhage, or decline in visual acuity from baseline.

BCVA, CMT, and CCT were compared between all identified patients (n=26) and the control group (n=30). A subgroup analysis was performed among eyes with MNV (n=7) before and after treatment.

Statistical Analyses

Statistical analysis of the data was performed using SPSS version 23.0 package program (IBM Corp, Armonk, NY). Categorical measurements were summarized as number and percentage, continuous measurements as mean and standard deviation (or median and minimum-maximum where necessary). Chi-square test or Fisher test statistic was used to compare categorical variables. Data distribution was checked for comparison of continuous measurements between groups; Mann-

Whitney U test was used for non-normally distributed and Student's t test for normally distributed parameters. Wilcoxon test was used to compare values before and after treatment. The statistical significance level was 0.05 in all tests.

Results

There were 23 women and 3 men in the MacTel 2 group and 30 women in the control group. The mean age of the MacTel 2 group was 65.54 years (range 53-83, median 65) and that of the control group was 61.86 years (range: 47-77, median: 62). There was no statistically significant difference in age and gender between the groups. Mean follow-up time was 33.6 months (range: 6-72).

CMT and CCT were significantly lower in the MacTel 2 group compared to the control group (Figures 1 and 2). Mean CMT was 243.55 μ m (range: 161-318, median: 241) in the MacTel 2 group and 263.58 μ m (range: 225-295, median: 263) in the control group (p=0.0001). Mean CCT in the MacTel 2



Figure 1. Central macular thickness (CMT) was significantly lower in the MacTel 2 group compared to the control group (p=0.0001)



Figure 2. Central choroidal thickness (CCT) was significantly lower in the MacTel 2 group compared to the control group (p=0.014)



Figure 3. Fundus photograph of the left eye of a 53-year-old female patient showed temporal parafoveal foci of retinal pigment epithelium hyperplasia with foveal pigmentary change (left image). She presented to the clinic with acute vision loss 1 year after the diagnosis (middle image) due to retinal hemorrhages and choroidal neovascularization. The right image was taken after 3 doses of anti-VEGF treatment and shows regression of the macular neovascularization

and control groups was 273.04 μ m (range 184-378, median 265) and 289.83 μ m (range: 245-336, median: 289), respectively (p=0.014).

The 41 treatment-naive eyes without MNV showed no significant change in BCVA (p=0.058), CMT (p=0.304), or CCT (p=0.062) during follow-up.

Eight eyes of 7 MacTel 2 patients developed MNV during follow-up (Figure 3). All of the patients were treated with intravitreal anti-VEGF injection. Six eyes were treated with intravitreal ranibizumab (Lucentis; Genentech, Inc, South San Francisco, CA) and two were treated with aflibercept (Eylea; Regeneron, Tarrytown, New York) (Figure 4a-c). CMT and CCT decreased slightly after treatment but not significantly. Mean CMT before treatment was 252.33 μ m (range 216-297, median 250.16) and after treatment 237.33 μ m (range 215-254, median 237.33) (p=0.123). Mean CCT before treatment was 279.12 μ m (range 210-325, median 285.5) and after treatment 262 μ m (range 235-288, median 262) (p=0.123). Best corrected visual acuity improved in 5 eyes, decreased in 2 eyes, and remained the same in 1 eye.

Discussion

MacTel 2 is a neuroretinal degenerative condition with vascular involvement, telangiectasia, and deeper retinal vessel proliferation.^{2,7,15} Müller cells play a role in its pathogenesis.^{6,15,16} Spectral-domain OCT reveals hyperreflective spots in the external parafoveal retinal layers in the absence of FA findings. These hyperreflective spots are due to nonspecific neurodegenerative development.¹⁷ Late FA leakage occurs before capillary dilation.² Gass and Oyakawa¹⁶ also emphasized in their study that retinal fluorescein dyeing occurs before capillary dilation. Central vision loss may occur as a result of photoreceptor atrophy without macular edema.¹⁵ The primary impairment in MacTel 2 is in Müller cells or parafoveal neural cells. The disease does not involve the deep external retinal juxtafoveal capillaries.¹⁵ Late FA leakage is not due to increased retinal vascular permeability but



Figure 4. Optical coherence tomography and fundus photographs of the same MacTel 2 patient showing small intraretinal crystalline deposits (A). During follow-up, the patient's vision decreased due to macular neovascular membrane with active choroidal neovascularization (B). After intravitreal anti-VEGF therapy, her macular lesion regressed and the fluid resolved, with improved visual acuity (C)

is a result of damaged retinal cells, intracellular dye diffusion, and extracellular matrix staining.^{16,18} Clinicopathologic studies have shown that rod and cone photoreceptors in the central macular area are preserved, whereas Müller cells are reduced.⁶

In patients who develop MNV, the role of VEGF molecules in the pathogenesis continues to be controversial. Yanuzzi et al.⁷ proposed that endothelial cell degeneration may be the triggering factor of a vasogenic mechanism without ischemia and inflammation. Some investigators suggested that endothelial cell degeneration may be initiated by Müller cell dysfunction.^{19,20} Green et al.²¹ emphasized that retinal hypoxia due to endothelial degeneration and capillary structural disruption may increase angiogenesis and VEGF release. Spaide et al.²² mentioned that retinal-choroidal anastomoses were commonly observed in eyes with MacTel 2 without MNV using projection-resolved OCT angiography. This study suggests MacTel 2 is more than just a neurodegenerative disease with secondary abnormalities, as the choroid may be involved in the disease process.

Although some authors have stated that choroidal thickness did not differ between eyes with MacTel 2 and age-matched healthy subjects,^{23,24} in our study we determined that CMT and CCT were lower in the MacTel 2 group compared to the control group in long-term follow-up. This may be due to the neuroretinal degenerative nature of the disease, and MacTel 2 may also include abnormalities involving the choroid, though these are likely minor in comparison to the predominant retinal changes.^{22,25} Eight eyes (16.3%) of 7 patients developed MNV. CCT and CMT were reduced in all eyes after anti-VEGF treatment (mean 1.87 injections, range 1-3, median 2). In 5 eyes, vision improved by more than 2 lines.

In another study including 25 eyes of 20 patients with MNV membrane secondary to MacTel type 2, patients received an average of 8.4 injections over 3 years of follow-up.¹³ Intravitreal anti-VEGF monotherapy appears to be safe and effective in MacTel 2 patients who develop MNV.

MacTel 2 patients without MNV in our series received no treatment and showed no statistically significant change in BCVA, CMT, or CCT during follow-up. It was reported previously that intravitreal anti-VEGF therapy for macular telangiectasia without MNV was effective in reducing macular thickness but did not improve visual acuity.^{26,27,28,29} A recent study indicated that anti-VEGF treatment might even have an adverse effect on the retinal neurodegenerative process in patients with nonproliferative MacTel 2 because of VEGF's role in the maintenance of cones and Müller cells.³⁰

Study Limitations

The most important limitations of our study are that it was retrospective and included a small number of patients.

Conclusion

Patients with MacTel 2 must be closely monitored for the development of MNV. To date, there is no evidence for effective treatment of nonproliferative MacTel 2.^{30,31} We prefer follow-up without treatment for patients who have not developed MNV to

avoid potential adverse effects. Intravitreal anti-VEGF therapy may be beneficial for patients with proliferative MacTel 2 and declining visual acuity.³¹

Ethics

Ethics Committee Approval: Baskent University Medicine Faculty (KA 19/63).

Informed Consent: Obtained.

Peer-review: Externally and internally peer reviewed.

Authorship Contributions

Surgical and Medical Practices: G.Y., A.Y.S., M.Ç.K., Concept: G.Y., M.Ç.K., Design: G.Y., M.Ç.K., Data Collection or Processing: A.Y.S., M.Ç.K., Analysis or Interpretation: M.Ç.K., C.S., G.Y., Literature Search: M.Ç.K., Writing: M.C.K.

Conflict of Interest: No conflict of interest was declared by the authors.

Financial Disclosure: The authors declared that this study received no financial support.

References

- Narayanan R, Chhablani J, Sinha M, Dave V, Tyagi M, Pappuru RR, Kuppermann BD. Efficacy of antivascular endothelial growth factor therapy in subretinal neovascularization secondary to macular telangiectasia type 2. Retina. 2012;32:2001-2005.
- Gass JD, Blodi BA. Idiopathic juxtafoveal telangiectasis. Update of classification and follow up study. Ophthalmology. 1993;100:1536-1546.
- Narayanan R, Majji AB, Hussain N, Hussain A, Jalali S, Mathai A, Shah VA. Characterization of idiopathic macular telangiectasia type 2 by fundus fluorescein angiography in Indian population. Eur J Ophthalmol. 2008;18:587-590.
- Charbel Issa P, Gillies MC, Chew EY, Bird AC, Heeren TF, Peto T, Holz FG, Scholl HP. Macular telangiectasia type 2. Prog Retin Eye Res. 2013;34:49-77.
- Charbel Issa P, van der Veen RL, Stijfs A, Holz FG, Scholl HP, Berendschot TT. Quantification of reduced macular pigment optical density in the central retina in macular telangiectasia type 2. Exp Eye Res. 2009;89:25-31.
- Powner MB, Gillies MC, Tretiach M,Scott A, Guymer RH, Hageman GS et al. Perifoveal müller cell depletion in a case of macular telangiectasia type 2. Ophthalmology. 2010;117:2407-2416.
- Yanuzzi LA, Bardal AM, Freund KB, Chen KJ, Eandi CM, Blodi B. Idiopathic macular telangiectasia. Arch Ophthalmol. 2006;124:450-460.
- Park DW, Schatz H, Mc Donald HR, Johnson RN. Grid laser photocoagulation for macular edema in bilateral juxtafoveal telangiectasis. Ophthalmology. 1997;104:1838-1846.
- Potter MJ, Szabo SM, Chan EY, Morris AH. Photodynamic therapy of a subretinal neovascular membrane in type 2A idiopathic juxtafoveal retinal telangiectasis. Am J Ophthalmol. 2002;133:149-151.
- Nachiappan K, Shanmugam MP. Treatment of CNVM secondary to idiopathic juxtafoveal retinal telangiectasis by transpupillary thermotherapy. Am J Ophthalmol. 2005;139:577-578.
- Alldredge CD, Garretson BR. Intravitreal triamcinolone for the treatment of idiopathic juxtafoveal telangiectasis. Retina. 2003;23:113-116.
- Eandi CM, Ober MD, Freund KB, Klais CM, Slakter JS, Sorenson JA, Yannuzzi LA. Anecortave actate fort the treatment of idiopathic perifoveal telangiectasia: a pilot study. Retina. 2006;26:780-785.
- Toygar O, Matthew G, Guess M, Youssef D, Miller D. Long-term outcomes of intravitreal bevacizumab theraphy for subretinal neovascularization secondary to idiopathic macular telangiectasia type 2. Retina. 2016;36:2150-2157.
- Chatziralli IP, Sharma PK, Sivaprasad S. Treatment Modalities for Idiopathic Macular Telangiectasia: An Evidence-Based Systematic Review of the Literature. Semin Ophthalmol. 2017;32:384-394.

- Wu L, Evans T, Arevalo JF. Idiopathic macular telangiectasia type 2 (idiopathic juxtafoveolar retinal telangiectasis type 2A, Mac Tel 2. Surv Ophthalmol. 2013;58:536-559.
- Gass JD, Oyakawa RT. Idiopathic juxtafoveolar retinal telangiectasis. Arch Ophthalmol. 1982;100:769-780.
- Baumuller S, Charbel Issa P, Scholl HP, Schmitz-Valckenberg S, Holz FG. Outer retinal hypereflective spots on spectral-domain optical coherence tomography in macular telangiectasia type 2. Ophthalmology. 2010;117:2162-2168.
- Gass JD. Histopathologic study of presumed parafoveal telangiectasis. Retina. 2000;20;226-227.
- Tout S, Chan-Ling T, Hollander H, Stone J. The role of Müller cells in the formation of the blood-retinal barrier. Neuroscience. 1993;55:291-301.
- Newman E, Reichenbach A. The Müller cell: a functional element of the retina. Trends Neorosci. 1996;19:307-312.
- Green WR, Quigley HA, De la Cruz Z, Cohen B. Parafoveal retinal telangiectasis. Light and electron microscopy studies. Trans Ophthalmol Soc UK. 1980;100:162-170.
- Spaide RF, Yanuzzi LA, Maloca PM. Retinal-choroidal anastomosis in macular telangiectasia type 2. Retina. 2018;38:1920-1929.
- Chhablani J, Kozak I, Jonnadula GB, Venkata A, Narayanan R, Pappuru RR, Rao PS. Choroidal thickness in macular telangiectasia type 2. Retina. 2014;34:1819-1823.
- 24. Demir G, Cakir I, Alkin Z, Demircan A, Tulu B, Fazıl K. Evaluation of Choroidal Thickness in Patients with Proliferative and Non-Proliferative

Macular Telangiectasia Using Enhanced Depth Imaging Optical Coherence Tomography. Curr Eye Res. 2020;45:504-508.

- Wang JC, Laíns I, Oellers P, Kim IK, Miller JW, Miller JB. Choroidal thickness and vascular density in macular telangiectasia type 2 using *en face* sweptsource optical coherence tomography. Br J Ophthalmol. 2019;103:1584-1589.
- Roller AB, Folk JC, Patel NM, Boldt HC, Russell SR, Abramoff MD, Mahajan VB. Intravitreal bevacizumab for treatment of proliferative and nonproliferative type 2 idiopathic macular telengiectasia. Retina. 2011;31:1848-1855.
- Do DV, Bressler SB, Cassard SD, Gower EW, Tabandeh H, Jefferys JL, Bressler NM. Ranibizumab for macular telengiectasia type 2 in the absence of subretinal neovascularization. Retina. 2014;34:2063-2071.
- Charbel Issa P, Finger RP, Kruse K, Baumüller S, Scholl HP, Holz FG. Monthly ranibizumab for nonproliferative macular telangiectasia type 2: a 12-month prospective study. Am J Ophthalmol. 2011;151:876-886.
- Toy BC, Koo E, Curkas C, Meyerle CB, Chew EY, Wong WT:Treatment of nonneovascular idiopathic macular telangiectasia type 2 with intravitreal ranibizumab:results of a phase II clinical trial. Retina. 2012;32:996-1006.
- Kupitz EH, Heeren TF, Holz FG, Charbel Issa P. Poor long-term outcome of anti-vascular endotehelial growth factor therapy in nonproliferative macular telangiectasia type 2. Retina. 2015;35:2619-2626.
- Charbel Issa P, Kupitz EH, Heeren TF, Holz FG. Treatment for macular telangiectasia type 2. Dev Ophthalmol. 2016;55:189-195.



Effects of Upper Eyelid Surgery on the Ocular Surface and Corneal Topography

🛛 Nihan Aksu Ceylan*, 🗗 Barış Yeniad**

*İstanbul University, İstanbul Faculty of Medicine, Department of Ophthalmology, İstanbul, Turkey **Eye Foundation Bayrampaşa Eye Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

Abstract

Objectives: To evaluate the effect of upper eyelid surgery on ocular surface and corneal topography.

Materials and Methods: Patients who underwent upper eyelid blepharoplasty and/or blepharoptosis repair were evaluated prospectively. Tear film break-up time (TBUT), Schirmer tests, corneal staining pattern, Ocular Surface Disease Index questionnaire, corneal topography, and autorefractor parameters were measured preoperatively and at 1 day, 1 week, 1 month, 3 months, and 6 months postoperatively.

Results: Thirty-two eyes of 20 patients (9 male, 11 female) were included in the study. The mean age was 44.8 ± 18.9 years (range: 8-74). Patients were divided into the following 3 groups according to the type of surgery performed: upper eyelid blepharoplasty (group 1), upper eyelid blepharoplasty and levator advancement ptosis surgery (group 2), and levator advancement ptosis surgery (group 3). There was a significant decrease in Schirmer test results at 6 months in groups 1 and 2 but no change in group 3. TBUT values were decreased at 1 week in group 3 (p=0.028) and returned to baseline at 1 month. Corneal punctate staining was detected at 1 day and 1 week in all groups. On corneal topography, group 3 showed a significant change in K2 values (0.3 diopters) at 1 month (p=0.006). There was no statistically significant change in autorefractor measurements postoperatively compared to preoperative values (p>0.05).

Conclusion: Depending on the type of surgical procedure performed, blepharoptosis repair and upper eyelid blepharoplasty can lead to dry eye of varying severity that may persist at postoperative 6 months.

Keywords: Blepharoptosis, dry eye syndrome, corneal topography, blepharoplasty

Introduction

Blepharoptosis and dermatochalasis are common upper eyelid diseases that cause anatomic and functional impairment. Although upper eyelid surgery provides successful anatomic results, dry eye and irritative symptoms can also develop postoperatively.

Upper eyelid surgery can lead to postoperative dry eye symptoms by affecting other anatomical structures in the eyelid,

such as the lacrimal gland, auxiliary tear glands, meibomian glands, and the orbicularis muscle, thereby negatively impacting tear production. Studies have reported that upper eyelid blepharoplasty and blepharoptosis repair cause dry eye symptoms and ocular irritation symptoms in patients postoperatively, but these symptoms regress within a few days or a few weeks after surgery.^{1,2,3,4}

Pressure exerted by the eyelids causes flattening of the peripheral cornea and steepening in the central cornea, which can

Address for Correspondence: Nihan Aksu Ceylan, İstanbul University, İstanbul Faculty of Medicine, Department of Ophthalmology, İstanbul, Turkey E-mail: aksunihan@hotmail.com ORCID-ID: orcid.org/0000-0003-3724-7659 Received: 25.06.2020 Accepted: 03.05.2021

Cite this article as: Aksu Ceylan N, Yeniad B. Effects of Upper Eyelid Surgery on the Ocular Surface and Corneal Topography. Turk J Ophthalmol 2022;52:50-56

©Copyright 2022 by Turkish Ophthalmological Association Turkish Journal of Ophthalmology, published by Galenos Publishing House. result in alterations in with-the-rule astigmatism.⁵ It is known that hemangioma, gold implants, and lesions such as dermoid cysts in the eyelids can affect the shape of the cornea.⁵ Studies have also evaluated the effects of upper eyelid surgery on corneal topography.^{6,7,8,9,10,11}

The aim of the present study was to evaluate the early and late effects of different surgical interventions for blepharoptosis and dermatochalasis on the ocular surface and corneal topography.

Materials and Methods

This prospective study included 32 eyes of 20 patients with no previous surgical history or concomitant ocular disease who underwent surgery for ptosis and/or dermatochalasis in the oculoplastic surgery clinic of the İstanbul University Department of Ophthalmology between April 2014 and June 2014.

All patients in the study provided informed consent and ethical approval was obtained from the faculty ethics committee.

The patients underwent a full ophthalmologic examination including best corrected visual acuity, intraocular pressure measurement, biomicroscopic examination, and fundus examination.

Surgical technique was selected according to the patients' levator function (LF) and the coexistence of dermatochalasis with ptosis. LF was determined by asking the patient to look up and down while pressing on the brow and measuring the excursion of the upper eyelid margin. A distance ≤ 5 mm was regarded as poor, 6-11 mm as fair, and ≥ 12 mm as good LF.¹² Frontal suspension surgery was planned for patients with poor LF, and levator resection was planned for patients with fair to good LF (>5 mm). Upper eyelid blepharoplasty was performed alone or in combination with levator resection in patients with dermatochalasis depending on whether they had concomitant ptosis.

In terms of dry eye, patients were evaluated using anesthetized and unanesthetized Schirmer tests, tear film break-up time (TBUT), corneal staining pattern according to the Oxford scale, and the Ocular Surface Disease Index (OSDI) questionnaire. OSDI scores of 0-12 were interpreted as the absence of ocular surface disease, 13-22 as mild, 23-32 as moderate, and 33-100 as severe ocular surface disease.¹³

Schirmer tests were performed by placing Schirmer strips (Tearstrip, Contacare, India) in the outer third of the lower lid fornix, with and without topical anesthesia (Alcaine 0.5%, Alcon, Turkey), and measuring the distance wetted in millimeters after 5 minutes. Results of $\leq 10 \text{ mm}/5$ min for the unanesthetized Schirmer test and $\leq 5 \text{ mm}/5$ min for the anesthetized Schirmer test were considered abnormal.¹⁴

Corneal and conjunctival staining patterns were graded using the Oxford scale by asking the patient to blink several times after staining the ocular surface with a fluorescein strip (Fluostrips, Netherlands). Staining was rated as absent (0), minimal (1), mild (2), moderate (3), marked (4), or severe (5) according to the Oxford scale.¹⁵ TBUT was measured after instilling fluorescein dye as the time between the last blink and the first break in the dye on the cornea under biomicroscopic examination at x10 magnification with cobalt blue filter.¹⁶ A TBUT <5 s was interpreted as suggestive of dry eye.¹⁷

Autorefractometry and corneal topography (Oculus Pentacam HR) measurements were obtained to measure the patients' refractive changes. The mean of 3 autorefractometer readings was recorded. Corneal topography was evaluated in a single measurement with high scan quality obtained after the patient blinked twice. All assessments and complete ophthalmological examination were performed preoperatively and repeated at postoperative 1 day, 1 week, 1 month, 3 months, and 6 months.

The patients were divided into 3 groups according to the surgery performed: upper eyelid blepharoplasty (group 1), upper eyelid blepharoplasty and levator resection (group 2), and levator resection (group 3). Within each group, ocular surface and refractive changes at postoperative 1 day, 1 week, 1 month, 3 months, and 6 months were evaluated by comparing with preoperative values. Changes in refractive values of 0.2 D or greater were considered clinically significant because they may cause noticeable visual complaints.⁵

Statistical Analysis

All results were statistically analyzed using SPSS software (version 21.0, IBM Corp, Armonk, NY, USA). Results were compared using the nonparametric Friedman test, and those with significant results in the Friedman test were evaluated by post-hoc analysis. In the statistical analysis, p values of <0.05 were regarded as significant, <0.001 as highly significant, and >0.05 as insignificant.

Results

Thirty-two eyes of 20 patients were included in the study. There were 11 female patients and 9 male patients, and the mean age was 44.8±18.9 years (range, 8-74). Twelve patients underwent bilateral surgery and 8 underwent unilateral surgery.

According to the surgery performed, 12 eyes were included in group 1, 8 eyes in group 2, and 12 eyes in group 3.

Table 1 shows the comparison of pre- and postoperative unanesthetized Schirmer test values within the groups. In group 2, values were lower at all postoperative visits compared to preoperative values, with statistically significant decreases at postoperative 1 day, 1 week, and 6 months (p=0.006, p=0.025, and p=0.003, respectively). There were no significant postoperative changes in groups 1 or 3 (p>0.05).

The comparison of the groups' pre- and postoperative anesthetized Schirmer test results is shown in Table 2. In group 1, there was no significant change compared to preoperative measurements, although the change between postoperative 1 day and 3 months was statistically significant (p=0.008). In group 2, all postoperative values were lower than preoperative values, with significant decreases at 1 day, 1 month, and 6 months (p=0.013, p=0.008, and p=0.001, respectively). In group 3, we detected no significant difference between preoperative and postoperative measurements (p>0.05).

Changes in corneal punctate staining patterns according to the Oxford scale observed in the operated eyes are shown in Table 3. Corneal punctate staining was not observed in any eye preoperatively, while eyes in all groups exhibited corneal punctate staining of varying severity according to the Oxford scale at postoperative 1 day and 1 week. In group 2, corneal punctate staining persisted at 6 months.

Table 4 shows the comparison of preoperative and postoperative TBUT values within the groups. There was no statistically significant change in postoperative TBUT compared to preoperative values in groups 1 and 2. In group 3,

TBUT was significant decreased at postoperative 1 week when compared with preoperative values (p=0.028) but returned to the preoperative level at postoperative 1 month.

Table 5 shows the comparison of preoperative and postoperative OSDI scores within the three groups. Although none of the patients were diagnosed with dry eye preoperatively, their preoperative OSDI questionnaire scores indicated mild, moderate, and severe ocular surface disease in 3, 3, and 9 patients, respectively, while the other 5 patients had no ocular surface disease. Postoperative OSDI scores decreased in group 1 but not significantly (p>0.05), while significantly decreases were observed in groups 2 and 3 at postoperative 6 months compared to preoperative values (p=0.005 and p=0.012, respectively).

Table 1. Comparison of pre- and postoperative	nanesthetized Schirmer test results (mm/5 min) within the surgical groups
---	---

Unanesthetized Schirmer test	Group 1 mean ± SD	p value	Group 2 mean ± SD	p value	Group 3 mean ± SD	p value
Preop	24±8		18±3		22±8	
Postop 1 day	22±7.7		11±5.2ª		25±10.4	
Postop 1 week	19±8	0.052	9±6 ^b	0.001	23±9	0.72.2
Postop 1 month	23±8	0.055	11±6	0.001	23±7	0.752
Postop 3 months	19±9		11±6		20±6	
Postop 6 months	25±9		11±6°		18±8	

Preop: Preoperative. Postop: Postoperative. SD: Standard deviation

"The difference between preoperative and postoperative 1 day values was significant in post-hoc analysis (p=0.006).

^bThe difference between preoperative and postoperative 1 week values was significant in post-hoc analysis (p=0.025).

The difference between preoperative and postoperative 6 months values was significant in post-hoc analysis (p=0.003).

Table 2. Comparison of pre- and postoperative anesthetized Schirmer test results (mm/5 min) within the surgical groups							
Unanesthetized Schirmer test	Group 1 mean ± SD	p value	Group 2 mean ± SD	p value	Group 3 mean ± SD	p value	
Preop	20±6		15±3		13±7		
Postop 1 day	17±6.2		6±5.6 ^b		14±7.2		
Postop 1 week	14±7	0.0/1	8±6	0.001	15±8	0.716	
Postop 1 month	16±7	0.041	8±5°	0.001	17±7		
Postop 3 months	13±6ª		10±4		14±7		
Postop 6 months	16±6		6±6 ^d		11±7		

Preop: Preoperative, Postop: Postoperative, SD: Standard deviation

"The difference between postoperative 1 day and 3 months values was significant in post-hoc analysis (p=0.008).

^bThe difference between preoperative and postoperative 1 day values was significant in post-hoc analysis (p=0.013).

The difference between preoperative and postoperative 1 month values was significant in post-hoc analysis (p=0.008).

^dThe difference between preoperative and postoperative 6 months values was significant in post-hoc analysis (p=0.001).

Table 3. Change in corneal punctate staining patterns in the surgical groups (n = number of eyes)								
Corneal punctate staining	Group 1 (n=12)	Group 2 (n=8)	Group 3 (n=12)					
Preop	0	0	0					
Postop 1 day	1	5	3					
Postop 1 week	2	6	3					
Postop 1 month	0	4	0					
Postop 3 months	0	4	1					
Postop 6 months	0	3	0					
Preop: Preoperative, Postop: Postoperative								

When autorefractometric spherical values were examined, none of the groups showed a significant change in postoperative spherical values compared to preoperative values (p>0.05). In group 1, spherical values were decreased at 1 week (mean 0.88±0.71 D) and increased at 3 months (mean 1.25±0.73 D) when compared with preoperative values (mean 1±0.70 D), with a significant difference between 1 week and 3 months (0.37 D change, p<0.05).

"The postoperative autorefractometric cylindrical values of the surgical groups are shown in Table 6. Compared to preoperative values, autorefractometric cylindrical values showed changes of 0.25 D starting from postoperative day 1 in group 1, at postoperative 1 week and 1 month in group 2,

and at postoperative 1 day in group 3, but the differences were not statistically significant (p>0.05). Cylindrical axis values increased by 10° or more at postoperative 1 month in group 1, at 6 months in group 2, and starting from 1 week in group 3, but the differences were not statistically significant (p>0.05).

The surgical groups' postoperative keratometric values (K1, K2) on corneal topography were compared with preoperative values. Compared to preoperative values, K1 changed by 0.2 D or more at postoperative 1 day in group 1, from postoperative 1 month in group 2, and at postoperative 1 month in group 3, but the differences were not statistically significant (p>0.05). K2 values in groups 1 and 2 did not change by 0.2 D or more or show any statistically significant differences. In group 3, K2

8±2

Table 4. Comparison of pre- and postoperative tear film break-up time (TBUT) measurements within the surgical groups							
TBUT (s)	Group 1 mean ± SD	p value	Group 2 mean ± SD	p value	Group 3 mean ± SD	p value	
Preop	10±3		6±3		8±2		
Postop 1 day	9.5±2.8	-	4.5±2.9	0.074	6.5±3.3		
Postop 1 week	10±4		5±4		5 ± 2^a	0.001	
Postop 1 month	10±3	0.080	5±4		8±2		
Postop 3 months	9±3		6±3		9±2		

6±4

Preop: Preoperative, Postop: Postoperative, SD: Standard deviation

 10 ± 2

Postop 6 months

^aThe difference between preoperative and postoperative 1 week values was significant in post-hoc analysis (p=0.028).

Table 5. Comparison of pre- and postoperative Ocular Surface Disease index (OSDI) scores within the surgical groups							
OSDI score	Group 1 median (min-max)	p value	Group 2 median (min-max)	p value	Group 3 median (min-max)	p value	
Preop	23.9 (2.1-68.1)		53 (8.3-58.3)		32.3 (0-77.3)		
Postop 1 day	4.2 (0-79.5)	0.208	56.3 (4.2-64.6)	1	19.5 (4.6-63.6)		
Postop 1 week	3.1 (0-84.1)		35.3 (6.3-77.1)	0.021	14 (0-68.2)	0.024	
Postop 1 month	13.5 (0-83.3)		20.4 (2.1-70.1)	0.021	12.5 (0-50)		
Postop 3 months	17.7 (2.1-79.2)		28.4 (0-70.8)		15.9 (0-40.9)		
Postop 6 months	6.3 (2.1-95.5)		12.5 (2.1-64.6) ^a		9.5 (0-40.9) ^b		
Preod: Preoderative, Postor	: Postoperative, SD: Standard deviati	ion					

*The difference between preoperative and postoperative 6 months values was significant in post-hoc analysis (p=0.005).

^bThe difference between preoperative and postoperative 6 months values was significant in post-hoc analysis (p=0.012).

Table 6. Comparison of pre- and postoperative autorefractometric cylindrical values within the surgical groups							
Cylindrical values (D)	Group 1 mean ± SD	p value	Group 2 mean ± SD	p value	Group 3 mean ± SD	p value	
Preop	-0.50±1.12		-1.13±0.28		-0.88±0.73		
Postop 1 day	-0.75±1.08		-1.13±0.49	0.777	-1.13±0.91		
Postop 1 week	-0.75±1.08	0.294	-0.88±0.30		-0.88±1.23	0.716	
Postop 1 month	-0.75±1.04	0.284	-0.75±0.53		-0.88±0.64		
Postop 3 months	-0.75±1.19		-1.13±0.52		-0.75±0.47		
Postop 6 months	-0.75±1.23		-1±0.40		-0.75±0.74		
D: Diopters, Preop: Preoperative, Posto	D: Postoperative, SD: Standa	rd deviation					

values changed by 0.2 D or more compared to preoperative values starting at postoperative 1 week, with a statistically significant difference (0.3 D) at postoperative 1 month compared to the preoperative values (p=0.006).

Discussion

Upper eyelid blepharoplasty and blepharoptosis repair are known to cause dry eye symptoms and ocular irritation findings in the postoperative period.^{1,2,3,4}

Black et al.¹⁸ determined that there was a temporary reduction in eyelid sensation after upper eyelid surgery and attributed this decrease to damage to the trigeminal nerve branches that receive sensation from the upper eyelid during incision and dissection. In addition to direct nerve damage, it is also known that ocular surface sensation can be diminished because of proinflammatory cytokines and opioid peptides, which increase as a result of inflammation.^{19,20} Reduced ocular surface sensation results in decreased tear production.¹⁹

In a study evaluating ocular surface sensation and tear production in patients who underwent upper eyelid blepharoplasty or blepharoptosis repair, Kim et al.³ reported that ocular surface sensation was reduced in all patients at postoperative 1 day and returned to preoperative values at 1 month. Contrary to other studies, they observed an increase in Schirmer test results at postoperative 1 month. Yan et al.²¹ also reported an increase in Schirmer 1 and noninvasive TBUT measurements 1 week after upper eyelid blepharoplasty in young patients. Unculu et al.⁴ prospectively evaluated dry eye parameters in 11 patients who underwent transcutaneous levator resection and found a significant decrease in Schirmer 1 test values at postoperative 1 month.

In the present study, we detected no significant change in postoperative Schirmer test results in the group that underwent only levator surgery. The statistically significant decrease observed in the blepharoplasty group suggests a mechanism associated with the orbicularis muscle. Orbicularis muscle excision is believed to weaken the orbicularis muscle, reduce the blinking reflex, and decrease corneal sensation and tear secretion due to damage to trigeminal nerve branches, resulting in a decrease in basal and reflex tears. Zloto et al.²² performed upper eyelid blepharoplasty without orbicularis muscle excision and observed no change in objective and subjective dry eye parameters when preoperative and postoperative tests were compared. This supports the hypothesis regarding the role of the orbicularis muscle in the development of dry eye. In addition, the decrease in Schirmer test values observed at postoperative 1 day may be associated with a reduction in corneal sensitivity caused by proinflammatory cytokines and opioid peptides.

In previous studies with short-term postoperative followup, it was reported that dry eye findings appeared in the early postoperative period but resolved within a few weeks or months.^{1,21,23} Demirok et al.²⁴ evaluated late Schirmer test, TBUT, and OSDI values in 81 patients who were followed for at least 6 months after upper eyelid blepharoplasty and compared them with preoperative values. They reported no change in Schirmer test and OSDI scores but a statistically significant decrease in TBUT values at postoperative 6 months and beyond. However, no change in TBUT values was observed after upper eyelid blepharoplasty in two studies by Shao et al.²³ and Soares et al.²⁵ Unculu et al.⁴ also detected no change in TBUT after levator resection surgery.

In contrast to these studies, we found that TBUT was significantly decreased at postoperative 1 week and returned to preoperative values after postoperative 1 month in the group that underwent only levator surgery. We thought that TBUT, which is associated with tear film stability, may have been temporarily reduced as a result of decreased blinking reflex, insufficient blinking, and transient meibomian gland dysfunction caused by perioperative local anesthetics and postoperative inflammation, but this effect was not observed in all groups.

Unlike previous studies, the patients in our study were followed up at regular intervals until postoperative 6 months, and the significant reduction in Schirmer test results and corneal punctate staining at postoperative 6 months demonstrated that dry eye findings persisted in the postoperative long term.

A study by Vold et al.²⁶ showed that patients with dermatochalasis developed subjective dry eye symptoms that regressed after upper eyelid blepharoplasty. Yan et al.²¹ reported that the postoperative OSDI scores of patients who underwent upper eyelid surgery changed significantly postoperatively, independent of dry eye findings. Similar to the study conducted by Vold et al.²⁶, we observed in this study that none of the patients had preoperative dry eye signs, but their OSDI scores suggested the presence of subjective dry eye symptoms. In our study, the decrease in OSDI scores at postoperative 6 months in the combined surgery and levator surgery groups was not correlated with Schirmer test results, consistent with the study by Yan et al.²¹, and we thought the decrease in OSDI may have been related to postoperative patient satisfaction.

Studies have also evaluated the effects of upper eyelid surgery on corneal topography.^{5,6,7,8,9,10,11,27} In a study by Zinkernager et al.⁵, patients undergoing surgery for dermatochalasis or ptosis were divided into three groups according to the surgery performed: ptosis repair by levator surgery, blepharoplasty performed with skin-only removal, and blepharoplasty with skin and fat pad removal. At postoperative 3 months, they detected astigmatic changes of 0.19 D in the blepharoplasty with fat pad reduction group and 0.25 D in the ptosis repair by levator surgery group, while no statistically significant change was detected in the astigmatic axis. In the study, astigmatic changes of 0.2 D or greater were considered clinically significant because based on the authors' experience, changes of this magnitude could affect visual acuity and be noticed by the patient.

In a study by Brown et al.²⁷ evaluating blepharoplasty and ptosis surgeries, patients in the ptosis group had a mean change of 0.6 D, with 30% having changes greater than 1 D. In the blepharoplasty group, keratometry showed a mean change of 0.55 D, and only 11% of patients had a change greater than 1 D.

Mean astigmatic change after upper eyelid blepharoplasty was reported as 0.22 D in a study by Altin Ekin et al.⁸ and 0.15 D in a study by Simsek et al.⁹ Savino et al.⁷ examined corneal topographic changes after ptosis surgery and found a change of 0.15 D in mean keratometry values, 0.26 D in astigmatism, and 10° in mean axis values. On the other hand, Dogan et al.¹⁰ reported detecting postoperative changes only in K2 values after upper eyelid blepharoplasty, with no changes in other keratometric values.

Unlike other studies, we evaluated autorefractometric measurements in addition to corneal topography in the present study. We detected no significant postoperative changes in autorefractometric spherical and cylindrical values compared to preoperative values. As observed by Dogan et al.¹⁰ in patients undergoing upper eyelid blepharoplasty, the only significant difference in corneal topography was a change of 0.3 D in K2 values at postoperative 1 month in the group undergoing levator surgery, but this change did not persist at postoperative 3 and 6 months. Similar to the studies by Dogan et al.¹⁰ and Nalcı et al.¹¹, we detected no other significant postoperative changes in other keratometric values.

Previous studies have suggested that upper eyelid surgery changes the pressure exerted by the eyelid on the cornea and that the resulting change in cornea shape may cause refractive changes.^{5,7,8} However, as these patients were evaluated at a single postoperative visit, it is not clear whether the refractive changes persisted at later visits. Şimşek et al.9 assessed corneal topography at postoperative 1 and 3 months and detected astigmatic changes at both time points. In our study, patients were followed up until postoperative 6 months, and although the group undergoing levator surgery showed a change at postoperative 1 month, we observed no astigmatic changes at subsequent visits, leading us to conclude that upper eyelid surgery did not permanently alter corneal topography. As studies have yielded different results regarding the effect of upper eyelid surgery on corneal keratometric values, further studies with larger patient groups are needed.

Study Limitations

Although we prospectively evaluated the effects of different upper eyelid surgeries on corneal topography and the ocular surface, prospective studies with larger patient samples are needed because of the small number of patients included in this study. In addition, although our follow-up period was longer than in previous studies, even longer postoperative follow-up to evaluate whether dry eye findings are temporary would further contribute to the literature.

Conclusion

Depending on the surgical procedure performed, ptosis surgery and upper lid blepharoplasty can lead to dry eye of varying severity that may persist at postoperative 6 months. Assessment of corneal topography in patients who underwent upper eyelid surgery showed that levator surgery could cause temporary refractive changes, whereas upper eyelid blepharoplasty was not associated with postoperative keratometric change.

Acknowledgements

We would like to thank Lale Közer Bilgin for her support and knowledge during the conducting of this study.

Ethics

Ethics Committee Approval: Approval for the study was obtained from the Ethics Committee of Istanbul University, Istanbul Faculty of Medicine. (approval number: 09, date: 09.05.2014).

Informed Consent: Obtained.

Peer-review: Internally peer reviewed.

Authorship Contributions

Surgical and Medical Practices: N.A.C., B.Y., Concept: N.A.C., B.Y., Design: N.A.C., B.Y., Data Collection or Processing: N.A.C., Analysis or Interpretation: N.A.C., B.Y., Literature Search: N.A.C., Writing: N.A.C.

Conflict of Interest: No conflict of interest was declared by the authors.

Financial Disclosure: The authors declared that this study received no financial support.

References

- Rees TD, LaTrenta GS. The role of Schirmer's test and orbital morphology in predicting dry eye syndrome after blepharoplasty. Plast Reconstr Surg. 1988;82:619-625.
- McKinney P, Buyon M. The value of tear film breakup and Schirmer's tests in preoperative blepharoplasty evaluation. Plast Reconstr Surg. 1999;104:566-569.
- Kim HH, DePavia CS, Yen MT. Effects of upper eyelid blepharoplasty on ocular surface sensation and tear production. Can J Ophthalmol. 2007;42:739-742.
- Unculu RB, Yıldız HE, Serin D, Vural ET, Buttanri İB. Evaluation of Dry Eye Parameters and Meibomian Gland Morphology in Patients Who Underwent Transcutaneous Levator Resection. Turkiye Klinikleri Journal of Ophthalmol. 2018;27:255-259.
- Zinkeragel MS, Ebneter A, Ammann-Rauch D. Effect of upper eyelid surgery on corneal topography. Arch Ophthalmol. 2007;125:1610-1612.
- Kim YK, In JH, Jang SY. Changes in corneal curvature after upper eyelid surgery measured by corneal topography. Journal of Craniofacial Surgery. 2016;27:e235-e238.
- Savino G, Battendieri R, Riso M, Traina S, Poscia A, D'Amico G, Caporossi A. Corneal topographic changes after eyelid ptosis surgery. Cornea. 2016;35:501-505.
- Altin Ekin M, Karadeniz Ugurlu, S. Prospective analysis of visual function changes in patients with dermatochalasis after upper eyelid blepharoplasty. European journal of Ophthalmology. 2020;30:978-984.
- Simsek IB, Yilmaz B, Yildiz S, Artunay O. Effect of upper eyelid blepharoplasty on vision and corneal tomographic changes measured by pentacam. Orbit. 2015;34 263-267.
- Dogan E, Akbas Kocaoglu F, Yalniz-Akkaya Z, Elbeyli A, Burcu A, Ornek F. Scheimpflug imaging in dermatochalasis patients before and after upper eyelid blepharoplasty. Seminars in Ophthalmology, Informa Healthcare. 2015;30:193-196.
- Nalcı H, Hoşal MB, Gündüz ÖU. Effects of Upper Eyelid Blepharoplasty on Contrast Sensitivity in Dermatochalasis Patients. Turk J Ophthal. 2020;50:151.
- Albert DM. Albert & Jakobiec's principles and practice of ophthalmology (Vol. 4). JW Miller, DT Azar, BA Blodi, JE Cohan, T Perkins (Eds.). Philadelphia, PA: Saunders Elsevier, 2008.

- Walt J. Ocular Surface Disease Index (OSDI) Administration and Scoring Manual. Irvine, CA: Allergan, Inc; 2004.
- Chiang B, Asbell PA, Franklin B. Phenol red thread test and Schirmer test for tear production in normal and dry eye patients. Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci. 1988;29:337.
- Bron A, Evans VE, Smith JA. Grading of corneal and conjunctival staining in the context of other dry eye tests. Cornea. 2003;22:640-650.
- Pflugfelder SC, Tseng SC, Sanabria O, Kell H, Garcia CG, Felix C, Reis BL. Evaluation of subjective assessments and objective diagnostic tests for diagnosing tear-film disorders known to cause ocular irritation. Cornea. 1998;17:38.
- Doğru M. New Developments in Dry Eye Diagnosis. MN Oftalmoloji. 2016;23(Suppl 1):15-19.
- Black EH, Gladstone GJ. Eyelid sensation after supratarsal lid crease incision. Ophthal Plast Reconstr Surg. 2002;18:45-49.
- Xu KP, Yagi Y, Tsubota K. Decrease in corneal sensitivity and change in tear function in dry eye. Cornea. 1996;15:235-239.
- Scott KR, Tse DT, Kronish JW. Vertically oriented upper eyelid nerves: a clinical, anatomical and immunohistochemical study. Ophthalmology. 1992;99:222-226.

- Yan Y, Zhou Y, Zhang S, Cui C, Song X, Zhu X, Fu Y. Impact of full-incision double-eyelid blepharoplasty on tear film dynamics and dry eye symptoms in young Asian females. Aesthetic Plastic Surgery. 2020:1-8.
- Zloto O, Matani A, Prat D, Leshno A, Simon GB. The effect of a ptosis procedure compared to an upper blepharoplasty on dry eye syndrome. American Journal of Ophthalmology. 2020;212:1-6.
- Shao C, Fu Y, Lu L, Chen J, Shen Q, Zhu H, Fan X. Dynamic changes of tear fluid after cosmetic transcutaneous lower blepharoplasty measured by optical coherence tomography. Am J Ophthalmol. 2014;158:55-63.
- Demirok G, Gürdal C, Atik E, Akbaş Kocaoğlu F, Örnek F. The Evaluation of Long-term Results and Patient Satisfaction after Upper Eyelid Blepharoplasty. MN Oftalmoloji. 2017;24:138-142.
- Soares A, Faria-Correia F, Franqueira N, Ribeiro S. Effect of superior blepharoplasty on tear film: objective evaluation with the Keratograph 5M - a pilot study. Arg Bras Oftalmol. 2018;81:471-474.
- Vold, SD, Carroll RP, Nelson JD. Dermatochalasis and dry eye. Am J Ophthalmol 1993;115:216-220.
- Brown MS, Siegel IM, Lisman RD. Prospective analysis of change in corneal topography after upper eyelid surgery. Ophthal Plast Reconstr Surg. 1999;15:378-383.

Review



The Effects of Space Radiation and Microgravity on Ocular Structures

🛛 Bahadır Özelbaykal*, 🗗 Gökhan Öğretmenoğlu**, 🗗 Şansal Gedik***

*Kadirli State Hospital, Clinic of Ophthalmology, Osmaniye, Turkey

**Adana City Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Ophthalmology, Adana, Turkey

***Selçuk University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Ophthalmology, Konya, Turkey

Abstract

Long-term exposure to microgravity and space radiation leads to physiological and pathological changes in human biology. Pathological neuro-ocular changes are collected under the name spaceflight-associated neuro-ocular syndrome. This review examines studies on the effects of microgravity and space radiation on the ocular structures and their results. In addition, we discuss treatment methods and hypotheses to reduce the effects of microgravity and space radiation on biological structures.

Keywords: Space radiation, microgravity, spaceflight-associated neuro-ocular syndrome, artificial gravity

Introduction

The space race began on October 4, 1957, when the Soviet Union (USSR) launched the artificial satellite Sputnik 1, followed soon after by the first animal and manned flights. At present, space studies continue on the International Space Station (ISS), which was built by joining modules brought together in a collaborative project by the United States National Aerospace Agency (NASA), Russian Federal Space Agency (Roscosmos), European Space Agency (ESA), Canadian Space Agency (CAS-ASC), and Japan Aerospace Exploration Agency (JAXA). The ISS is an artificial satellite in low Earth orbit that can be inhabited by humans. Thanks to the ISS, the number of long-duration spaceflights such as low orbit flights and Moon missions is increasing. This has also increased the number of people exposed to space conditions. Space studies have revealed several problems that affect human biology, such as low gravity, lack of atmosphere, galactic cosmic rays (GCR), and solar energetic particles (SEP).¹

Microgravity (MG) and space radiation constitute a major part of these problems. Solutions to these and many other problems are necessary to enable human beings to explore the solar system and beyond.

GCR and SEP are an important problem affecting manned space missions. GCR consist of high-energy protons, highenergy ions, neutrons, gamma and x-rays, and secondary particles formed as a result of particles colliding with spacecraft and human tissues. These rays cause molecular bond breaks and mutations in DNA, resulting in cell damage, tumors and tissue degeneration, cataract, heart disease, central nervous system damage, and acute radiation syndrome.² The effects of radiation on human tissues can be investigated by examining dosimetric results in people with occupational radiation exposure on Earth and those participating in space missions, as well as radiation dose information obtained from robotic exploration tools sent to planets for research purposes. However, all of these are indirect assessments. It should be noted that the detectors are silicone

Address for Correspondence: Bahadır Özelbaykal, Kadirli State Hospital, Clinic of Ophthalmology, Osmaniye, Turkey E-mail: bhdrozelbaykal@hotmail.com ORCID-ID: orcid.org/0000-0001-5898-9016 Received: 20.10.2020 Accepted: 06.05.2021

Cite this article as: Özerbaykal B, Öğretmenoğlu G, Gedik Ş. The Effects of Space Radiation and Microgravity on Ocular Structures. Turk J Ophthalmol 2022;52:57-63

©Copyright 2022 by Turkish Ophthalmological Association Turkish Journal of Ophthalmology, published by Galenos Publishing House.

in structure. The annual radiation dose limit for people with occupational radiation exposure on Earth is 50 millisievert (mSv).3 Although the ISS is slightly protected by Earth's magnetic field, the level of radiation exposure for humans in the station was measured as approximately 200 mSv per year.⁴ According to data obtained by the radiation assessment detector on the Curiosity space probe sent to Mars, the approximate dose of radiation exposure incurred during the roundtrip flight to Mars (2x180 days) and 500 days on the Mars surface was calculated as 1.01 Sv.5 Radiation exposure on the surface of Mars is greater than on Earth because Mars has a thin atmosphere and no global magnetic field to deflect energy-laden particles. According to results obtained in the Chinese Chang'e 4 robotic mission to the Moon's Von Kármán crater, the daily GCR dose on the Moon's surface was found to be 2.6 times higher than the daily exposure on the ISS.⁶ Epidemiological data indicate that exposure to 1 Sv of radiation increases the likelihood of cancer development by 5.5%.⁴ In this case, long-duration deep space missions are many times over the current physiological limits. Therefore, solutions must be developed to protect crew members from space radiation.

Table 1 shows the upper limits for space radiation exposure of tissues and organs determined by the International Commission on Radiological Protection.⁷

Effects of Space Radiation on the Eye

Phosphenes

Astronauts in the Apollo program, a crewed lunar landing project conducted between 1961 and 1975, noticed flashes of light (phosphenes) in their eyes during deep space missions. Flashes of light have also been reported by astronauts working on the ISS. Research revealed that these phosphenes were the result of GCR and SEP stimulating the retina, optic nerve, and occipital cortex.^{8,9,10} Similar phosphenes are seen in ocular oncology and in radiotherapeutic interventions applied to the head and neck region.¹¹ In addition, cosmic rays entering at certain angles can interact with the vitreous and cause bright blue phosphenes through the Cherenkov effect.¹² While few astronauts have seen this type of phosphene, the more commonly seen phosphenes are those that appear as moving or static white dots or lines.^{13,14} Chemical luminance due to radiation-induced lipid peroxidation around photoreceptors has been shown to form bioluminescent photons.15

Cataract Development

Mutations in the genes that control the transparency of the intraocular lens¹⁶ lead to the development of apoptosis cataracts in the germinal zone cells that provide crystalline lens transparency.¹⁷ Due to the high radiation doses involved in deep space travel, studies are being conducted on the effects of low- and high-dose radiation exposure on the crystalline lens. According to results from phase 2 of the two-phase, 5-year NASA Study of Cataract in Astronauts (NASCA), cortical cataract progression rate was associated with space radiation dose. However, there was no relationship between space radiation and nuclear or posterior subcapsular cataract.¹⁸

In a cohort study in which radiologic technologists exposed to low-dose radiation (<100 mGy) were followed for an average of 12.4-13.1 years, it was determined that the risk of cataract development increased but not the risk of cataract surgery.¹⁹ Cortical cataract can cause glare and reduce visual acuity. Therefore, further studies with longer follow-up periods are needed to understand the effects of space radiation on cataract development.

Effects of Microgravity on Ocular Tissues

Gravity is a natural phenomenon that causes one object to move toward another. Despite the general belief that space is devoid of gravity, some degree of gravity is present everywhere in space. Gravity is the force that keeps the Moon in orbit around the Earth, the Earth in orbit around the Sun, and the Sun in its place in the Milky Way galaxy. The ISS orbits the Earth at a distance of 400 km and a speed of approximately 27,743 km/h. At this altitude, gravity is 90% of that present on the Earth's surface. The reason the ISS does not crash to the Earth despite being subjected to 90% of Earth's gravity is the high speed at which it travels in orbit. As all objects in Earth's orbit are in a state of continuous free fall, the effect of gravity is not felt. However, internal stress caused by tidal forces is not zero, as this only happens in the complete absence of gravity. The term MG refers to a free-fall state with very small tidal effects associated with gravity.

Due to the high cost of conducting all biological studies in an MG environment, various methods are used to create a similar environment on Earth. These methods include dry immersion, wet immersion, unilateral lower-extremity limb suspension, head-down tilt (HDT), supine bed rest, and Einstein's elevator, with HDT believed to best simulate the MG-induced cephalad fluid shift.²⁰

Table 1. NASA and ESA dose limits					
Organ	30 days	1 year			
Central nervous system	500 mGy	1000 mGy			
Eye	0.5 Sv	1 Sv			
Circulatory system	250 mGy-Eq	500 mGy-Eq			
Blood-forming organs	0.25 Sv	0.5 Sv			
Skin	1.5 Sv	3 Sv			
NASA: National Aeronautics and Space Administration, ESA: Eur	ropean Space Agency, mGy: milligray, Sv: sievert				

MG has serious adverse effects on human physiology. The cardiovascular and musculoskeletal systems are particularly affected. On Earth, blood pressure is higher in the legs and feet because of gravity. However, hydrostatic pressure disappears in the MG environment. As a result, arterial pressure equalizes throughout the body. In addition, within a few minutes of MG exposure, approximately 2 liters of blood shifts from the lower part of the body to the cephalic region.²¹ At 1g, cephalic arterial pressure is lower (approximately 70 mmHg), while the blood pressure in the feet is higher (approximately 200 mmHg). In the early stage of adaptation to the MG environment, redistribution causes an increase in central blood volume. As a result, blood pressure in the upper parts of the body increases, heart rate decreases due to stimulation of neck baroreceptors, vasodilation is observed, and mean arterial pressure decreases.²² In addition, MG causes facial edema, diuresis, reduced plasma volume, osteoporosis, sarcopenia, and kidney stones.^{21,23,24}

Another important problem caused by MG is vision problems detected in astronauts participating in space flights. This phenomenon increases as the duration in space increases. Changes in visual function in astronauts were first reported in the Mercury, Gemini 5, and Gemini 7 missions, and research on the cause of this problem was immediately undertaken because of its impact on astronauts' health and missions.⁹

Some astronauts who participated in long-duration spaceflights had neuro-ocular structural and functional changes such as decreased visual performance, increased hypermetropic refractive error (+0.5 to +1.75 D), papillary edema, cottonwool spots, posterior globe flattening and choroidal folds on orbital magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) and ultrasound (US), and retinal nerve fiber layer thickening on optical coherence tomography (OCT).²⁵ The condition involving these findings was later named spaceflight-associated neuro-ocular syndrome (SANS). Here again, we would like to point out that cases referred to as SANS were observed in people who had returned to Earth after spaceflight and were examined at a gravitational force of 1g. As the signs were similar to those of terrestrial idiopathic intracranial hypertension (IIH), lumbar puncture (LP) was performed and demonstrated borderline elevation in cerebrospinal fluid (CSF) pressure.25 However, the reported intracranial pressure values were the result of LP performed some time after the astronauts returned to Earth. This may actually make an elevated intracranial pressure seem lower. Therefore, research is being done on methods that can be applied and provide CSF pressure measurement in space.

Although there are some similarities between IIH and SANS, there are also differences between the two conditions. For example, none of the astronauts reported complaints of pulsatile synchronized tinnitus, diplopia, or chronic headache. Although some astronauts described a mild headache thought to be associated with space adaptation syndrome, these headaches are not similar to those seen in IIH. In addition, none of the astronauts had a history of obesity or the use of drugs that cause elevated intracranial pressure. While cotton wool spots are seen around the optic nerve in IIH, they can also be widely distributed on the

retina in SANS. Papillary edema associated with IIH is bilateral, whereas in SANS it is unilateral or bilateral and markedly asymmetric.²⁶ On orbital US, OCT, MRI, and computed tomography, posterior globe flattening and CSF accumulation in the subarachnoid space are more prominent in SANS than in IIH.^{26,27,28} Posterior globe flattening is accompanied by choroidal folds. A study examining the types of folds seen in IIH showed that choroidal folds the least common.²⁹ However, choroidal folds are frequently seen in SANS. The choroidal folds seen in SANS may be associated with anterior deformation (toward the vitreous) of the peripapillary retinal pigment epithelium/ Bowman's membrane layer due to optic disc edema or, as Newell hypothesized, increased choriocapillaris layer thickness and adhesions between the choriocapillaris and Bruch's membrane.³⁰ We believe this is why the choroidal folds cannot regress despite resolution of the optic disc edema.

Various studies have demonstrated an increase in intraocular pressure with acute exposure to simulated and actual MG environments.^{31,32} Later in flight it was observed that intraocular pressure approached normal, pre-flight levels. Causes of this increase in intraocular pressure following acute exposure may include increased choroidal thickness, increased episcleral venous pressure, and narrowing of the anterior chamber angle.^{33,34,35,36} The reduction in intraocular pressure with chronic exposure may be attributable to an increase in compensatory aqueous humor drainage and a decrease in aqueous humor synthesis due to dehydration.^{34,37}

Theories Regarding the Pathogenesis of SANS

The first proposed theory is that intracranial pressure is increased due to the displacement of blood from the legs to the cephalic region during long-duration space flights. On Earth, CSF is secreted from the choroid plexus and drains into low-pressure cervical venous vessels. Although vascular autoregulation stabilizes cerebral and optic nerve head artery diameters, cerebral and jugular venous distension has been demonstrated in HDT and MG environments.³⁸ A Doppler study conducted in the MG environment showed retrograde internal jugular venous flow, which was reported to predispose to thrombus formation.³⁹ Reduced drainage of CSF into the venous system due to spaceflight and cerebral venous expansion and CSF displacement into the intracranial compartment may increase intracranial pressure, and this pressure increase may be transferred to the optic nerve sheath and lead to optic nerve sheath expansion. This can result in axoplasmic flow stasis and globe flattening, which also occurs in terrestrial IIH. The modest increase in CSF pressure (28-28.5 cmH₂O) observed in some astronauts may support this hypothesis. Other risk factors for elevated CSF pressure are resistance exercises, increased carbon dioxide (CO₂) level in the environment, high salt consumption, and vascular hyperpermeability due to low levels of folate, which regulates nitric oxide (NO) release associated with defects in the vitamin B-12-dependent 1-carbon transfer pathway.40,41

There are several findings that may contradict the hypothesis of MG-induced CSF pressure elevation. No astronauts have experienced chronic severe headache, temporary vision obscurations, or diplopia. Although typical headache symptoms are common in terrestrial IIH, complaints of headache are less common in ISS astronauts and the pain differs from that described in IIH. Temporary vision obscuration occurs at a rate of 68% in terrestrial IIH, whereas no such complaint has been reported in SANS to date. Similarly, diplopia can be seen in 30% of patients with terrestrial IIH but has never been observed in SANS.⁴²

Patients with terrestrial IIH usually exhibit bilateral papillary edema; unilateral papillary edema occurs at a rate of only 3-10%.42,43 In a study of 5 astronauts who participated in longduration spaceflight, it was observed that optic disc edema was frequently asymmetrical (asymmetric in 1 astronaut, unilateral in 2 astronauts, and symmetric in 2 astronauts). In another study, an astronaut who developed unilateral disc edema because of a previous spaceflight was reported to develop optic disc edema again on the same side in the following spaceflight.44 If disc edema was caused by venous stasis associated with cephalad fluid shift in MG, the edema would be expected to resolve quickly once back in Earth gravity (1g). However, it has been shown that in some cases this edema persisted for 6 months after returning to Earth, while changes seen on OCT lasted for 630 days.²⁷ As in terrestrial IIH, there is no marked increase in CSF pressure in SANS. In addition, while optic atrophy develops as a result of long-term papillary edema in IIH, optic atrophy after papillary edema has not yet been reported in SANS. Another proposed theory is the compartmentalization theory.^{25,45} According to this theory, optic disc edema, optic nerve sheath expansion, and other findings of SANS develop due to changes in the intraorbital part of the optic nerve, independent of increases in CSF pressure. The cul-de-sac-like anatomical junction between the intracranial subarachnoid space and the orbital subarachnoid space may cause disruption of CSF flow in the MG environment during spaceflights. Chronic cephalad fluid shift in MG might disrupt intraorbital CSF flow. Impaired orbital CSF drainage can lead to optic nerve compartment syndrome due to CSF accumulation in the optic nerve sheath within the orbit.^{25,27} Cases of optic nerve meningocele/dural ectasia are also thought to be associated with congenitally disordered CSF circulation in the orbital section of the optic nerve and subarachnoid space.46,47 The findings are strikingly similar to SANS.

Another hypothesis involves MG-induced flow imbalance in the glymphatic system of the optic nerve head.^{48,49} The hypothesis regarding insufficient lymphatic drainage in the optic nerve head due to MG was proposed by Thornton and Bonato. According to this hypothesis, optic nerve edema and optic nerve sheath expansion in astronauts are thought to be the result of blocked optic nerve lymphatic flow. MG-induced lymphatic obstruction may block CSF drainage in the subarachnoid space and cause a localized pressure increase in the optic nerve. Elevated pressure in the subarachnoid space may alter the translamina cribrosa pressure gradient, directing Bruch's membrane angle toward the vitreous and resulting in compression of the lymphatic pathways and blockage of the lymphatic drainage in the prelaminar region. As a result, various degrees of papillary edema can be seen without an increase in intracranial pressure.⁵⁰ Further studies should be conducted in MG environments to examine the role of the ocular glymphatic system in SANS.

Measures to Reduce These Effects

What options does someone have if they develop a visual impairment in space? Would this jeopardize the mission, especially on long-duration flights like to Mars? This possibility is prompting space agencies to work on this issue. There are a number of proposed solutions to mitigate space-related problems encountered before landing on journeys to Mars and beyond. Some of the suggested solutions related to MG, which is the most important of these problems, are as follows:

The simplest way to create artificial gravity is through centrifugal artificial gravity using centrifugal force. The gravity (g) created by centrifugal force can be calculated with the formula, $g = \omega^2 \times r$, where ω is the angular velocity and r is the radius of the circle traveled. For a person subjected to centrifugal force, the gravitational force applied along the head-to-foot axis (Gz) is not uniform like the Earth's gravitational force. The strength of the Gz force varies according to the distance of the body parts from the center. The same effect could be produced by rotating the spacecraft, but this approach would not be logical because it would cause motion sickness in astronauts due to Coriolis forces.⁵¹ The length of the arm that creates the centrifugal force will affect the spin rate; a shorter rotational radius requires faster rotation, which causes motion sickness. Therefore, it would be logical to extend the radius and reduce the rotation rate.⁵² To avoid these adverse effects of centrifugal artificial gravity systems, linear artificial gravity systems (Turbolift) are also being designed.53 After understanding the effect of artificial gravity on human physiology, the necessary dose and duration of artificial gravity therapies should be calculated.

Another alternative method is to apply lower body negative pressure (LBNP). The LBNP suit is designed to be worn over the lower abdomen and legs at regular intervals while in space to redirect blood into the lower body through negative pressure. Macias et al.⁵⁴ observed that applying 25 mmHg of negative pressure to the lower extremities reversed the increases in intraocular and intracranial pressure induced by simulated MG (HDT). Another method employed to reduce the effects of MG-induced cephalad fluid shift is venoconstrictive cuffs. Similar to LBNP, their aim is to reduce venous return from the legs to the heart.²² However, we believe it would be more physiologically sound to ensure that pressure applied to prevent venous return is distributed across the entire vessel.

To increase tolerance to orthostatic hypotension caused by 1.2g exposure during the return from space to Earth, studies are being carried out on anti-G suits used by combat pilots, which apply positive pressure to the lower extremities and lower abdomen.⁵⁵

Some researchers recommend the use of acetazolamide for symptomatic cases of optic disc edema during spaceflight.

However, it should be noted that this drug predisposes to dehydration and kidney stone development and has an intraocular pressure-lowering effect.⁵⁶

In terms of radiation, conventional shields of reasonable thickness provide effective protection against SEP during space missions, whereas thicker passive shields or active electromagnetic shields should be used for high-energy GCR. However, these methods are not practical. If shields of insufficient thickness are used, secondary particles created by the interaction of GCR with the atoms in the shield pose an additional health risk to the crew. Therefore, studies on methods that can reduce the effects of GCRs for long-duration space missions are essential.

In addition to aluminum for passive protection against GCR, methods such as using shields containing high hydrogen, carbon (graphite), or boric acid (boron), placing lunar regolith in the body of the spacecraft, or storing spacecraft fuel around the body can be used.^{2,57,58} Studies are also being conducted on the feasibility of storing water and liquid waste between flexible metals as a radiation shielding method.^{58,59} After the Lunar Reconnaissance Orbiter detected low magnetic fields regions on the Moon's surface, the possibility of establishing colonies and facilities there is being evaluated.

Dietary countermeasures against the harmful effects of reactive oxygen species formed by GCR include the use of antioxidants and drugs such as vitamin A, vitamin C, omega-3, and ferric- and hexacyanoferrate-containing Radiogardase (Prussian blue).^{60,61,62}

Conclusion

Further research is needed to increase human resilience to the conditions of space. Attempting to improve our understanding of the physiopathology of SANS and the effect of radiation on tissues will not only help people traveling in space, but also elucidate the physiopathology of diseases seen on Earth. The mechanisms of optic nerve supply and CSF circulation around the optic nerve are still unclear. The MG environment has demonstrated what can happen when fluid dynamics are altered. These studies will enable us to better understand the fluid and tissue dynamics of the optic nerve and develop novel approaches to optic nerve diseases.

Peer-review: Externally peer reviewed.

Authorship Contributions

Concept: B.Ö., G.Ö., Ş.G., Design: B.Ö., G.Ö., Ş.G., Data Collection or Processing: B.Ö., G.Ö., Ş.G., Analysis or Interpretation: B.Ö., G.Ö., Ş.G., Literature Search: B.Ö., G.Ö., Ş.G., Writing: B.Ö., G.Ö., Ş.G.

Conflict of Interest: No conflict of interest was declared by the authors.

Financial Disclosure: The authors declared that this study received no financial support.

References

- Alexander DJ, Gibson RC, Hamilton DR, Lee SMC, Mader TH, Otto C, Oubre CM, Pass AF, Platts SH, Scott JM, Smith SM, Stenger MB, Westby CM, Zanello SB. Human Research Program Human Health Countermeasures Element Evidence Report Risk of Spaceflight-Induced Intracranial Hypertension and Vision Alterations. 2012.
- Cucinotta FA, Kim M-HY, Ren L. Evaluating shielding effectiveness for reducing space radiation cancer risks. Radiation Measurements. 2006;41:1173-1185.
- ICRP. The 2007 Recommendations of the International Commission on Radiological Protection. ICRP Publication 103. Ann. ICRP 37 (2-4).
- Zeitlin C, Hassler DM, Cucinotta FA, Ehresmann B, Wimmer-Schweingruber RF, Brinza DE, Kang S, Weigle G, Böttcher S, Böhm E, Burmeister S, Guo J, Köhler J, Martin C, Posner A, Rafkin S, Reitz G. Measurements of energetic particle radiation in transit to Mars on the Mars Science Laboratory. Science. 2013;340:1080-1084.
- Hassler DM, Zeitlin C, Wimmer-Schweingruber RF, Ehresmann B, Rafkin S, Eigenbrode JL, Brinza DE, Weigle G, Böttcher S, Böhm E, Burmeister S, Guo J, Köhler J, Martin C, Reitz G, Cucinotta FA, Kim MH, Grinspoon D, Bullock MA, Posner A, Gómez-Elvira J, Vasavada A, Grotzinger JP. Mars' surface radiation environment measured with the Mars Science Laboratory's Curiosity rover. Science. 2014;343:1244797.
- 6. Zhang S, Wimmer-Schweingruber RF, Yu J, Wang C, Fu Q, Zou Y, Sun Y, Wang C, Hou D, S. B. I., Burmeister S, Seimetz L, Schuster B, Knierim V, Shen G, Yuan B, Lohf H., Guo J, X. Z., Freiherr von Forstner JL, Kulkarni SR, Xu H, Xue C, Li J, Zhang Z, Zhang H, & Berger T, M. D., Hellweg CE, Hou X, Cao J, Chang Z, Zhang B, Chen Y, Geng H, Quan Z. First measurements of the radiation dose on the lunar surface. Sci. Adv. 2020;6:eaaz1334.
- Cucinotta FA. NASA's Permisible Exposure Limits, NASA Space Flight Human-System Standard Radiation risk acceptability and limitations. Washington D.C2010: 5-6.
- Charman WN, Dennis JA, Fazio GG, Jelley JV. Visual sensations produced by single fast particles. Nature. 1971;230:522-524.
- Duntley SQ, Austin RW, Taylor JH, Harris JH. Experiment S-8/D-13, Visual Acuity and Astronaut Visibility. 1966;121:329.
- 10. Narici L, Bidoli V, Casolino M, De Pascale MP, Furano G, Morselli A, Picozza P, Reali E, Sparvoli R, Licoccia S, Romagnoli P, Traversa E, Sannita WG, Loizzo A, Galper A, Khodarovich A, Korotkov MG, Popov A, Vavilov N, Avdeev S, Salnitskii VP, Shevchenko OI, Petrov VP, Trukhanov KA, Boezio M, Bonvicini W, Vacchi A, Zampa N, Battiston R, Mazzenga G, Ricci M, Spillantini P, Castellini G, Carlson P, Fuglesang C. ALTEA: anomalous long term effects in astronauts. A probe on the influence of cosmic radiation and microgravity on the central nervous system during long flights. Adv Space Res. 2003;31:141-146.
- Mathis T, Vignot S, Leal C, Caujolle JP, Maschi C, Mauget-Faÿsse M, Kodjikian L, Baillif S, Herault J, Thariat J. Mechanisms of phosphenes in irradiated patients. Oncotarget. 2017;8:64579-64590.
- Newman F, Asadi-Zeydabadi M, Durairaj VD, Ding M, Stuhr K, Kavanagh B. Visual sensations during megavoltage radiotherapy to the orbit attributable to Cherenkov radiation. Med Phys. 2008;35:77-80.
- Fuglesang C, Narici L, Picozza P, Sannita WG. Phosphenes in low earth orbit: survey responses from 59 astronauts. Aviat Space Environ Med. 2006;77:449-452.
- Avdeev S, Bidoli V, Casolino M, De Grandis E, Furano G, Morselli A, Narici L, De Pascale MP, Picozza P, Reali E, Sparvoli R, Boezio M, Carlson P, Bonvicini W, Vacchi A, Zampa N, Castellini G, Fuglesang C, Galper A, Khodarovich A, Ozerov Y, Popov A, Vavilov N, Mazzenga G, Ricci M, Sannita WG, Spillantini P. Eye light flashes on the Mir space station. Acta Astronaut. 2002; 50:511-525.
- Narici L, De Martino A, Brunetti V, Rinaldi A, Sannita W, Paci MJRM. Radicals excess in the retina: a model for light flashes in space. 2009;44:203-205.

- Lipman RM, Tripathi BJ, Tripathi RC. Cataracts induced by microwave and ionizing radiation 1988;33:200-210.
- Belkacémi Y, Touboul E, Méric J.B. Rat P, Warnet JM. Cataracte radioinduite: aspects physiopathologiques, radiobiologiques et cliniques. Cancer/ Radiother 2001;5:397-412.
- Chylack LT, Feiveson AH, Peterson LE, Tung WH, Wear ML, Marak LJ, Hardy DS, Chappell LJ, Cucinotta FA. NASCA report 2: Longitudinal study of relationship of exposure to space radiation and risk of lens opacity. Radiat Res. 2012;178:25-32.
- Little MP, Cahoon EK, Kitahara CM,Simon SL, Hamada N.Linet MS. Occupational radiation exposure and excess additive risk of cataract incidence in a cohort of US radiologic technologists. Occup Environ Med. 2020;77:1-8.
- Pandiarajan M, Hargens AR. Ground-Based Analogs for Human Spaceflight. Front Physiol.2020;11:716.
- Gharib C, Hughson RL. Fluid and electrolyte regulation in space. Adv Space Biol Med.1992;2:113-130.
- Huang AS, Stenger MB, Macias BR. Gravitational Influence on Intraocular Pressure: Implications for Spaceflight and Disease. J Glaucoma. 2019;28:756-764.
- Aleci C. From international ophthalmology to space ophthalmology: the threats to vision on the way to Moon and Mars colonization. Int Ophthalmol. 2020;40:775-786.
- Pietrzyk RA, Jones JA, Sams CF, Whitson PA. Renal stone formation among astronauts. Aviat Space Environ Med. 2007;78:A9-13.
- Mader TH, Gibson CR, Pass AF, Kramer LA, Lee AG, Fogarty J, Tarver WJ, Dervay JP, Hamilton DR, Sargsyan A, Phillips JL, Tran D, Lipsky W, Choi J, Stern C, Kuyumjian R, Polk JD. Optic disc edema, globe flattening, choroidal folds, and hyperopic shifts observed in astronauts after long-duration space flight. Ophthalmology. 2011;118:2058-2069.
- Mader TH, Gibson CR, Hart SF, Lee AG. Asymmetric Papilledema in Idiopathic Intracranial Hypertension: Comment. J Neuroophthalmol. 2016;36:111-112.
- Mader TH, Gibson CR, Otto CA, Sargsyan AE, Miller NR, Subramanian PS, Hart SF, Lipsky W, Patel NB, Lee AG. Persistent Asymmetric Optic Disc Swelling After Long-Duration Space Flight: Implications for Pathogenesis. J Neuroophthalmol. 2017;37:133-139.
- Dailey RA, Mills RP, Stimac GK, Shults WT, Kalina RE. The natural history and CT appearance of acquired hyperopia with choroidal folds. Ophthalmology. 1986;93:1336-1342.
- Sibony PA, Kupersmith MJ, Feldon SE, Wang JK, Garvin M. Retinal and Choroidal Folds in Papilledema. Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci. 2015;56:5670-5680.
- Newell FW. Choroidal folds. The seventh Harry Searls Gradle Memorial lecture. Am J Ophthalmol. 1973;75:930-942.
- Chiquet C, Custaud MA, Le Traon AP, Millet C, Gharib C, Denis P. Changes in intraocular pressure during prolonged (7-day) head-down tilt bedrest. J Glaucoma. 2003;12:204-208.
- Draeger J, Schwartz R, Groenhoff S, Stern C. Self-tonometry under microgravity conditions. Clin Investig. 1993;71:700-703.
- Mader TH, Gibson CR, Caputo M, Hunter N, Taylor G, Charles J, Meehan RT. Intraocular pressure and retinal vascular changes during transient exposure to microgravity. Am J Ophthalmol. 1993;115:347-350.
- 34. Mader TH, Taylor GR, Hunter N, Caputo M, Meehan RT. Intraocular pressure, retinal vascular, and visual acuity changes during 48 hours of 10 degrees head-down tilt. Aviat Space Environ Med. 1990;61:810-813.
- Friberg TR, Sanborn G, Weinreb RN. Intraocular and episcleral venous pressure increase during inverted posture. Am J Ophthalmol. 1987;103:523-526.
- Shinojima A, Iwasaki K, Aoki K, Ogawa Y, Yanagida R, Yuzawa M. Subfoveal choroidal thickness and foveal retinal thickness during head-down tilt. Aviat Space Environ Med. 2012; 83:388-393.
- Manko OM, Smoleevsky AE, Tomilovskaya ES, Kozlovskaya IB. Effect of 5-day dry immersion on eye hydrodynamics. Aviakosmicheskaya i Ekologicheskaya Meditsina (Russia). 2019;V53,π5,22-28.

- Marshall-Goebel K, Stevens B, Rao CV, Suarez JI, Calvillo E, Arbeille P, Sangi-Haghpeykar H, Donoviel DB, Mulder E, Bershad EM. Internal Jugular Vein Volume During Head-Down Tilt and Carbon Dioxide Exposure in the SPACECOT Study. Aerosp Med Hum Perform. 2018;89:351-356.
- Karina Marshall-Goebel K, Laurie SS, Alferova IV. Assessment of Jugular Venous Blood Flow Stasis and Thrombosis During Spaceflight. JAMA Netw Open. 2019;2:e1915011.
- Förstermann U. Nitric oxide and oxidative stress in vascular disease. Pflugers Arch. 2010;459:923-939.
- Zwart SR, Gibson CR, Mader TH, Ericson K, Ploutz-Snyder R, Heer M, Smith SM. Vision changes after spaceflight are related to alterations in folateand vitamin B-12-dependent one-carbon metabolism. J Nutr. 2012;142:427-431.
- Giuseffi V, Wall M, Siegel PZ, Rojas PB. Symptoms and disease associations in idiopathic intracranial hypertension (pseudotumor cerebri): a case-control study. Neurology.1991;41:239-244.
- Bidot S, Bruce BB, Saindane AM, Newman NJ, Biousse V. Asymmetric papilledema in idiopathic intracranial hypertension. J Neuroophthalmol. 2015;35:31-36.
- 44. Mader TH, Gibson CR, Pass AF, Lee AG, Killer HE, Hansen HC, Dervay JP, Barratt MR, Tarver WJ, Sargsyan AE, Kramer LA, Riascos R, Bedi DG, Pettit DR. Optic disc edema in an astronaut after repeat long-duration space flight. J Neuroophthalmol. 2013;33:249-255.
- 45. Killer HE, Jaggi GP, 2 Flammer J, Miller NR, Huber AR, Mironov A. Cerebrospinal fluid dynamics between the intracranial and the subarachnoid space of the optic nerve. Is it always bidirectional? Brain. 2007;130:514-520.
- Mesa-Gutiérrez JC, Quiñones SM, Ginebreda JA. Optic nerve sheath meningocele. Clin Ophthalmol. 2008;2:661-668.
- Bakbak B, Dönmez H, Kansu T, Kiratli H. Dural ectasia of the optic nerve sheath: is it always benign? Eye Brain. 2009;1:5-7.
- Mathieu E, Gupta N, Ahari A, Zhou X, Hanna J, Yücel YH. Evidence for Cerebrospinal Fluid Entry Into the Optic Nerve via a Glymphatic Pathway. Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci. 2017;58:4784-4791.
- Wostyn P, Killer HE, De Deyn PP. Glymphatic stasis at the site of the lamina cribrosa as a potential mechanism underlying open-angle glaucoma. Clin Exp Ophthalmol. 2017;45:539-547.
- Thornton W, Bonato F. Cephalic Fluid Dynamics and Ocular Changes in Weightlessness. The Human Body and Weightlessness; Springer. 2017:99-120.
- Hargens AR, Bhattacharya R, Schneider SM. Space physiology VI: exercise, artificial gravity, and countermeasure development for prolonged space flight. Eur J Appl Physiol. 2013;113:2183-2192.
- Clément G. International roadmap for artificial gravity research. NPJ Microgravity. 2017;3:29.
- Gruber K, Seyedmadani K, Torin C. The Turbolift: Linear Sled Hybrid Artificial Gravity Concept 2018 NASA Innovative Advance Concepts (NIAC) Phase I Final Report NNX17AJ77G.
- Macias BR, Liu JH, Grande-Gutierrez N, Hargens AR. Intraocular and intracranial pressures during head-down tilt with lower body negative pressure. Aerosp Med Hum Perform. 2015;86:3-7.
- 55. Lee SMC, Ribeiro LC, Laurie SS, Feiveson AH, Kitov VV, Kofman IS, Macias BR, Rosenberg M, Rukavishnikov IV, Tomilovskaya ES, Bloomberg JJ, Kozlovskaya IB, Reschke MF, Stenger MB Efficacy of Gradient Compression Garments in the Hours After Long-Duration Spaceflight. Front. Physiol. 2020;11:784.
- Taibbi G, Cromwell RL, Kapoor KG, Godley BF, Vizzeri G. The effect of microgravity on ocular structures and visual function: a review. Surv Ophthalmol. 2013;58:155-163.
- Özdemir T, Akbay I, Uzun H, Reyhancan IA. Neutron shielding of EPDM rubber with boric acid: mechanical, thermal properties and neutron absorption tests. Progress in Nuclear Energy. 2016;89:102-109.
- Ruhlmann S. The FLARE Suit: A protection against solar radiation in space.Degree project in mechanical engineering, second cycle, 30 credits, Stockholm, Sweden 2019.

- 59. Baiocco G, Giraudo M, Bocchini L, Barbieri S, Locantore I, Brussolo E, Giacosa D, Meucci L, Steffenino S, Ballario A, Barresi B, Barresi R, Benassai M, Ravagnolo L, Narici L, Rizzo A, Carrubba E, Carubia F, Neri G, Crisconio M, Piccirillo S, Valentini G, Barbero S, Giacci M, Lobascio C, Ottolenghi A. A water-filled garment to protect astronauts during interplanetary missions tested on board the ISS. Life Sci Space Res (Amst). 2018;18:1-11.
- Kennedy AR, Weissman D, Sanzari JK, Krigsfeld GS, Wan XS, Romero-Weaver AL, Diffenderfer ES, Lin L, Cengel K. Acute effects of solar particle event radiation. J Radiat Res. 2014;55:i66-i67.
- Langell J, Jennings R, Clark J, Ward JB. Pharmacological agents for the prevention and treatment of toxic radiation exposure in spaceflight. Aviat Space Environ Med. 2008;79:651-660.
- Wambi C, Sanzari J, Wan XS, Nuth M, Davis J, Ko YH, Sayers CM, Baran M, Ware JH, Kennedy AR. Dietary antioxidants protect hematopoietic cells and improve animal survival after total-body irradiation.Radiat Res. 2008;169:384-396.



Surgical Management of Corneal Hydrops: Case Series

🛛 Gökçen Özcan, 🖾 Ömür Özlenen Uçakhan

Ankara University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Ophthalmology, Ankara, Turkey

Abstract

Descemet's membrane (DM) rupture/detachments have traditionally been treated conservatively, with limited efficacy and a long rehabilitation period that significantly affects patients' vision and quality of life. Although there are no established gold standards for the timing and nature of treatment, with this series of 4 cases we aimed to highlight the importance of the current optimal intervention methods. The first two patients were treated with anterior chamber injection of isoexpansile 14% C3F8 due to acute hydrops associated with keratoglobus in the first case and keratoconus in the second case. The third patient had keratoglobus and chronic hydrops complicated by multiple stromal clefts detected on anterior segment optical coherence tomography, and the fourth patient had a chronic broad DM detachment which occurred after cataract surgery. Both of these patients were treated with intracameral C3F8 injection together with corneal compressive sutures. In all four cases, DM reattached completely and effectively with surgical intervention. Surgical management of DM rupture/detachment with intracameral gas injection and compressive corneal sutures seems to provide fast symptomatic relief and less healing-related corneal scarring with better visual rehabilitation, and may alleviate the need for corneal transplant surgery in this group of patients.

Keywords: Descemet's membrane detachment, Descemet's membrane rupture, acute hydrops, Descemetopexy, 14% isoexpansile C3F8, corneal compression sutures

Introduction

Descemet's membrane (DM) integrity problems such as ruptures or detachments manifest with loss of vision due to corneal edema and DM folds. Rupture of the DM has been reported in association with keratoglobus, keratoconus, congenital glaucoma, intraocular surgeries, prolonged and complicated labor with forceps, Terrien marginal degeneration, *Acanthamoeba* keratitis, and rarely spontaneously.^{1,2,3,4,5}

Acute corneal hydrops is characterized by a rupture in the DM in the setting of corneal ectasia, which results from stretching of the DM leading to its rupture, allowing aqueous to enter the corneal stroma and epithelium. Corneal hydrops is relatively uncommon and is estimated to occur in 2.6-2.8% of patients with keratoconus. With a male preponderance, the mean age at onset of corneal hydrops is around 25 years.⁶ Although the development of acute hydrops in keratoconus is well described, acute hydrops secondary to keratoglobus is rare in the literature.

On the other hand, Descemet's membrane detachment (DMD) mainly occurs in association with intraocular surgeries, particularly cataract surgery. Possible mechanisms by which DMD develops during intraocular surgeries have been reported as shallow anterior chamber; complicated or repeated surgeries; inadvertent insertion of instruments or inadvertent injection of saline and viscoelastic between the corneal stroma and DM; anteriorly located and shelved incisions; and the use of dull blades.^{7,8}

Address for Correspondence: Gökçen Özcan, Ankara University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Ophthalmology, Ankara, Turkey E-mail: drgokcencondu@gmail.com ORCID-ID: orcid.org/0000-0002-2616-5941 Received: 25.02.2021 Accepted: 01.10.2021

Cite this article as: Özcan G, Özlenen Uçakhan Ö. Surgical Management of Corneal Hydrops: Case Series. Turk J Ophthalmol 2022;52:64-68

©Copyright 2022 by Turkish Ophthalmological Association Turkish Journal of Ophthalmology, published by Galenos Publishing House.
Complete spontaneous resolution of edema associated with DM separation may take months, with variations from 5 to 36 weeks.⁶ In some cases, prolonged edema may lead to inflammatory reaction and neovascularization, affecting the prognosis of subsequent transplantation procedures.⁹ Although DM integrity problems spontaneously resolve, severe visual symptoms or vision loss and long disease duration negatively influence quality of life and cause significant visual morbidity.

Conventional treatments for DM integrity problems, such as patching or bandage contact lens, tarsorrhaphy, cycloplegia, or hypertonic ophthalmic solutions, are of limited efficacy. Shaw¹⁰ attempted corneal cauterization and thermokeratoplasty for faster resolution of corneal edema. Hirst and Dejuan¹¹ presented a technique using tissue adhesives and viscoelastic agents. Macsai and Lemley¹² described onlay epikeratoplasty with a donor corneoscleral button. More recently, Hussin et al.¹³ described a novel technique, non-expansile (14%) perfluoropropane ($C_{a}F_{a}$) gas tamponade "descemetopexy," which currently seems to be the most widely used technique. Rajaraman and associates¹⁴ combined the use of intracameral gas and compression sutures in corneal hydrops with stromal clefts and reported it to be an effective and safe treatment modality in the presence of large gaping tears and stromal clefts. Mohebbi et al.15 indicated that combined intracameral gas injection and approximation sutures provided rapid recovery with very rare complications for the treatment of acute corneal hydrops. Zhao et al.¹⁶ reported superior clinical outcomes using compression sutures with intracameral air injection versus thermokeratoplasty in the management of acute corneal hydrops. Our purpose in this report was to present a case series of 4 eyes with DM integrity problems and describe our approach to management.

Case Reports

Case 1

A 47-year-old woman presented with 6-day history of blurred vision and pain in the left eye. Corrected distance visual acuities (CDVA) were 20/200 in the right eye and counting fingers at 50 cm in the left eye. Anterior segment examination revealed keratoglobus bilaterally and acute hydrops with central corneal edema in the left eye (Figure 1a). Pentacam HR (Oculus Optikgerate GmbH, Wetzlar, Germany) anterior segment tomography revealed keratoglobus with a maximum keratometry measurement (KMax) of 75.7 diopters (D) and thinnest corneal thickness (TCT) of 160 µm in the right eye. Anterior-segment optical coherence tomography (AS-OCT, Visante, Carl Zeiss Meditec, Dublin, CA) revealed a giant DMD centrally (Figure 1b). Intracameral injection of an isoexpansile mixture of 14% $C_{a}F_{o}$ (gas diluted with air) was performed in the operating room after anterior chamber paracentesis. Three injections were done in a period of 2 months to completely reattach the DMD, and complete resolution of edema took 3 months. The decision to reinject was made when corneal edema increased and DMD enlarged on AS-OCT.

At 1-year follow-up examination, CDVA was 20/200 in the left eye. A slight stromal scar was observed, and the DM remained attached (Figure 1c). TCT was 138 μ m. After genetic consultation, a diagnosis of brittle cornea syndrome was made with detection of a *ZNF469* mutation. Other systemic findings of the patient were sensorineural hearing loss, metacarpal hypoplasia, and subluxation of various joints (Figure 1d).

Case 2

A 60-year-old man with keratoconus and no history of ocular surgery presented with blurred vision and pain for 7 days. CDVA was counting fingers at 50 cm in the right eye and 20/100 in the left eye. On slit-lamp examination, acute hydrops with bullous edema was observed in the right eye (Figure 2a). Pentacam HR showed a KMax value of 48.7 D and TCT of 465 μ m in the left eye. On AS-OCT, a break in the DM with DMD was visible below the area of edema (Figure 2b). A single intracameral injection of an isoexpansile mixture of 14% C₃F₈ was performed and the edema had resolved at 2-week follow-up. At 3-month follow-up examination, CDVA was 20/125 and a faint central corneal scar with complete resolution of stromal edema was observed on slit-lamp examination (Figure 2c,d). Pentacam HR revealed a KMax value of 64.8 D and a TCT of 396 μ m in the right eye.

Case 3

A 44-year-old man presented with complaints of blurred vision, photophobia, and pain in the right eye for 3 months. CDVA was counting fingers at 15 cm in the right eye and 20/40 in the left eye. Anterior segment examination showed acute hydrops with prevalent corneal edema in the right eye and a very thin ectatic cornea in the left eye (Figure 3a). Pentacam HR indicated keratoglobus with a KMax value of 61.9 D and TCT of 500 µm in the right eye. AS-OCT revealed a wide



Figure 1. Case 1: Slit-lamp photos of a patient with brittle cornea syndrome showing acute hydrops with central corneal edema in the left eye (a). On anterior segment optical coherence tomography (AS-OCT), central corneal edema and Descemet's membrane detachment was observed (*) (b). Three months later, clearing of the corneal cloudiness with only slight stromal scarring was observed on slit-lamp examination (c). Hypoplasia of the fourth and fifth metacarpals was apparent in both hands (d)



Figure 2. Case 2: Slit-lamp photos of a keratoconus patient showed acute hydrops and microcystic edema in the right eye (a). On anterior segment optical coherence tomography (AS-OCT), Descemet's membrane (DM) rupture was visible below the area of edema (b). At 3 months after C_3F_8 administration, central corneal scar with complete resolution of stromal edema was observed

central separation of the DM from the corneal stroma, most severe temporally, with multiple stromal clefts (Figure 3b). An intracameral injection of 0.2 mL isoexpansile (14%) C_3F_8 and seven compression sutures were applied simultaneously for the large gaping DM tear. On day 10 after the intervention, the edema was decreased and the cornea regained much of its clarity (Figure 3c). AS-OCT demonstrated complete reattachment of the DM (Figure 3d). Resolution of edema took 4 weeks. At 1-year follow-up examination, CDVA was 20/70 in the right eye. On slit-lamp examination, neither corneal edema nor neovascularization was observed, and AS-OCT showed the DM remained attached and the clefts had collapsed entirely (Figure 3e,f).

Case 4

An 88-year-old man who underwent cataract surgery in the left eye 1 year earlier at another clinic and had progressive visual deterioration since then was referred to our clinic for a corneal transplant. At initial examination, CDVA was 20/40 in the right eye and counting fingers at 10 cm in the left eye. Anterior segment examination revealed a very cloudy and thick cornea, obscuring the anterior chamber view. AS-OCT revealed a wide separation of the DM from the stroma (Figure 4a). An intracameral injection of 0.2 mL isoexpansile (14%) C_3F_8 was performed together with 11 compression sutures simultaneously and resolution of edema took 4 weeks. At the 3-month followup examination, CDVA was 20/200 in the left eye, the bullous edema had resolved completely, and the DM was attached as confirmed with AS-OCT (Figure 4b,c).

Discussion

We presented four cases of DM rupture/detachment and their management. As causative factors, two of the four patients



Figure 3. Case 3: Slit-lamp photos of the patient with acute hydrops and severe epithelial and stromal edema in the right eye (a). Anterior segment optical coherence tomography (AS-OCT) revealed widespread corneal edema and Descemet's membrane detachment (DM) (*) and DM rupture complicated with stromal clefts (b). At 10 days after C3F8 infection together with full-thickness corneal compression sutures, the corneal haze had subsided and AS-OCT showed complete reattachment of the DM to the stroma and reduction in corneal steepness (c,d). At 1-year follow-up, the cornea was clear and the DM remained attached (e,f)

had keratoglobus, one had keratoconus, and the last patient had undergone cataract surgery. Only intracameral C_3F_8 injection was performed in the first two cases; the third case with chronic DM rupture complicated with intrastromal clefts and the fourth case with chronic DMD were effectively managed with intracameral C_3F_9 injection and compression sutures.

Descemetopexy with repeated injections of intracameral air or gas can accelerate the resolution of corneal edema by acting as a mechanical barrier preventing the entry of aqueous humor into the stroma and acting as a tamponading agent.¹⁷ Miyata et al.¹⁸ reported that corneal edema persisted for an average of 20 days in patients managed with intracameral air injection versus 65 days in patients who received no treatment for acute hydrops in keratoconus. As air is absorbed in a short period of time, Panda et al.¹⁹ reported descemetopexy with injection of 0.1 mL of an isoexpansile concentration of 20% SF6 as an alternative. The authors reported earlier and more effective resolution of corneal edema compared to conservative management, with complete resolution achieved at 4 weeks in the SF,-injected group compared to 12 weeks in the conservative treatment group. Whereas undiluted $C_{1}F_{0}$ expands to 4 times its initial volume in 4 days inside the anterior chamber, the 14% nonexpansile



Figure 4. Case 4: Anterior segment optical coherence tomography (AS-OCT) at presentation 12 months after phacoemulsification showed corneal edema and Descemet's membrane detachment (DM) (a). At 3-month follow-up, central corneal scarring was observed without edema. On AS-OCT, the DM was totally attached and anterior corneal surface irregularities were noted (b,c)

dilution of the gas persists in the anterior chamber for 6 weeks, and is therefore considered to be a safe and effective modality for early resolution of corneal edema in eyes with acute hydrops.²⁰ In one study, descemetopexy with 1.8% sodium hyaluronate was also used to unscroll and reattach recalcitrant DMD.²¹

The use of intracameral C_3F_8 with full-thickness corneal compression sutures to bring the edges of the DM tear together was also proposed.¹⁴ Suturing together with intracameral gas injection decreases the amount and number of gas fillings needed and reduces the complications associated with isoexpansile gases such as pupillary block glaucoma, endothelium toxicity, and cataract formation.²²

An AS-OCT study of cases involving acute hydrops described two stages of resolution: DM reattachment and endothelial migration. When DM breaks, it retracts or coils. First, the DM has to reattach to the posterior stroma; the time for this stage depends on the depth of the DMD. Afterward, endothelium has to migrate to the gap between the broken DM edges and synthesize a new DM; the time required for this depends on the scale of the DM break. Injection of C_3F_8 can hasten DM reattachment to the posterior stroma in the first step but not the second.²³ In contrast, compression sutures can hasten both the first and second steps, probably by bringing the DM and stroma together and holding the edges of the tear in close apposition, thus enabling endothelial cells to rapidly seal and cover the lesion.

Acute corneal hydrops complicated by intrastromal cleft formation is considered a risk factor for delayed resolution, persistent edema, corneal perforation, and the development of stromal neovascularization.²⁴ Corneal stromal neovascularization may decrease the long-term survival of a penetrating graft because of increased risk of rejection. Hydrops with clefts generally requires multiple intracameral gas applications. The clefts are usually connected to the anterior chamber by small gaps through which intracameral gas can easily enter into the corneal clefts. For this reason, compressive sutures with or without gas injection may be a better approach to treat acute corneal hydrops complicated by clefts.²⁵ Eyes with wide DMD require more time for resolution of corneal edema, even with descemetopexy.²³ Whereas localized and narrow separation of DM from the stroma following phacoemulsification typically resolves spontaneously, wide DMDs demand early recognition and timely intervention to achieve the best visual outcomes. If the DMD is wide, folded, or curled, or persists for a long time as in our third and fourth cases, surgical unfolding of the DM with full-thickness corneal sutures together with gas injection usually recommended.

In conclusion, we aimed to highlight the importance of the current optimal intervention methods in patients who suffer from DM ruptures or detachments. Although there are no established gold standards for the timing and nature of treatment, ophthalmologists should consider multiple factors when making management decisions, such as the location and duration of the detachment and tear, and the degree of anteroposterior separation from the posterior stroma. Descemetopexy with gas tamponade is an easy and effective treatment approach that can hasten the healing process and improve visual acuity. However, in complicated cases such as those with corneal clefts and chronic or large DMD, using compressive sutures with intracameral gas injection seems to be a better approach. Overall, surgical management of DM rupture/detachment can provide faster symptomatic relief and less healing-related corneal scarring with better visual rehabilitation and may alleviate the need for corneal transplant surgery in these patients. Further comparative studies with more patients are required to demonstrate the safety and efficacy of these procedures.

Informed Consent: Written informed consent was obtained from patients.

Peer-review: Externally peer reviewed.

Authorship Contributions

Surgical and Medical Practices: Ö.Ö.U., Concept: G.Ö., Ö.Ö.U., Design: G.Ö., Data Collection or Processing: G.Ö., Analysis or Interpretation: G.Ö., Ö.Ö.U., Literature Search: G.Ö., Writing: G.Ö., Ö.Ö.U.

Conflict of Interest: No conflict of interest was declared by the authors.

Financial Disclosure: This work was partially supported by a research project from Ankara University.

References

- Cibis GW, Tripathi RC. The differential diagnosis of Descemet's tears (Haab's striae) and posterior polymorpous dystrophy bands. A clinicopathologic study. Ophthalmology. 1982;89:614-620.
- 2. Rupture of Descemet's membrane secondary to presumed forceps trauma. Clin Eye Vis Care. 1995;7:195-201.
- Guerriero S, La Tegola M, Monno R, Apruzzese M, Cantatore A. A case of Descemet's membrane rupture in a patient affected by Acanthamoeba Keratitis. Eye Contact Lens. 2009;35:338-340.
- Guyer DR, Barraquer J, McDonnell PJ, Green WR. Terrien's marginal degeneration: clinicopathologic case reports. Graefes Arch Clin Exp Ophthalmol. 1987;225:19-27.
- Ruiz RS, Saatci OA. Spontaneous Descemet's membrane tear and detachment. Arch Ophthalmol. 1991;109:20-21.
- Tuft SJ, Gregory WM, Buckley RJ. Acute corneal hydrops in keratoconus. Ophthalmology. 1994;101:1738-1744.
- Mackool RJ, Holtz SJ. Descemet's membrane detachment. Arch Ophthalmol. 1977;95:459-463.
- Mulhern M, Barry P, Condon P. A case of Descemet's membrane detachment during phacoemulsificaton surgery. Br J Ophthalmol. 1996;80:185-186.
- Rowson N, Dart J, Buckley R. Corneal neovascularisation in acute hydrops. Eye. 1992;6:404-406.
- Shaw EL. Pathophysiology and treatment of corneal hydrops. Ophthalmic Surg. 1976;7:33-37.
- Hirst LW, DeJuan E. Sodium hyaluronate and tissue adhesive in treating corneal perforations. Ophthalmology. 1982;89:1250-1253.
- Macsai MS, Lemley HL, Schwartz T. Management of oculus fragilis in Ehlers-Danlos type VI. Cornea. 2000;19:104-107.
- Hussin HM, Biswas S, Majid M, Haynes R, Tole D. A novel technique to treat traumatic corneal perforation in a case of presumed brittle cornea syndrome. Br J Ophthalmol. 2007;91:399.
- Rajaraman R, Singh S, Raghavan A, Karkhanis A. Efficacy and safety of intracameralperfluoropropane (C3F8) tamponade and compression sutures for the management of acute corneal hydrops. Cornea. 2009;28:317-320.

- Mohebbi M, Pilafkan H, Nabavi A, Mirghorbani M, Naderan M. Treatment of Acute Corneal Hydrops With Combined Intracameral Gas and Approximation Sutures in Patients With Corneal Ectasia. Cornea. 2020;39:258-262.
- Zhao Z, Wu S, Ren W, Zheng Q, Ye C, Kim AD, Jhanji V, Wang MTM, Chen W. Compression sutures combined with intracameral air injection versus thermokeratoplasty for acute corneal hydrops: a prospective-randomised trial. Br J Ophthalmol. 2021;105:1645-1650.
- Selver ÖB, Eğrilmez S. Diagnosis and Management of Descemet's Membrane Detachment: A Cause of Corneal Edema After Cataract Surgery. Turk J Ophthalmol. 2014;44:486-489.
- Miyata K, Tsuji H, Tanabe T, Mimura Y, Amano S, Oshika T. Intracameral air injection for acute hydrops in keratoconus. Am J Ophthalmol. 2002;133:750-752.
- Panda A, Aggarwal A, Madhavi P. Management of acute corneal hydrops secondary to keratoconus with intracameral injection of sulfur hexafluoride (SF6). Cornea. 2007;26:1067-1069.
- Shah SG, Sridhar MS, Sangwan VS. Acute corneal hydrops treated by intracameral injection of perfluoropropane (C3F8) gas. Am J Ophthalmol. 2005:3427-3429.
- Sonmez K, Yasin P. Surgical repair of scrolled descemet 's membrane detachment with intracameral injection of 1.8% sodium hyaluronate. Int Ophthalmol. 2011;31:421-423.
- Jain R, Murthy S, Basu S. Anatomic and visual outcomes of descemetopexy in post-cataract surgery descemet's membrane detachment. Ophthalmology. 2013;120:1366-1372.
- Basu S, Vaddavalli PK, Vemuganti GK, Ali H, Murthy SI. Anterior segment optical coherencetomography features of acute corneal hydrops. Cornea. 2012;31:479-485.
- Feder RS, Wilhelmus KR, Vold SD, O'Grady RB. Intrastromal clefts in keratoconus patients with hydrops. Am J Ophthalmol. 1998;126:9-16.
- Vohra V, Shetty R, James E, Kundu G, D'Souza S. Evaluating the safety and efficacy of compression sutures with intracameral perfluoropropane (C3F8) in the management of acute corneal hydrops. Int Ophthalmol. 2021;41:2027-2031.



Diffuse Corneal Edema after Uneventful Pterygium Surgery: Toxic Anterior Segment Syndrome or Toxic Keratopathy?

● Ceyhun Arıcı*, ● Burak Mergen**, ● Oğuzhan Kılıçarslan*, ● Ahmet Ağaçhan***,
● Beril Tülü Aygün***, ● Akif Özdamar*

*İstanbul University-Cerrahpaşa, Cerrahpaşa Faculty of Medicine, Department of Ophthalmology, İstanbul, Turkey **University of Health Sciences Turkey, Başakşehir Çam and Sakura City Hospital, Clinic of Ophthalmology, İstanbul, Turkey ***University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Beyoğlu Eye Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

Abstract

A 29-year-old woman was referred to our department for corneal edema after uneventful pterygium excision surgery with conjunctival autografting. She was prescribed topical dexamethasone and showed a complete response within 2 weeks of treatment. Specular microscopic examination revealed severe endothelial cell loss in the operated eye. Mild corneal haze causing a decrease in vision (20/50) was observed in long-term follow-up. This steroid-responsive complication was linked to two possible etiologies: mild toxic anterior segment syndrome or povidone-iodine (PVP-I) corneal toxicity. Surgeons should be careful during pterygium surgery to completely clear PVP-I and avoid any penetration into the anterior chamber to prevent possible serious complications. When diffuse corneal edema is encountered after pterygium surgery, intense steroid treatment should be prescribed as in the present case. **Keywords:** Pterygium, povidone iodine, toxic anterior segment syndrome, toxic keratopathy

Introduction

Pterygium is a wing-shaped fibrovascular proliferation of conjunctiva over the cornea, mostly on the nasal side. Its prevalence was reported to be between 3% and 30% in different countries.¹ The bare sclera technique or using a conjunctival or conjunctivolimbal autograft or amniotic membrane graft with suturing or fibrin glue are among the possible surgical strategies for pterygium and have different recurrence rates.² To prevent recurrence, antimitotic agents such as mitomycin C (MMC) can be applied during surgery or as postoperative eye drops.² However, MMC may have toxic effects on the cornea, including

corneal epithelial toxicity or edema and scleral melting, with increased risk at higher dosage.³

Although rare, some minor complications such as wound dehiscence, Tenon's granuloma, and conjunctival cyst might develop after surgical excision of pterygium. However, diffuse corneal edema similar to toxic anterior segment syndrome (TASS) has not been reported in the literature.

Here, we report a case of diffuse corneal edema resembling toxic keratopathy or TASS after uneventful pterygium surgery involving a sutured conjunctivolimbal autograft with no antimitotic agent (e.g., MMC) and discuss the possible etiologies.

Address for Correspondence: Burak Mergen, University of Health Sciences Turkey, Başakşehir Çam and Sakura City Hospital, Clinic of Ophthalmology, İstanbul, Turkey E-mail: burakmergen@gmail.com ORCID-ID: orcid.org/0000-0002-8132-495X Received: 19.01.2021 Accepted: 28.09.2021

Cite this article as: Arici C, Mergen B, Kiliçarslan O, Ağaçhan A, Tülü Aygün B, Özdamar A. Diffuse Corneal Edema after Uneventful Pterygium Surgery: Toxic Anterior Segment Syndrome or Toxic Keratopathy?. Turk J Ophthalmol 2022;52:69-71

> ©Copyright 2022 by Turkish Ophthalmological Association Turkish Journal of Ophthalmology, published by Galenos Publishing House.

Case Report

A 29-year-old woman presented with corneal edema after an uneventful pterygium excision surgery with conjunctival autografting. Best corrected visual acuity (BCVA) was counting fingers at 3 meters in her right eye (RE) and 20/20 in her left eye (LE). In the slit-lamp examination, diffuse corneal edema and Descemet folds were observed together with an intact graft which was upside down; conjunctiva was hyperemic in the RE (Figure 1a). Her fundus could not be examined because of corneal edema. She had been prescribed topical moxifloxacin, dexamethasone, eye lubricant, and 10% NaCl solution 3 times a day for 1 week before referral to our department.

The surgeon who performed her operation was contacted to determine the technique and ocular disinfection method he used. He stated that he applied 5% povidone-iodine (PVP-I) (diluted in balanced salt solution) for 3 minutes and then washed the eye for preoperative antisepsis. He did not report the use of any antifibrotic agent such as MMC during the surgery. The autograft taken from the superior area had been secured to the excised nasal area with 8.0 vicryl sutures. He reported corneal edema on the first postoperative day. She had been operated by the same surgeon at the same hospital using the same technique on her LE 1 year earlier with no complications.

Specular microscopic imaging showed that the healthy eye had 2882 cells/mm², the RE was not clear enough to obtain a good result as depicted in the anterior segment optical coherence tomography (OCT) image (Figure 2a). The patient was prescribed topical dexamethasone (Maxidex®, Alcon, USA) every hour, moxifloxacin (Vigamox®, Alcon, USA) 3 times a day, and eye lubricant (Refresh®, Allergan, USA) 4 times a day. After observation of a 3-mm epithelial defect on the nasal cornea after the first day of treatment, the topical dexamethasone regimen was changed to 4 times a day, a bandage contact lens (Purevision HD, Bosch & Lomb, USA) was applied, and oral vitamin C (1 g/day) was added. After one week of treatment, a dramatic decrease in the corneal edema was observed. Descemet folds, conjunctival hyperemia, and epithelial defect disappeared. The bandage contact lens was removed and topical moxifloxacin was stopped. The corneal edema disappeared totally after 2 weeks of this treatment (Figure 1b) and the BCVA increased to 20/50. After 1 year of follow up, specular microscopy showed the endothelial cell density in the RE was 1001 cells/mm² (coefficient of variation [CV]: 36; hexagonality [HEX]: 46%) and that of the LE was 2880 cells/mm² (CV: 38, HEX: 67%). BCVA in her RE was still 20/50. Corneal stromal vascularization and corneal haze on the nasal side were observed at the last visit (Figure 1c,d) with no corneal edema (Figure 2b).

Discussion

Although minor complications can sometimes be observed after pterygium surgery, in this case we observed diffuse corneal edema. We suspected TASS or endothelial toxicity (toxic keratopathy) due to the use of PVP-I, MMC, or any solution used perioperatively as possible etiologies. However, MMC was not used during or after the surgery.

TASS is postoperative anterior segment inflammation with diffuse corneal edema that can occur after any interventions involving contact with the anterior chamber. Substances that can cause TASS include residual disinfection or sterilization solutions, preservatives in medicines, or bacterial endotoxins.⁴ Intense topical steroid therapy is indicated for this syndrome. In terms of TASS, although we did not observe any anterior segment reaction, we might have examined the patient at a stage when the reaction was suppressed but the corneal edema persisted. The patient's complete response to 2 weeks of steroid treatment supports this possibility.

PVP-I at a concentration of 0.025% did not show any toxic effect on human corneal endothelium in vivo when used to treat



Figure 1. Biomicroscopic images of the patient showing conjunctival hyperemia and corneal edema together with the autograft at initial presentation (a), resolution of the corneal edema after 2 weeks of treatment (b), and development of corneal stromal vascularization (c) and corneal haze (d) on the nasal side after 1 year of treatment with low-dose topical steroid



Figure 2. Anterior segment optical coherence tomography images of the patient showing diffuse corneal edema and Descemet folds at initial presentation (a) and regression of the corneal edema after 2 weeks of steroid therapy (b)

postoperative endophthalmitis.⁵ However, a single drop of 5% PVP-I was shown to exert toxic effects on the corneal endothelium of healthy rabbits when injected into the anterior chamber.⁶ It was also shown to cause endothelial toxicity when injected at a concentration of 1% into bovine corneal endothelium.7 In their study on rabbit eyes, Jiang et al.8 postulated that although 5% PVP-I does not cause endothelial toxicity through an intact cornea when instilled on the ocular surface, it may penetrate when the epithelial layer is damaged. Therefore, 5% PVP-I in our patient might have penetrated through the excised pterygium area to cause endothelial toxicity, since that area was devoid of corneal epithelium. The lower endothelial cell count in that eye supports this possibility. Epithelial debridement has been linked to an increased penetration of some molecules such as riboflavin.9 However, further studies are necessary to investigate the penetration of PVP-I after corneal epithelial debridement. In addition, there is no report on humans or animals showing that corneal edema secondary to the endothelial toxicity of PVP-I responds to topical steroid therapy. Although our patient showed a complete response after 2 weeks of topical steroid, corneal haze and stromal vascularization developed and persisted for 1 year despite low-dose steroid treatment.

Residual liquid disinfectants such as alcohol, glutaraldehyde, or chlorhexidine on surgical instruments might be responsible for toxic keratopathy or TASS.¹⁰ However, the surgeon who performed the procedure reported that none of these agents was used for disinfection or sterilization.

In conclusion, here we report a unique case of diffuse corneal edema secondary to uneventful pterygium surgery. We attribute this steroid-responsive complication to two possible conditions: mild TASS or PVP-I-induced corneal toxicity. During pterygium surgery, caution must be taken to clear all PVP-I. Further studies investigating the penetration of different concentrations of PVP-I and determining the concentration that causes corneal endothelial toxicity or toxic keratopathy should also be performed to understand its pharmacokinetics in damaged cornea.

Informed Consent: Obtained. Peer-review: Externally peer reviewed.

Authorship Contributions

Surgical and Medical Practices: C.A., B.M., O.K., A.Ö., Concept: C.A., B.M., O.K., A.Ö., B.T.A., A.A., Design: C.A., B.M., O.K., A.Ö., B.T.A., A.A., Data Collection or Processing: C.A., B.M., O.K., A.Ö., B.T.A., A.A., Analysis or Interpretation: C.A., B.M., O.K., A.Ö., B.T.A., A.A., Literature Search: C.A., B.M., O.K., A.Ö., B.T.A., A.A., Writing: C.A., B.M., O.K., A.Ö., B.T.A.

Conflict of Interest: No conflict of interest was declared by the authors.

Financial Disclosure: The authors declared that this study received no financial support.

References

- Singh SK. Pterygium: epidemiology prevention and treatment. Community eye Heal. 2017;30:S5-S6.
- Hacioğlu D, Erdöl H. Developments and current approaches in the treatment of pterygium. Int Ophthalmol. 2017;37:1073-1081.
- Safianik B, Ben-Zion I, Garzozi HJ. Serious corneoscleral complications after pterygium excision with mitomycin C. Br J Ophthalmol. 2002;86:357-358.
- Cutler Peck CM, Brubaker J, Clouser S, Danford C, Edelhauser HE, Mamalis N. Toxic anterior segment syndrome: Common causes. J Cataract Refract Surg. 2010;36:1073-1080.
- Otani K, Shimada H, Nakashizuka H, Okubo H. Capsular bag irrigation using 0.025% povidone-iodine in balanced salt solution PLUS for the treatment of postoperative endophthalmitis. Int Ophthalmol. 2018;38:1787-1790.
- Alp BN, Elibol O, Sargon MF, Aslan OS, Yanyali A, Karabas L, Talu H, Caglar Y. The effect of povidone iodine on the corneal endothelium. Cornea. 2000;19:546-550.
- Naor J, Savion N, Blumenthal M, Assia EI. Corneal endothelial cytotoxicity of diluted povidone--iodine. J Cataract Refract Surg. 2001;27:941-947.
- Jiang J, Wu M, Shen T. The toxic effect of different concentrations of povidone iodine on the rabbit's cornea. Cutan Ocul Toxicol. 2009;28:119-124.
- Hayes S, O'Brart DP, Lamdin LS, Doutch J, Samaras K, Marshall J, Meek KM. Effect of complete epithelial debridement before riboflavin-ultraviolet-A corneal collagen crosslinking therapy. J Cataract Refract Surg. 2008;34:657-661.
- Ünal M, Yücel I, Akar Y, Öner A, Altin M. Outbreak of toxic anterior segment syndrome associated with glutaraldehyde after cataract surgery. J Cataract Refract Surg. 2006;32:1696-1701.



Dramatic Improvement of Severe Cicatricial Ectropion after Discontinuing Long-Term Erlotinib Therapy in a Patient with Lung Cancer

Mehmet Serhat Mangan

Haydarpaşa Numune Training and Research Hospital, Sadık Eratik Eye Clinic, İstanbul, Turkey

Abstract

There is no consensus on the choice of systemic and ophthalmic treatment for patients who develop ocular toxicity with erlotinib in the few cases reported previously. Various ocular complications related to erlotinib have been reported, with one of the most serious being corneal perforation. Our patient was at risk of potential corneal perforation because of severe cicatricial ectropion and diffuse punctate corneal epitheliopathy. Therefore, erlotinib treatment was temporarily discontinued with the approval of the oncology department and the patient was closely followed. She was prescribed steroid eye ointment, single-use preservative-free artificial tears, and eye lubricant gel to protect the ocular surface. On day 4 of treatment, the patient's findings were significantly improved. After 1 week, the cicatricial ectropion had dramatically improved and the patient's complaints were completely resolved. To our knowledge, there is no case report of a patient with both ocular toxicity after long-term use that shows dramatic improvement with drug cessation, and severe cicatricial ectropion affecting the entire lower eyelid. Here, we described a patient who used erlotinib for 3 years due to non-small cell lung cancer and developed severe cicatricial ectropion which improved dramatically within one week of temporarily discontinuing erlotinib and discussed the possible reasons. Although ocular complications with erlotinib are usually encountered early in treatment, it should be kept in mind that erlotinib-related ocular complications may also arise with long-term use.

Keywords: Ectropion, cicatricial ectropion, ocular toxicity, lung cancer, erlotinib, long-term erlotinib

Introduction

Erlotinib is a tyrosine kinase inhibitor that specifically targets epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR).¹ It is frequently used in the treatment of lung cancer and may cause ocular toxicity.^{1,2,3,4} Ocular complications range widely from mild dry eye syndrome to corneal perforation that requires corneal transplantation.^{1,2,3,4} It is reported in the literature that erlotinib-related ocular complications usually occur early in treatment (within the first 6 weeks) and resolve slowly (after 6 weeks).^{1,2,3,4} To our knowledge, there is no case report of a patient with both ocular toxicity after long-term use that shows dramatic improvement with drug cessation, and severe cicatricial ectropion causing eversion of the entire lower eyelid. Furthermore, there is no consensus regarding the choice of systemic and ophthalmic treatment in patients who develop ocular toxicity with erlotinib in previous studies.^{1,2,3,4} Here, we described a patient who used erlotinib for 3 years due to non-small cell lung cancer and developed severe cicatricial ectropion which improved dramatically within one

Address for Correspondence: Mehmet Serhat Mangan, Haydarpaşa Numune Training and Research Hospital, Sadık Eratik Eye Clinic, İstanbul, Turkey E-mail: mehmetsmangan@yahoo.com ORCID-ID: orcid.org/0000-0001-7720-9003 Received: 03.04.2021 Accepted: 20.08.2021

Cite this article as: Mangan MS. Dramatic Improvement of Severe Cicatricial Ectropion after Discontinuing Long-Term Erlotinib Therapy in a Patient with Lung Cancer. Turk J Ophthalmol 2022;52:72-74

> ©Copyright 2022 by Turkish Ophthalmological Association Turkish Journal of Ophthalmology, published by Galenos Publishing House.

week of temporarily discontinuing erlotinib, and we discussed the possible reasons.

Case Report

Written informed consent was obtained from the patient for the publication of this case report and any accompanying images. This case report is in compliance with the ethical principles outlined in the Declaration of Helsinki.

A 70-year-old woman was referred from the oncology clinic to our ophthalmology clinic due to complaints of burning, stinging, pain, and dryness in both eyes and outward turning of both lower eyelids (Figure 1A). Her history was significant for non-small cell lung cancer, for which she had been using erlotinib (150 mg/day) for 3 years.

On ophthalmologic examination, visual acuity was 0.8 in both eyes. Diffuse punctate epitheliopathy was detected in both corneas. Diffuse hyperemia and madarosis in the tarsal conjunctiva of both lower eyelids and severe cicatricial ectropion affecting the entire lower eyelid were observed (Figure 1A, 2A). The patient also had diffuse dry, scaling skin and desquamation on her face (Figure 1A).

The patient was at risk of potential corneal perforation because of severe cicatricial ectropion and diffuse punctate corneal epitheliopathy. Therefore, erlotinib treatment was temporarily discontinued with the approval of the oncology department and the patient was closely followed in the ophthalmology clinic. She was prescribed a steroid eye ointment (hydrocortisone acetate; Cortimycine, Abdi İbrahim, Istanbul, Turkey) to be used 4 times a day on the lower eyelids to treat the ectropion. Singleuse preservative-free artificial tears (polyvinyl alcohol; Refresh, Allergan, Westport, Ireland) every hour and an ophthalmic gel (carbomer; Lipotears, Bausch & Lomb, Aubenas, France) 4 times a day were also prescribed to protect the cornea. On day 4 of treatment, the patient's findings had improved significantly (Figure 1B). After 1 week, her cicatricial ectropion was dramatically improved, her eyelashes were starting to grow back, and her ocular complaints were completely resolved (Figure 1C, 2B).

Discussion

Various ocular complications related to erlotinib have been reported, with corneal perforation being among the most serious.^{1.4} Corneal perforation can result in irreversible vision loss despite treatment by corneal transplantation. In a healthy person, EGFR may be expressed in the epithelial tissues of the cornea and conjunctiva and can be found in tears.¹ Therefore, EGFR inhibition may negatively impact the ocular surface and cornea. In addition, ectropion may cause incomplete eye closure and exposure keratopathy. The simultaneous occurrence of these conditions, as in our patient, may increase the risk of corneal perforation.

In their series of five patients, Saint-Jean et al.¹ reported erlotinib-related (150 mg/day) ectropion in only one patient after 1 month of treatment, and the ectropion persisted despite erlotinib cessation. The authors prescribed eye lubricants and ciprofloxacin ointment, but they did not specify the active ingredient of the artificial tears and whether it was preservativefree. They also did not note the severity of ectropion.¹ On the other hand, Methvin and Gausas² used only a combination antibiotic/steroid ointment as first-line treatment for a patient



Figure 1. (A) Clinical images of the patient demonstrating severe cicatricial ectropion involving the entire lower eyelid and diffuse dry, scaling skin and desquamation on the patient's face. (B) On day 4 of treatment, the patient's findings were significantly improved. (C) After 1 week, the cicatricial ectropion was dramatically improved and the patient's ocular complaints were completely resolved



Figure 2. (A) Slit-lamp biomicroscopic photograph of the patient demonstrating lower eyelid ectropion and madarosis. (B) After 1 week, there was dramatic regression of the cicatricial ectropion and the patient's eyelashes had started to grow back

who developed ectropion in week 6 of erlotinib (150 mg/day) therapy. Later they reduced erlotinib from daily to every-otherday dosing but observed no improvement in the ectropion. Finally, they discontinued erlotinib and reported improvement in side effects 6 weeks later. Frankfort and Garibaldi³ observed medial ectropion 1 week after starting erlotinib (150 mg/day) that did not improve after reducing the erlotinib dose by half (75 mg/day). The authors initiated bacitracin ointment and topical fluorometholone for ophthalmic treatment. When this treatment showed no effect, they added artificial tears with more frequent application of the bacitracin ointment. Later, 3 weeks after cessation of erlotinib, the findings started to improve. Salman et al.4 observed erlotinib-related mild ectropion in week 2 of treatment. They opted not to discontinue systemic erlotinib but initiated ophthalmic treatment, and reported that the ectropion was completely resolved at 6-month follow-up.

However, the authors did not specify which medications were used as ophthalmic treatment.

In contrast to these reports, our patient had severe cicatricial ectropion involving the entire lower eyelid and diffuse punctate corneal epitheliopathy. Additionally, she had been receiving erlotinib (150 mg/day) treatment for 3 years and the cumulative dose was much higher than in the patients reported in previous studies.^{1,2,3,4} Therefore, in terms of potential corneal perforation risk, we preferred to temporarily discontinue erlotinib treatment with the approval of the oncology department. Because ocular toxicity results from an inflammatory reaction, we also chose to use a potent topical steroid eye ointment at frequent intervals. We also aimed to minimize ocular surface and tear toxicity by administering preservative-free artificial tears at frequent intervals. We did not prefer an antibiotic eye ointment because there were no signs of infection and their preservative ingredients may increase ocular toxicity. We think that the

dramatic improvement of severe cicatricial ectropion within one week in our patient may be due to our choice of ophthalmic treatments and good communication between the oncology and ophthalmology departments, which enabled the immediate discontinuation of erlotinib.

Our approach may reduce the need for surgical interventions to repair both the eyelid and cornea, and therefore may be preferred in cases with potential risk of corneal perforation. In addition, we think that risk assessment and mutual decisionmaking as a result of good communication between oncologists and ophthalmologists may decrease both systemic and ocular complications. Further studies with larger patient series are warranted to support this speculation. Although ocular complications with erlotinib are usually encountered early in treatment, it should be kept in mind that erlotinib-related ocular complications may also arise with long-term use.

Informed Consent: Obtained.

Peer-review: Externally peer reviewed.

Financial Disclosure: The author declared that this study received no financial support.

References

- Saint-Jean A, Sainz de la Maza M, Morral M, Torras J, Quintana R, Molina JJ, Molina-Prat N. Ocular adverse events of systemic inhibitors of the epidermal growth factor receptor: report of 5 cases. Ophthalmology. 2012;119:1798-1802.
- Methvin AB, Gausas RE. Newly recognized ocular side effects of erlotinib. Ophthalmic Plast Reconstr Surg. 2007;23:63-65.
- Frankfort BJ, Garibaldi DC. Periocular cutaneous toxicity and cicatricial ectropion: a potential class effect of antineoplastic agents that inhibit EGFR signaling. Ophthalmic Plast Reconstr Surg. 2007;23:496-497.
- Salman A, Cerman E, Seckin D, Kanitez M. Erlotinib induced ectropion following papulopustular rash. J Dermatol Case Rep. 2015;9:46-48.